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HEARINGS ON INSTITUTIONAL ACCREDITATION

[

'I‘U‘ESDAY. FEBRUARY 8, 1983

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON.POSTSECONDARY EDUCATION,
i CoMMITTEE ON EDUCATION ANI) LAROR,
’ " Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to tall, at 9:40 a.m., in room
2261, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Paul Simon (chairran
of the siibcommittee) presiding. “

Members present: Representatives Simon, Kogovsek, Owens,
Coleman, Gunderson, Petri, and Packard: i .o

Staff present: William A. Blakey, majority counsel; Maryln L.
McAdam, majority legislative assistant; and John Dean, assistant
minority counsel. . N '

‘Mr. SimoN. The subcommittee will come to order.

I will enter a statement in the record on the accreditation prob-
lem. We have a situation, if I may describe it very briefly, where
the Federal Government,'in fact, accredits the accrediting age acies
and the accrediting agencies are coming up with all kinds of very
mintite details that sometimes have something to do with the qual- .
ity of education, and sometimes have nothing to do with the qual-
ity of education. *

Colleges and universities and other institutions feel compelled, in
part because of the Federal leverage here, to do what these accred-
iting agencies require. ~ :

I have no specific sense of what we ought to be doing. That is
why we have the wisdom of the witnesses today who can guide us.
Perhaps there is nothing we should be doing i the way of legisla-
tion.+Maybe it is simply a problern that we ought to recognize and
which we can solve administratively.

In any event, there is no better way to start than to have the
Secretary of Education appear before us, and we are pleased to wel-
come you once again, Mr. Secretary. -

[The opening sfatement of Congressman ‘Paul Simon follows:|

OPENING STaATEMENT OoF HON. PauL SiMoN, o RepReSeNTATIVE IN CONGRESS From
THE STATE OF ILLINOIS AND CHAIRMAN, SuscoMMITTEE ON POSTSECONDARY EbUCA-
TION

The Subcommittee on Postsecondary Education begins today twn days of hearings
on the subject of institutional accreditation. Institutional accreditation is very im-
portant fo most of us, but in many ways misunderstood. For example, no parent
would send their child to a college or university that was not aceredited, nor to an
elementary or secondary school that did not receive the approval of whatever ceyti-
fying or accrediting agency was responsible for determining the quality of the edu-
cation offered by the partlcular school. What in fact, we have done is to equate ‘‘ac-
creditation'’ with “quality”. In most instances that is appropriate where the school,
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co]lege or universit{ establishes or maintains a standard of quality—a standard of
quality that you or [ would accept.

Institutional accreditation at the postsecondary level today. does, not subscribe to
a universally accepted standard, nor does it pretend to. A standard of quality varies
from institution té institution and from region to region within the 50 states. Not
sinte 1905, when the Catnegie Foundation for the Advancement of Teaching first
published a series of criteria for determining institutional participation in the Foun-
dation’s pension fund ‘for faculty, has the academic community and’the public been
more concerned about the issues of quality in higher education as we are today.
Those criteria provided a simple yardstick for measuring each postsecondary institu-
tion. . .
An admission requirement of four.years of preparatory or secondary school stydy;

A minimum of, at least, six full-time professors;

A four-year course in the arts and sciences; .

A productive endowment of at least $200,000.

I dare say that we have today 'some schools or collegtes that we call "*postsecon-
dary institutions” that might not meet those standards. The North Centrat Associ-
ation, which was first organized in Evanston, Illifois in March of 1895, may have
been on the right track in 1909 when it Eublished explicit standards for higher edu-
cation institutions in its.region. Again the factors to be measured were simple and
general: (1) a student had to have 120 hours to graduate; (2) the course work under-
taken and completed had to be acceptable at recognized graduate schools for pur-
poses of pursuing an advanced degree; (3) a specific level of endowment was set
forth or tax support necessary to maintain the institution’s educational program; (4)
likrary and laboratory equipment had to be "sufficient”; and (5) the construction
and maintenance of buildinﬁs hag to ensure "“hygenic conditions’. Many of the re-
gional associations still seek to maintain high standards and I applaud them for
their tremendous efforts. However, too little is being done to that end and too much
“* * * to encourage, to stimulaie and to evaluate’ according to an institution's own
standurds. Accreditation is often a result of “low aim’* on the part of an institution,
rather than high achievement by the trustees, administration, faculty and.students.
Accrediting bodies. should not perpetuate the “low aim™ approach, but should

. demand more from the institution.

Self-regulation is essential to the independence and to the survival of higher edu-
cation. I believe that the Carnegie F%eundation report—which we will discuss
today—has provided some excellent grist for a discussion that is long overdue in the
higher education community.

[i’mportantly, from the Subcommittee’'s viewpoint, the expenditure of billions of
dollars in Federal funds is directly tied to thc fact that an institution must be
accredited. Since the major portion of tBese funds are portable grants and loans to

. eligible students—and institutional accreditation is inseparably connécted to access
to large amounts of student aid funds—-it is our responsibility to ensure that these
funds are well-spent. i

I look forward to hearing from our witnesses on these and other issues. We are
pleased to welcome the Secretary of Education, who has seen this issue from several
points of view—as Commissioner of Education, as the top higher education official
in Utah and now as Secretary of Education. Welcome, Mr. Secretary.

STATEMENT OF HON. TERREL H. BELL, SECRETARY OF EDUCA- -
TION., ACCOMPANIED BY EDWARD ELMENDORF. ASSISTANT
SECRETARY FOR POSTSECONDARY EDUCATION; AND RICHARD
J. ROWE, DIRECTOR, ELIGIBILITY AND AGENCY EVALUATION
STAFK . \

Secretary BeLr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

If it is all right with you, I will summarize my testimony and
submit it fer the record.
“  Mr. SimoN. Fine. ~ ‘

Secretary BeLL. That way | may not risk telling you more than
you want to know on this subject.

Mr. Simon. Your full statement will be entered in the record.

Secretary Benl. The Higner Education Act of 1965, amended au-
thprizes a number of higher education programs to'support institu-
tions and to support students in postsecondary educaion.
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The funding of these programs has grown until now we are in
the realm of $7 billion, at least it was there the past fiscal year. In
order for those institutions and their students®to participate in
these programs, Congress has set institutional eligibility reduire-
ments. . . . .

There aré five of them, and the most prominent one and the one
around which I know the-chairman called this meeting, is the re- -
quirement that the institution must be accredited. It is because of
this connection between eligibility and the accreditation require-
ment that Federal funds are involved.

The acéreditation system in our country is a peer-evaluation type
of program. We havedeveloped a system of relying on the decisions
of accrediting associations, regional, State, and some=df them in
specialized areas that are nationwide in their scope. It is out of this:
system that this eltigibility is established and as we recognize the
accrediting associations, we try to appraise their meeting the re-
quirements that we feel that Congress intended that there be rea-
sonable standards of quality and that the students attending those
institutioris will be receiving instruction that is reasonably com-
mensural with what we would be éxpecting in our society. n}

We conducted a study of the effectiveness of our procedure for -
approving these accrediting agencies. The Educational Testing
Service of Princeton, N.J., had the contract to evaluate. the proce-
dure that we have to see if it reliably diffeyentjated between effec-

tive agencies and those that wex¢ not. effective in seeing that these

standards were met. .

This study, the report given in May 1930, indicated that the pro-
cedures that were being followed in the Department did reliably
differentiate between ineffective and effective accrediting agencjes.

It is important to emphasize, as you indicated, Mr. Chairman,
that we do not accredit institutions, we recognize agencies that are
reliable authorities for accreditation and we think that our proce-
dure for recognition has been validated by the study that I just re-
ferred to. ° N "

Institutions that fail to adhere to the standards that are set by
their accrediting-bodies lpse their eligibility for Federal financial
assistance. In my testimony, I go into a litfla detail of the history of
accreditation. It has been in existence six?c\i the late 1980’s and
became much more prominent in the early 1900’. .

We have specialized types of accrediting bodies like those for law
and medicine, and MBA programs are accredited by thé national -
organization that accredits collegiate schools and busingss. Then
we have general type of entities, regional organizatioge that ac-

~ credit an entire institution. :

I might point out, Mr. Chairm4n, that we publish a list of the

nationally recognized accrediting bodies which is periodically- pub-

lished in the Federal Register. This procedure has been ir exist-
ence now for about 30 years and there are 15 different pieces of
legislation that we have identified, I will not go into them, that re-
quire accreditation standing in order to participate. .
There are also 40 separate statutory references.to the Secretary’s
list of approved agencies. They involve the progranis, not only of
the Department of Education, but a total of 10 Federal agencies,
other departments and independent agencies in the Government.

-8
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"~ ..°T might indicate that there are alternatives to accreditation and

- the qualifying steps for that. An institution can be approved if they

can be certiied by three other fully accredited “institutions. These

institutions certify that the institution’s credits will be accepted on
the same basis as credits accepted from fully accredited institu-
tions. :

I'I‘here is more detail in it, but this is an alternative approach.
One of the problems faced by a newly established institution is to-
qualify and to have a means of participation in this.

We currently recognize 47 organizations as reliable accrediting
bodies and as indicated in my testimony, there are 77 components
of those 47 Drganizations. This includes some 13 commissions that
are units of the 6 regional associations and then there are .64 other
bodies -of national scope that can be identified or characterized as
institutional, specialized, or a combination of those 2 types of orga-
nizations.. | .

Some State education agencies have approval, the New York
State Board of Regents is the.oldest of that group, and they have
been designated by the Secretary as a nationally recognized accred- -
iting body.

We should emphasize that the commissions of the regional asso-
ciations and the national accrediting agencies and associations do
not have legal control over these institutions or the programs.
They do not have governing status, but the method of peer evaluva-
tion of these educational institutions where a group of visiting ex-
perts are selected by the accrediting body to visit the campus and
to review materials that are reported and so on. This is involved in
a voluntary procedure of accreditation.

Most of the personnel that serve on these accrediting bodies, and

* ‘'most of us who have worked in education have had the experience
in having the assignment to serve on these bodies, render their
services without charge. It is sort of done as a public service. .

These accreditation ‘teams come on a campus and review the
quality of the institution’s offerings and then make a recommenda-
tion agou‘t whether or not it ought to be approved.

[ think before I conclude my comments, Mr. Chairman, I ought
to discuss for just a minute our National Advisory Committee. It
was established by the U.S. Commissioner of Education in 1968 to
provide advice on accreditation, and institutional eligibility. It was
chartered by the old Department of HEW. It was established so
that the Commissioner could receive input from the distinguished
educators and experienced pérsons in academe who had a feel for
the need to preserve academic freedom and institutional autonomy
at the same time that we carried out the mandate from Congress
that we assure that there is reasonable quality. '

Our Advisury Committee on Accreditation and Institutional Eli-
gibility became established in the legislation, as you know, M.
Chairman, in the education amendments of 1980. The committee is
composed of 15 persons that are appointed for 3-year terms. |
might indicate that the current chairman is Dr. Tim Healy. Father
Healy is the president of Georgetown University.

We think we have a very ou‘standing and prestigious group
which meet and review the petitions of those accrediting agencies.
They receive a petition from an agency that wants to be on the

J
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Secretary’s app'roved list and they review' them carefully in deter-
mining what recommendation to make to the Secretary.

We rely heavily on that advice in making our decisions. They

also advise us on what criteria we ought to establish and what

changes ought to be made. Since they are active in higher educa-
tion, they are in touch with new trends and new developments and
they do a very good job in"helping us*and advising us so that we do
not lose sight of the reality of academe and what this responsibility
is all about. _

We have periodic evaluations once an accrediting agency is ap-
proved. They are approved for a period of time. The advisory com-
mittee advises us on how long the approval should be and then the
recognized agencies are reviewed periodically. I would not want to
leave "the impression that onc}e you are approved, you are on the
list forever.

The recent Carnegic report entitled “The Control of the Campus’”

is avvery timely publication. It contains a number of recommenda-
tions that we think are worthy of our concern and I have asked
this National Advisory Comniittee, under the leadership of Dr. Tim
Healy, .to carefully analyze this Carnegie report and to make rec-

ommendations to me concerning any changes that they might

deem to be necessary in view of the report. R

When that review has been completed, Mr. Chairman, we will be
pleased to submit- our findings. to your subcommittee and, as
always, we are anxious to receive your advice and input.

I wouldlike, Mr. Chairman, to introduce my colleagues here at
* the table, Dr. Ed Elmendorf is Assistant Secretary for Postsecon-

dary Education; and working under him is Dick Rowe, Director of

. the Eligibility and Agency Evaluation Staff. I am pleased to have
both Mr. Rowe and Dr. Elmendorf here and they are here because
I am confident that if you or other committee. members ask me any
~ questions I cannot answer, I can pass the buck over to them. I hope
that they do not prove me false in making that statement.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and it is a pleasure ag

always to appear here before you.
[The prepared statement of Secretary Bell follows:]

v
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Prepanep STATEMENT o T. H. BELL, SECRETARY OF EDUCATION, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF
EpUcATION -

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before the Committee to discuss

the relationship between the Department's eligibility system and

[

accreditation.

The'ngher JEducatlcn Act of 1965, as amended.. curren.ly authorizes a
number of progﬁrams which support institutions of postsecondary edu'c.a-
tion. Federal funding for these Education Department programs grew to a
total of approximately seven billion dollars t.hls past flsca_l Jyear, most

of which is .{n the form of student financial assistance.

In order for either institutions or students to participate in these
programs of Federal assistance, Congress has set cf:rtaln standards f;u-
institutional ellglb.llity. These are five in number. One of them, and
perhaps the linch-pin of the five is - although the statutory language

also provides some alternatives - that the institution be accredited by a

nationally recognized accrediting agency. . K

It ts because of this statutory nexus betw;en eligibility for Federal
funds and peer ‘evaluatién through accreditation that the Depa‘rtr:.e"'nt has
developed criteria and procedures to determine which national, regiomal,
and specialized accrediting agencies are suitable for inclusion on the

Secretary's list of recognized agencies,

Concern for academic freedom has guided the Department 1in struciuring
its system of recognition of accrediting agengies and its reliance on the
decisions of thesge accraditing agencies thh? respect to ehgtbl.llty of
accredited :institutions. The Department exercises (ts recognition respon-
sibility through the establishment of criteria respecting the accreditation
process. Accrediting agencies must be found to be In Sugstanual

compliance with these criteria in order to be listed by the Secretary.

-
[
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These criteria, however, have been developed only through extensive
congultation "with the higher education community and the Natioral

Advisory Conimittee on Accreditation and Institutional Eligibility.
° 1

. .

& study was_conducted by the Educational Testing Service to evaluate

.

.the criteria and procedures fob recognition to determine their effective-
ness “in disunguxs'hmg agencies that carl\ be. re{xed upon 'to make
judgments céncermng educatioral quality. The study report 1issued 1n
'May .1980 congluded that the Department's procedures reliably differenti-
ate neffective agencles from effective ones, and our procedures remain

stable from year to year in the interpretation and apphca}ion‘ of criteria.

It 1s important to ncte that the Department does not accredit mstitu-.
tions, but th;: Department does recognize agencies that are reliable
authorities. Cnce recognized by the Department, the accrediting bod;\ has
signiftcant influence, since the 1institutions it approves become eligible

to apply for participation i1n fedetal assistance programs.

Instttutions failing to adhere to the standards set by their accrediting

7
bodies lose f&heu‘ eligibi}ity for federal assistance.

Clearly, this process s extremely critical and important to both

postsecondary institutions and the federal gZovernment.
- )

The concept of accreditation 1s not new. Accreditation in higher educa-
tion began with the establishment of regional associations of colleges
and secondary schools 1n the late. 1800's. ln the early 1900's profes-
ftona., specia:lzed accrediting  activities (n fields such as medicine
began 0 he deveioped. Cer(am‘ State agencles, such as the New York

8oara of Regents, «.s50 conduct accrediting activities,

O
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Over the past 30 years, the Commissioner and now Secretary of Education
have been directed to publish a list of nationally recognized accrediting
bodies through some 15 pieces of legislation. These are: the Higher
Education Act, Vocational Education Act, the Act setting up the National
Technical Institute for the Deaf, the Education for the Handicapped Act,
Emergency School Aid Act, Elementary and Secondary Education Act,
College Housing Act, Public Health Service Act, Immigration and
Nationality Acx, Tribally Controlled Community Colleges Act, the Act
setting up the educational assistance program for enlisted members of
the armed forces, the Veterans' Readjustment Assistance Act, State ‘

Technical Services Act, Social Security Act, Justice System Improvement

Act, and the Depository Library Program.

There are over 40 separate statutory references to the Secretary's list
affecting the work of some 10 Federal agencies. For example, over 8,000
of the 9,000 institutions that now hold threshold eligibility status for
one or more Higher Education Act programs have me;'sratutorz’e;;glbtlity
requirements for accreditation by an agency recognized by {l;e Secret‘;i'y.
"Threshold” ehgibility refers to the first stage of the Department's
two-tier eligibility procedure, wherein institutions vor programs are

determined lo meel statutory requirements concerning eligibility to apply ~~_

for participation in the assistance programs,

Provision 1s made 1n the law for special qualifying steps that may be
taken as alternatives to accreditation. The Three lnstitufional Certifica-

tien Process provides eligibility for 30 1institutions, for example. ¢rate

1ppravii by an agency recaognhized by the Secretarv i1s another alterna-\\_.

'ive 2oen 12 pubiic postseconddry vocationd. (NSUILUtIOnNS.
L 3
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Currently, the Secretary recognizes 77 componefts of 47 organizations as
reliable accrediting bodfes.';‘This includes 13 commissions of the six
reg}onal associations and 64 other bodies of national scope that can be
cha-racteﬂzed &s institutional, specialized, or a combination of the two.
One State agency, the New York State Board of Regents, has been
designated by the Secretary as a nationally recognized accrediting body.
Seventy of the recognized accrediting components serve a direct Federal
funding eligibility purpose. All agencies recognized by the Secretary
serve the program  approval function specified in the Veterans'

Readjustment Assistance Act of 1952.{)

1t should be emphasized that the commissions of the regional associations
and the national, accrediting agencies and associations have no legal
control over educational institutions or programs. They promulgate
standards of quality or criteria of educaticnal excellence and ‘accredit
insti.utions or prégramns that, upon evaluation, meet the standards or
criteria. Accreditaticn, as practiced in the United States, is largely a
means of conducting non-governmental, peer evaluation of educational

institutions or programs. The process 1s voluntary and the personnel

services provided during accreditation team visits ts campuses are usual

O

RIC | R

unremunerated. \
hor \

In 1968 the ‘Advisory Committee on Accreditation and [nstitutional Eiigi-

bility was chartered by the Department of Health, Education, and.

Welfare to advise the Commissioner on matters relating to both
recognition of accrediting agencies and the Federal el.gibility for

funding process.

~
o
-

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:
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Uncer the Education Amendments of 1980, the Advisory Committee received

st@tutory authorization as the National Advisory Committee on Accredi-

tation and Institutional Eligibility. The Committee —t‘s\"'a:mposed of 15
persons appointed to three-year terms from various segments of the
secondary and postsecondary education comn.mntttes. the Student/youth—
population, State departments .of education, professional associations,

and the general public. Supported by'the Department's Eligibility and

Agency Evaluation Staff, the Committee advises the Secretary concerning:

e the publication of a list of nationally recognized accredit-
iy agencies and associations that the Secretary determines
. to be reliable authority concerning the quality of training

-

offered; ’ -~

e the criteria and procedures for recognizing accrediting

-

bodies;

e the responsibility to designate State agencies as reliable
autherities concerning the approval of public postsecondary

vocational education and nurse education; and

e developing and recommending standards and criteria for
specific categories of educational (institutions for w;11ch
there are no recognized accrediting bodies or State
agencies, tn order to establish the eligibility of such
tnstitutions on an interim basis for participation n

Federally funded programs.

/
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The Secretary's list of rec;ognized accrediting agencies and associations
is published periodically in the FEDERAL REGISTER. The Secretary
maintains a program of penodic‘evalua‘.ion of the recognized agencies to
determine if they continue to comply with the Criteria for Recognitien.
The recogmtion process requires the designation K of the scope of the
recogmze:d activities of each agency or associativn. If a recognized body
expands its activities, and desires recognition for the new areas, it
must petition for such recognition——as part of 1its regular, periodic

review, or separately.

The Carnegie Report, Control of the Campus, is timely and contains a

*

i
number of recommcndatlons“that are worthy of our concern over the

1ssues of educattonal quality and Federal intrusion into academia.

1 have invited the National Auvisory Committee on Accreditation dand
Institutional Eligibility through its chairperson, Dr.. Timc:tby Healy, to
carefully analyze the Carnegie report and make recommendations to me
concerning any necessary changes to the Department's policies regarding

4
o
accreditation and institutional eligibility. When the review has been

accomplished, | will be picased to share our findings with this Sub-;

committee, In addition, | would be pleased to have your comments and
be advised of any concerns you wish to share with me regarding the
important subject of these hearings. In tne meantime, | am pleased to

respond to any questions you may have.

RIC L
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Mr. SimoN. Thank you. We appreciate your being here today.

Let me just ask one question and I will yield to my colleagues. 1
sense from the tone of your comments that you are less concerned
about the status quo tf]lan the Carnegie report. Am [ incorrectly
reading yolir comments?

Secretary BELL. Yes; 1 am less concerned than that report is. I
need to be careful about that; it is the things you know that are
not so that get you into difficulty. so I do not want to indicate that
we are not going to pay attention tu what our National Advisory
Committee tells us about that. .

I feel that if there is too much interference on the part of accred-
iting bodies on campuses, that it is largely in th2 hands of the ac-
cre(i)iting bodies. The institutions are coﬂectivgly responsible for
the a~creditation. .

'the way that we have tried to work.through the accrediting
agencies largely passes the baton, so to speak, over to the accredit-
ing agencies and since they were created by groups of institutions
like the north-central region that you are familiar with, Mr. Chair-
man, they have annual meetings and they review issues and at
“that time, the whole body of accrediting institutions are there.

Not too long ago, I addressed the Southern Association in Atlan-
ta. They were convened in their annual meeting and it was at that
time that the various commissions of this largé regional association
were reviewing their standards. .

As sometimes happens, there are member institutions that do
not like a decision, or that are critical of a requirement of one type
or another. In my past experience before I came to this job, I was
commissioner_and chief executive officer of the Utah System of
Higher Eduéation. We-had in our small State nine institutions.

During budget hearings, the university presidents svould come in
and they wou'd say, “We need to have this much money out of the
’ le%isl'a'lture or we are not going to meet the accreditation stand-
ards. .

My board of regents often wonderved if some of the institutions
did not ask the accrediting visitors to mark them down in a certain
areas so they would have leverage to get what they wanted. So.
there are these kinds of critical comments made, { know, from
having worked as I have, in this arena. But, by and large, I do not
think that the accrediting agencies set self-serving or unreasonable
standards. They do, however, set some pretty tough and rigorous
requirements.

I am reminded of what is required now to be nationally accred-
ited to offer a master of business administration program, the com-
petence that has to be represented there. It is a very high standard
and not all institutions can make it. And it is often those that feel
that the yardstick is unreasonable in some way or another, that
generate some of this criticism, but it does impinge back on the
campus.

I think chat it is out of that and the testing that is related to this
that some of the criticism in the Carnegie report came out.

Mr. Simon. Mr. Coleman. ' s

Mr. CoreMmAaN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Secretary, this is kind of a mystical area. 1 always heard
about being accredited when I was on campus and something terri-

17
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ble would happen if accreditation did not occur. You shed some’

light, but I suppose the real question for me is, who accredits the
accreditation associations and how are there standards in place to
determine who should be an accrediting agency itself?

You kind of cosied right up to the subject and did not discuss it '

in your remarks. I know you have an advisory committee, Is that
the important committee, then, that actually performs this func-
tion? Where does the buck stop? ' _ '

Secretary BeLL. The final. responsibility is placed on the Secre-
tary. The National Advisory Committee was established by legisla-
tion and given statutoty authority in the 1980 education amend-
anents, but it has been in existence since 1968.

This is the body that advises us. I might ask Dr. Elmendorf as he
is a former college president, and I am sure he has had to struggle
with these accrediting bodies, to comment more specifically on the

- question, if he will. .

Mr. CoLeEMAN. What standards are there for this advisory com-
mittee to construct or to look at before an accrediting assaciation
is, in fact, listed? :

Mr. ELMeENDORy. There are some very P/p\eciﬁc standards devel-

oped In fact, you will hear testimony later on today, judging from
what 1 have read of those to follow, that there has been a great
deal of cooperation by the accrediting associations with COPA, and

‘with the American Council on Education, in consulting with them

g

' i the developmernt of the standards which we then publish in the

Federal Register and solicit public comment.

.Once developed, they become the medium for any associatior
that .wishes to use the vehicle of accreditation to: (A) get on the
Secyetary’s list; and (B) from that list, then become subsequently
eli%gble to receive student financial assist..nce. .

1at is the two-tiered process that the Secretary has explained,
and the one that has caused most of the concern relative to éligibil-
ity and accreditation in past years. '

Secretary BELL. You might explain the acronym COPA for the
committee. '

Mr. ELmrENDORF. Council on Postsecondary Accreditation.

Secretary BrLL. That is a body out in academe that sort of keeps
an eye on us. They review our standards and advise us, in addition
to the advisory committee. They also work with the accrediting as-
sociations. It is a national organization. I think they serve a very
valuable function. We have appreciated their input and assistance.

Mr. ELmenpoORrF. Would you want some examples of standards?

Mr. CoLEMAN. Several, not the whole laundry list.

Secretary BeLL. Mr. Rowe bas them.

Mr. CoLEMAN. These are publisned in the Federal Register, you
say? What might several of the important ones be?

Mr. Rowe. Mr. Coleman, these are published as a regulation and
we would refer to them as criteria that the petitioner, which would
be the accrediting agency that seeks the recognition from the Sec-
retary, would satisfy. In some Ways it is an open-book exam in that
the criteria are publishegd, as we indicated. They involve questions
of the functions that the accrediting agency addresses and satisfies.
The organization is described, along with its procedures, its respon-
sibility to the public that it serves, and the requirements it has de-
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veloped through its experience with accredited institutions which -
have been approved by it. :

The critetia themselves are the product of an evolutionary proc-
ess and it is a stated process. When the petition is submitted, it is
. carefully analyzed. As a part of the process, our staff would make -
an observation visit with an accreditation team to an institution in
order to determine if the accrediting association is following the
criteria as stated in their petition. That subsequently becomes part
of an analysis report which is shared with the agency, as well as
with the National Advisory Committee, which then subsequéntly
holds—and gives an opportunity for witness as to appear in—a
vublic hearing for the petitioner to appear in support of its petition
or anyone from the public, having been given notice of the hearing,

may appeal in support or opposition to the petition.

That de}iberation, then, results in a subsequent recommendation
to the Secretary and his final decision. This is a process that, as
the Secretary earlier said, is renewed each 4 years. We would be
very pleased to submit to you the entire criteria as presently re-
quired to be satisfied by the associations.

Mr. CoLeman. Mr. Chairman, one final question, if I might.

First of all, what is the appeal process if the-college does not get

* accredited, and second, how many colleges are in a position of not
being accredited on an annual basis? _

Mr. Rowk. The appeal process is one of the areas that our crite---
ria speaks to and is within the process that each of the recognized
accrediting agencies, address. They have a stated process wherein

‘ there is an opportunity for appeal by the unsuccessful institution.

The period of time for accredited status granted by an associ-
ation would range from several years to a maximum of 10 years.
Many of the regional associations grant an institution that is vis-
ited and is fully accredited by that associatigp, accreditation for a
period of 10 years. ' ’

Others might have a lesser period, 7 years or 5 years, and it is
possible, depending on the condition, that the association finds in
its review of the institution to have something less than that, and
other conditions, may be required depending on the particular asso-
ciation finding. Probaticn or other conditions for a periodic follow-
up report may be required if additional problems are discerned.

Mr. SimonN. Mr. Kogovsek.

Mr. Kocovsek. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Sécretary, the Carnegie report suggests that the Council on
Postsecondary Accreditation should be the body that is solely re-
sponsible for accreditation and hearing and deciding on appeal.

Do you feel that this would be a prudent direction for accredita-
tion? '

Secretary Brin. I think that this council really renders a fine
service to higher education, but I think that if that became the
body with the sole responsibility, then the Congress, if they took
that action, would be delegating a responsibility out to a nongov-
ernmental entity.

I think you are more in tontrol if you can hold the Secretary re-
sponsible, and if you do not like what is going on, haul him up here
before you for an oversight hearing and say, ""What is going on,”
and "We do not like it.”

19




I think that the other procedure, unless there is some way to get
a handle on it, would be difficult for you to keep it where you -
wanted it. WIth the responsibility that the statute now gives the
Secretary, we could change procedures dramatically. So could a
nongovernmental agency. \\

I think that with that potential, we have an adequate procedure
to determine: whether ar not students at a given institution should
be eligible to participate in the student aid program, that is the big
part of it, but there are other recuirements, too.

Mr. Kocovsek. In relation to that answer, Mr. Secretary, I think
you and I are both bothered by that word “control,” and we do not
like to use it. I know you do not like to use it. The Reagan admiuis-

W  tration.repeatedly.states as one of its goals, the lessening of Feder-
‘al intrusion into State and local governments and the private.
\. sector.

Do you feel that the role of the Federal Government in recogniz-
ing accrediting agencies contributes to this intrusion, 'getting back
to my original question, limiting it to one

Secretary BeLL. It certainly does. This puts you on the horns of

\  the dilemma. I am reminded of my earlier time in Washington

\ when we were having a large number of institutions participate in
student aid, and keep in mmd that private proprietary institutions.
can participate.

I remember an episode invclving a group of barber cuileges. We
amended the statute and said that “In order to participate, you
had tp be accredited.” The proprietor of these barber colleges im-
mediately organized his Barber College Accrediting Association .
and declared his institutions accredited.

I guess the quality of the work and the preparation of these bar-
bers left much to be desired fromn the comp:aints we were getting
about it. Well, when that maneuver happened, that is when Con-
gress became concerned. That is when the Federal Government got
into it. Congress said, Not only do you have to be accredited, but
the accrediting body has to be approved by the Federal Govern-
ment.”’

Now, that is where the mischief comes. That shoves us right over ’
into that. [ have spent nearly all of my adult life in education, and
in the process, I have many times been outraged with the Feds.
That is why I often discuss Federal control up here.

But. I do not know a way around this one if we are going to avoid
the maneuver that I just described to you. But it bothers me that
we even have that potential for Federal conirol. The more that we
can preserve local autonomy and enhance academic freedom, the
better education is going to be in this country.

* Mr. Kocovsek. Thank you, Mr. Secretary.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SimoN. Mr. Packard.

Mr. PackarD. Thank you, Mr. (,haiiman It is a pleasure to have
the Secretary back again.

Most of my experience, Mr. Secretary, has been in elementary
and secondary education. My only exposure, as some of the others
mentioned, to higher education is my own experience in the col-
leges and universities.

~
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Would you, for my benefit at:least, briefly outline the steps and
the procedures that an institution would normally have to «go
through in order to be accredited? Would you also review for me
How those accrediting conditions are established?

Are there different accreditation procedures for a medical school
as compdred to a law school, or a school of music, or even a beauty
college? Are they accredited through the same system that any 4-
year university or junior college would be accredifed?

Secretary BELL. A very insightful question, Mr. Packard, and I

will try to handle that as best I can. ,
- If a new institution were established, and they wented their stu-
dents to be able to receive student aid, such as to participate in the
guaranteed loan program, college work-study and grant programs,
and so on, the iff8titution would have to be approved.

If they establish themselves with good standards, those that are
generally accepted in the profession, they could at the outset, get
three accredited institutions to assist them by indicating that they
would accept their credits from students who transfer from there
over to their institutions. * _ * .

Now, there is more to that requirement than what I am saying,
and I will leave it there. An institution just beginning would start
there. Then they would apply for accreditation with an appropriat?
accrediting association.

Out in California, Mr. Packard, it would be the Western Associ-
ation. They would have to fill out an application for accreditation.
They would have to meet some initial standards that the accredit-
ing association has established,sThe community of the institutions
out there have banded together and organized their accrediting as-
- sociation and have worked together to set their standards.

They have an organizai‘on, they have a board of directors, and
each year they meet at an annual meeting and review the stand-
ards and elect their officers and so on. This hypothetical new insti-
tution would, if they met the requirements, receive some kind of
temporary status if not full accreditation unless that was earned.

Di,cl{, would it be candidacy or what would the official term be
there”

Mr. Rowe. It could be candidacy for accreditation. Yes, sir.

Secretary BeLL. Then following that, Mr. Packard, as they grew
along and establish themselves, they could become fully accredited,
but it is not a procedure that happens quickly. As a member, then,
of the accrediting association, they would have a voice, as a
member would have, in what the standards would be.

Now, if they were not approved, or if they could not get even this
three-letter approval, then they would not be able to participate in
any of the Federal funding. In many instances, there would be
other problems that they would run into. Graduates’ credits would
not be accepted and they probably would not exist as an institution

for very long.

" Mr. Packarp. Other than participating in Federal funding and
perhaps the transfer of credits, what are the advantages of being
accredited or the disadvantages of not being accredited?

Are private institutions also in this nccreditation process, and do
they come under the same requirements?
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Secretary BeLL. Yes, the private institutions also have to be
accredited if they want to have this participation. The other advan-
tage is that they are then able to state in their publications and in
their bulletins and so on that they are a tully accredited institution
and ghat means a great deal to students and parents and to coun-
selors in the high schools. As you read the publicatjons of various
institutions, they list their accrediting status in that regard. '

Now, if you were a Harvard or d Yale or a very longstanding dis-
singuished irstitution, maybe your reputation would carry you
without that, but even those institutions maintain their accredita-
tion standing .

Mr. Packarp. Does the #éccreditation filter down to all institu-
tions of higher learning, even in very specific fields of study?

Secretary BrLL. Yes, we also have specialized accrediting agen-
cies; many of them’, we could say most of them, are in the health-
related fields. We had a situation in Memphis not too long ago
where a Congressman called our attention to the problem down
there and we referred the problem to the accrediting body that had
accredited this institution.

So the private proprietary-type schools also have their accredit-
ing bodies. Business schools, the traditionally private ones that tra-
ditionally trained secretaries and accountants and so on, have their
recognized organization, and they have their accrediting associ-
ation. '

Mr. Packarp. But who sets the standards of accreditation for
these very specific colleges and universities like a dental school or
a medical school? Are they set by people outside of that profession
or does the profession itself get involved in the standards of ac-
creditation of those kinds of schools?

Secretary BeLL. It varies with each entity. I think particularly in
law an. medicine. The American Bar Association and American
Medical Association have a great deal to say. Not only the institu-
tions, but the organization itself, has a great deal to say about the
standards of accreditation. But they must satisfy the criteria that
largely have been established by our advisory body, if they are to
be recognized by the Secretary.

We listen carefully to COPA, which is the umbrella organization
for higher education accreditation; hpwever, it does not include all
of the private proprietary institutions.

Mr. Packarn. Thank you, Mr. Secretary.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

M. SimoN. Thank you.

Mr. Owens.

Mr. OwEeNs. No questions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SimoN. Mr. Gunderson.

.Mr. GuNpersoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and Mr. Secretary,
for appearing.

I guess as 1 listen to you, I read your testimony, I seem to follow
up on Mr. Kogovsek's remarks, that if it is the policy of this admin-
istration to reduce the role of government in education, this seems
to, be one of the outstanding candidates, compared to many of the
other things that we are considering.
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If you were to propose the absolute minimum amount of govern-

ment intervention from the Federal level in accreditation, hoyv

would you change present law? Ca o

Secretary BeLi. If I wanted to have the minimum——

Mr. GUNDERSON. Minimum necessary in your opinion.

Secretary Beint. Well, I- would possibly add to the statute in
giving more direction to the Sectetary. If I wanted to be certain a8
heads of the Department or successor entity would come and go, I
would give her statutory direction that would limit what you
could require and what you could not require for approval to be on

the accrediting list. T '

Now, the ideal, of course, would be to répéal the statute totally.

But the ideal, as often happens, is one of the tragedies in our life
and bumps head on with the practical, and the practical is that we
have so many institutions out there, excluding little proprietary
schools here and there, and Congress permits them all to partici-
pate if they can meet the accreditation and eligibility require-
ments. . .

If you did not have that “if”’ there, there could be all kinds of

Jfraud and abuse and ripoff. So, as long as we are going to be spend-

ing $7 billion in higher education on the Federal level, we need to
have some kind of quality assurance.

I would not want to give the impression that the system that we
have now does not considerably minimize the amount of interfer-
ence, because of the fact that we use the means that we use, of rec-
ognizing what already exists out there in academe, and those ac-
crediting entities are not under the control of the Federal Govern-
ment. They are under the control of the institutions collectively.

Now, you could start to coerce if you had a Secretary of Educa-
tion that decided that he would change that procedure, and he has
broad discretion now to do that if he wants to.

Mr. GunpeRsoN. You mentioned earlier in your remarks in talk-
ing about the Harvards of the world and some of the other schools
and I recall when T made a choice as to where 1 was going to
attend college that | never once checked on accreditation. It did. not
matter a bit to me, and I do not think it mattered to my parents or
my guidance counselor. I think reputation matters a great deal.

Would you agree that reputation far exceeds even the concerns
of accreditation in the selection of a school?

. -Secretary BeLL. 1 think it depends upon how ldrge and how’

widely known the institution you attend. If you attended a nonac-
credited institution that was a very small liberal arts college that
was not known outside of the State borders, in fact, was not known
inside the State if it was a very large State, you would run into
difficulty as you wanted to move from there.

Suppose you had a baccalaureate degree from this hypothetical
institution and you wanted to do graduate work at a university.
You would probably run into difficulty in having your credits ap-
proved and received and your being admitted to graduate school. I
think that is where the accreditation would be significant.

I might also point out that most of our high schools in the

" United States are also accredited. It is not as critical there as it is

on the college level, but even on the high school level, regiscrars
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[
and admissions officers are looking at what high schools are
accredited as they review standards.
Mr. GUNDERSON. Has accreditation done anything to improve the

“ability of the student to transfer credits from one school 1o an-

other? It seems to me that that problem still exists, even though all
schools are accredited. Ought that not be one of the major goals in
this area? ' .

Secretary BeLL. The institution still can reserve the right and
the faculty, the academic cotntnunity, may.admit wiom they will
under requirements that they have, and so it is not a guarantee
that if you are a graduate of an accredited institution that you will
i)e auéomatically admitted or that certain credits will not be chal-
enged. .

But it does tend _to make the credits ‘legal tender,” if I may use
that term, more so¥han would be so without it.

Mr. GuNDERSON. Do you feel that more should be done in this
area of transferring credits through accreditation, or do you not
felel )that is the role, or one of the roles, that accreditation can
play” v
Secretary BerL. Well, I think that it is a role that accreditation
can play, but I would defend the right of each institution to set
their Own standards and to refuse to accept certain credits to meet
their requirements if they choose to do that.

Most institutions that I know much about, if they have a ques-
tion, they would have some provisional requirements, sometimes
requiring an examination or other rheanps, to determine whether or
not to accept the credits.

One university that I ‘know quite well, if you transferred there

« from one of these private proprietary business colleges, a 2-year

.

secretarial, science, bookkeeping and accounting type school, they
may admit.you to accounting, and to a third- or fourth-level course
if you had the first two, and then, depending -upon how.well you do

. in the more advanced accounting course, they would make the deci-

gion, at least one university that I know about delays its decision of
whether or not to accept your credit from this business school.

That is a business school that is-fully accredited by this naticnal
organization, incidentally. That is the vay it works in a university
in my home State. '

Mr. GunDERSON. One final question. In terms of the role of ac-
creditation, particularly fromn the perspective of the department in
guaranteeing that there be minimum\standards of achievement
and competency required, do you feel thit there is a greater need
for the Department’s involvement.jn accretitation of specialized ac-
crediting bodies, as opposed i the regioQal accrediting associ-
ations? _ » e

Secretary BeLL. I do not believe so. I do not know if my col-
leagues would like to comment on that or add more or take some
from that, but I do not see a greater need.

I hesitate to come before this committee and sgy everything is
just great and perfect with how we are handling thig responsibility,
which this committee and the Senate committee put in the statute,
I can say, however, that I wish that everything in the Department
of Education was functioning as well as this is.
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Mr. GunpersoN. I would make one statement. Concerning the
Secretary’s statement that the, responsibility for coordinating spe-
cialized versus regional accreditation really belongs with the aca-
demic community itsélf. I believe that with the proliferation of the
specialized groups, a,gr.cot’deal more could be done through region-
.al coordination so that you do not have overlap or unnecessary du-
plicative functions. —

I do not believe that is our role, but I do believe there is a role
and I do believe it is a problem. . ’ &

Thank you. '

Secretary BeLL.,l would like to note one thing, if I may, Mr.
Chairman, that I failed,to respond to. Dr. Elmendorf passed me a
note on this, Mr. Gunderson. I think it is important to distinguish

% between credits being accepted and being counted toward a degree
in an area of specialty. : .

If a student attended a vocational technical institute, a postsec-
ondary one, and had a course in welding where he was developing
his skill capacities, those credits could be accepted, and they would
show on the transcript. But probably the major university in the
State, unless there was some special exception, would not count
that particular kind of a course toward a-degree.

People say, well, they would not accept my credits, when really
what they would not do was count these credits toward a specific
degree because they did not fit the need that the faculty in that
department required.

Mr. SimoN. Mr. Secretary, we thank you, Dr. Elmendorf, Mr.
Rowe, for being here. I will submit questions to you for the record.

[Information referred to follows:]
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ANSWERS TO QUESTIONS FOR SECRETARY BELL FROM PAUL SIMON

.

Do you have any particular opinfon' on the link betwean State licensure apd
spe¢iglized acrrediting bodies? Are there any actions the Federal govermnent
could take to prohibit that lipkage? v
-y

The link between State licensure and spectslfzed accrediting bodies is not a
subject that is presently reviewed in,the recognition process conducted by the
Department of Education. State licensure of an institution {s an agency
requirement that must be satisfied before an tnstitution may be accredited by a
recognized accrediting agency.  The State 'licensure of an individual's voca-
tional or professional competence is often associated with the applicant's
completion of an accredited program of studies. This link between the State and
the spp'ticont regarding licensing requirements is approprﬁgﬁgly a State concern,

Presently, we know of no reason to support any Federal initiative that would
prohibit ¢ link between State licensure and specialized accrediting bodies,

You stated in your testimony that you‘th0ught the present system of accredita-
tion was working well. Mowever, it apgears that as a general trend_ tlie number

of aceretiting agencies 1s increasing. - Do you think this expansion 15 necessary

and will continue?  Haw does increasing -the number of agencies affect the
Qudiity of the accreditation system? - »

Yes, the present gystem ot vnluntary accreditation is working wéll, The Depart.

ment presently recognizes 77 agencies.  This includes 13 recognized regional |

accrediting commissions, rather than,including in our count only the 6 sponsor-
ing associations, and the 11 re¢iew committees that cooperate’with the Committee
on idlied meglth fducation and Accreditation (CAHEA), the single unit within the
Armerican Medical, Association that i% the final decision-making authority for a
large variety of allied health education programs.,  Counting -only the main
orgontgations, as was done 1n 1957, the current list of recognized accrediting
bodies stands at 47 (a growth of 19 agencies in the last 30 years).
’

This mndest expansion 1s partially the result of the dramatic recent growth of
postsecondary educetion duripg the past few decaddg. This growth of recognized
agencies now appeats to have stabilized,, and we beTsgve only a modest number of
additianal agencies will seek recognition. Indeed, mdch of the growth reflects
the nped for sperialized accreditation services, ,particularly in the hesith and
technical areas where the advance §n scientific knowledge has created a demand
for specialized <ervice, in order to assure that technical and specialized educa-
tion is competently delivered. .,

There 1s no Bvidence that the iacrease in the number ot agencies has adversely

.affected the quality of the accreditation system.
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What percentage of agencies which apply for accreditation status receive
it? :

L 3
Approximately 643 of the agencies which applied for initial recognition
by the Secretary were successful. A number of agencies which withdraw
thetr petitions or are denfed initial recognition chose to improve their
petitions, correct deficiencies, and estabiish compliance with recognition
criteria prior to resubmitting new petitions for recognition. Twenty of
the 55 agencies that sought recognition as nationally recognized accrediting
bodies since 1968, when our records were first established, were denied
initial recognition and did not reapply. In addition, ten agencfes developed
draft petitions but did not request formal action when they discovered that
the criteris were more demanding than the agency could satisfy.

How many agencies lose their right to accredit institutions as a result of
the Department's reviews? 8

No agency loses its right to accredit institutions as the result of the
Department's action. However, the Department has withdrawn the Secretary's
recognition from three accrediting agencies. Since institutions myust be
recognized by the Secretary in order to receive federal funds, such 1055 of
recognition has a major impact. There are agencies that operate an accreditas
tion service that have never sought the Secratary's recognition. An agency

must be established and operate successfully for at least a two-year period
before it may submit a petitiun to the Secretary for his review and determination
of the agency's relfab¥lity. The recognition by the Department of an agency

as 8 reliable authority as to the quality of education or training offer~d by
educational institutions and programs authorizes an institution, accredited by
such a reeognized agency. the apportunity to obtain eliaibility to participate

in various Federal progr ms. Three national agencies and one State agency

have teen removed from tne Secretary's list subsequent to receiving recognition.

sl COPY

-



23

Secretary BeLL. Thank you. - =, _

Mr. SiMoN. Because we have a full committee meeting at 11:80, I
am going to take the liberty, if there is no objection from the other
members of the committee, to ask the next three witnesses to'be on
a panel and we will hear all three and then toss questions at the
three of them.

Dr. Ernest Boyer, the president of the Carnegie Foundation for
the Advancement of Teaching, and former Commissioner of Educa-
tion; Dr. Jack Peltason, president of the American Council on Edu-
cation, and I might mention both of these gentlemen are former
residents of the State of Illinois. I know that the members of the
subcommittee are very interested in hearing that, and Dr. Richard
Millard, the Executive Director of the Council on Postsecondary
Accreditation. , v

We want to thank Commissioner Boyer for giving us, all the
members of the subcommittee, copies of the “The Control of the
Campus,” the book that your foundation proauced.

Dr. Boyer, we will hear from you first. ‘

STATEMENT OF ERNEST L. BOYER, PRESIDENT, CARNEGIE
FOUNDATION FOR THE ADVANCEMENT OF TEACHING

Mr. Bover. Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee, I am
pleased to be here to explore with you an issue which 1 consider to
be an important one to the future of higher education. I commend
your committee for the oversight inquiry that you are making.

I know the time is short and I will therefore highlight issues rel-
evant to your inquiry-into this matter of accreditation and the Fed-
eral role in it.

I respect very much Secretary Bell for his work, and I respect his
opinions expressed, particularly on accreditation. I do, however,
feel an obligation to highlight, based on our own committee report,
and if I might do so, based on my own personal experience, a few
aspects of the issue that I think are troublesome.

It is my opinion that the current arrangement of Federal over-
sight of accreditation is, in fact, flawed at four very fundamental
points. First of all, it is my opinion that the Department of Educa-
tion has clearly moved beyond the intention of the law, and I in no
way speak to the current administration, I speak of a history that
dates perhaps 10 or 15 years, so I share part of their responsibility
of which I speak. This 1s in no way to be viewed as a comment on-
the current administration.

Over the years, what started as a simple strategy to sort out the
good apples from the bad apples, that is, is this institution mini-
mally to be trusted in order to get Federal aid slowly, but surely,
moved into an elaborate device to accreditation an end in itself,

Quite simply, the Department has become the accreditor of the
accreditors, and as I see it, unwittingly perhaps, the Commissioner,
now Secretary, has become the national commissar for accredita-
tion.

[ see nothing in the intent of the lm\t\hat\created this procedure
to have a device by which .n agency wishing to be certified as an
accrediting body should have Federal authovity. Rather, the device
was how can the Federal Government figure out a means by which

[
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we eliminate those who might be untrustworthy in handling Feder-
al money. Those are two very separate progesses.

So, in my own view, this process has sloyly gone far beyond what
was originally intended. Let me give you an example.

A university might be regionally accredited. That says in effect,
you are legitimate, you are no fly-by-nighter, we can trust you to
get Federal money. But that is not enough. An accrediting agency
in speech or journalism or psychology comes to the Secretary and
says, accredit us. Then these bodies are established, even though
they are subynits within an already legitimate institution.

I'see no reason why the Federal Government is engaged in ac-
crediting bodies that are not necessarily related to cross the thresh-
old of legitimacy for Federal support.

Let me give you another example. The health science, freestand-
ing science institution, not one part of the university, they receive

. appropriate accreditation through their medical association.

v

onetheless, the Secretary or Commissioner of Education also
would accredit the health science, the clinical lab association, or
the nurse anesthetist association, or the physical therapy associ-
atiptn, even,though they are subunits within an already accredited
unit.

Second, I must say that I think the current arrangement in-

volves the Government in a function that it is not well equgpped to
perform and, in fact, that does not work very well in the end.

When 1 was Commissioner, I studied with care these criteria that
were asked for this morning, but not clearly defined. I can only tell
you that when you get your list of criteria the Department uses,
you will find them very vague and you‘will also find them primar-
ily dealing with process and not with substance.

You will see questions about who is on your accrediting board, do
you allow for due process, but I can onl¥l assure you that after that
elaborate procedure is met, and all of the criteria established here
in Washington have been met, in the end, the Commissioner or
Secretary has very little, if any, assurance that there will be a
process to assure the institution is safe and legitimate as a place to
receive Federal money. It just does not work.

For example, we have had default rates that have plagued this
Government since student loans began. When 1 was Commissioner,
the NDSL rate, as I recall, the default rate was 18 percent. The
other lgan prograr., guaranteed loan, was hovering around 12 or 13

, percent.

The irony is all of those institutions were accredited. We did an
institution-by-institution analysis to discover that some accredited
colleges had a default rate of 5 percent, some had a default rate of
85 dpercent, they were all regionallsy accredited, and some of them
had specialized accreditation from & or 10 organizations.

Now, we have this elaborate procedure not to accredit, but rather
to guarantee that the Federal moneys are going to accreditable in-
stitutions, only to discover that when you pull back the veneer of
that,d tllw range of efficiency went from high efficiency to absolute
scandal.

So we have, it seems to me, machinery in which the Government

e

has gone beyond the intent of the law. The criteria are vague, and /

in the end, it does not work.
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There are two other concerns which trouble me very much from
personal experience you might say, Mr. Chairman. {believe the
current arrangement is used by special interest groups to resolve
disputes.

Now here I draw the distinction that one of the colleagues made
between regional and specialized. I think that is a very important
line of inquiry to pursue. :

When I was Commissioner, there was a dispute among the padia-
trists as to which of the accrediting orgiganizations emerging repre-
sented the true philosophy of podiatry. I found myself in the rather
unconfortable position of having to listen to long testimony, and
indeed was taken into court to justify my decision of having ap-
proved Podiatry Accrediting Association A, as opposed to Podiatry
Accrediting Association B, based upon some sugleties of how one
treats sore feet. I must tell you, I was not, in my judgment, the best
judge in the world to draw that line.

On the other hand, I simply say that is the end result of this
business of naming a Commissioner or Secretary to become the au-
thority in determining the policies within the interior of these spe-
cialized bodies and having to say, you are the bedy’that truly rep-
resents this specialized association. They in turn then go to the col-
leges and establish their Good Housekeeping Seal of Approval.

I do genuinely believe that the accrediting process at the Federal
‘lievel is occasionally used by special interest groups %o air their own

isputes. .
he final point, and I think this is what brings us to this table
today, at least it certainly is the point that our own Carnegie
report took special cognizance of, is the current accreditation ar-
rangement, especially of the specialized bodies, which is used to
gain prestige by those bodies and then that prestige is in turn used
to bring leverage against colleges and universities.

Let me spell this out the way I think it goes. A special interest
group wants to gain added leverage and prestige nationally. What
is the simplest way to do it? Under the current law, it is to come to
* Washington and get the Commissioner, the Secretary of Education,
to put you on “his approved list.” Now once you meet those crite-
ria, then you can immediately print in your brochure, “Recognized _
by the Secrétary of Education of the U.S. Government.”

With that kind of leverage, you can then go to colleges and say,
“We are on the Secretary’s approved list. Therefore, we feel we
should come to your college to have oversight of that particular
part of your program.”

The leverage then moves right down on the campus and I think,
if I might say so, Mr. Chairman, Secretary Bell’s view of the pres-
sure that brings to institutions was, frankly, quite more sanguine
than our own. :

When I was chancellor of the State University of New York, I
remember vividly we were having an internal discussion with one
of our distinguished specialty colleges that I thought was world-
ranked about whether they were going to get two associate deans
appointed. This was budget-crunch time. I did not think the
needed the two deans, but the dean of the college thought they did.

Well, lo and behold, accreditation time came and I was waited
upon, if'that is the right word, by the accrediting committee from

., 3.0
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that specialized body and they advised me that if we did not ap-
prove those two deanships, associate deanships, that the accredita-
tion of that institution was in jeopardy.

I was frankly nonplussed. I said, “I have been told now for years
by the dean that this is the world-rankjng institution in this partié-
ular speciality.” These two administrative appointments now plum-
meted-the school to the point where you do not even recognize it as
worth of accreditation. - .

It was clearly a ploy, and I mention it here, not to air my own
dirty laundry, but to say that there are examples that could be re-
peated frequently that indicate the specialized accrediting, in some
instances, is used to advance certain special ends of the special in-
terest groups.

Now, I do not blame the Secretary of Education for these abuses,
but 1 do find it curious to suggest that the Department can stand
aside and say, well, that is the institution at work, when in fact, all
of the authority for that activity is drawn precisely from the Feder-
al Government. ‘

I do not think that the Government can be detached from a proc-
ess that eventually works its way down to the local campus. Now,
whether through criteria one can avoid this or not, I am not sure,
human beings being what they are.

We do suggest in our report, however, and I will close my re-
marks with this. We think a lot might be gained in the spirit of
deregulation and very little, if anything, lost. If, in fact, we look
more to the association that has been established as the umbrella
organization, holding it accountable to be sure in some ways that
the law might establish. :

But the irony is, and here I can only speak as a former bureau-
crat, the current arrangement makes the Secretary fully responsi-
ble, while in the end, there is very little control he has over the
outcome, and he still then sees the fraud, abuse and the other fall-
out that ozcurs.

I do believe that there may be a way, in answer to the question

_of Mr. Packard, what is the way we might resolve this dilemma?

I think it ‘would be possible to take one further step toward self-
regulation to establish criteria that might.be understood by the
Council on Postsecondary Education and then let the profession, in

o fact, be held more accountable than we do today, simply believing
the current arrangement does not work. )

I might say, Mr. Chairman, that in the end, based on my experi-
ence, accreditation notwithstanding, the Administrator of this De-
partment still has to decide if an institution is so abusive that
funds must be withheld. . '

In the end, the decisions, the agonizing decisions I had to make,
weré not on the question, well, is this a good accreditation commit-
tee or a bad one? Frankly, that was paperwork. ]

In the end, the real question was, do we have on the margins of .
this great operation some institutions, even those accredited, that
ag’e not doing their job very well and what do we have to do about
it?

So the administrative buck simply falls back on you in the end.
With all of the best intentions, I think the accreditation process is

31




27

‘an area where Government could, in fact, take one more step back
and in the process affirm the importance of self-regulation.

In the end, I think that would perhaps be a clear line to repre-
sent the reality that we have. :

Thank you very much. .
» [The prepared statement of Ernest L. Boyer follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ERNEST L. BoYER, PRESIDENT, THE CARNEGIE FOUNDATION

FOR THE ADVANCEMENT OF TEACHING

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

I am Ernest Boyer, president of the Carnegie Foundation for
the Advancement of Teaching, I wish to thank the committee for
inviting me to meet with you today.

I am pleased to discuss briefly a recent report on the

governance of higher education prepared by The Carnegie

Foundation, This report entitled, The Control of the Campus,

asks: How can colleges and universities maintain their
independence while being answerable to the various constituencies
they serve?

We conclude that, in the strictest sense, there is no such
thing as autonomy in higher education. And we suggest that it is
irresponsible for educators to take public money or private funds
and then complain when asked to be accountable for such support,

The key issue then is not whether colleges and universities
can be detached from the world of which they are inevitably a
part. Rather, the issue is where the line should be drawn
between the campus and the state and, most 2specially, how can we
separate out trivial interference -{rom essential confrontation.

We conclude that in the end, the academy must be given full
authority over what we call in our report the essential core:
the selection of faculty,’ the conduct of courses and research,
the processes of instruction, the establishment of academic

standards, and the assessment of performance,
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That recitation may.sound unusually familiar, but these
functions constitute-the core of academic life, and it is here--
at these points--that the independence of the campus must be
uncompromisingly defended by faculty, the p:esidé;t. and by the
governing board, which stands és a shield between the campus and
the constituencies beyond. ’

Having defined the basic ground rules of academic
governance-—we then move in our report, to the issue of whether
the integrity of hxghe: education has, in fact, been violated by
the state, or fede:al government, o: the courts.,

Putting it simply, has government been as baa”ZQ we have all
believed?

Here, I must warn that our con:lusion will be a keen
dxsappoxntment to those who have a "conspx:atorxal” view of
academic history. We found-=-during our two-ypa: study-~-few
examples where public officials have t;ied overtly to control the
essential functions of teaching and research, -

Aand, in fact ;C consider 1t a remarkable achievement that so
much public money has been channeled to the nation's public and

private campuses with so little interference.

s L~

AR 4



Accreditation: The Federal Connection

Mt. Chairqgn, there are however, several issues raised in
our report that I should like to focus on today. The first, is .
accteditation.

In 1944, Congress passed the Servicemen's Readjustment Act,
+the so-called G.I. Bill. Under this law, Veterans were entitled:’
to education benefits if fzey attended institutions "approved" by

+State education agencies--but no one was quite sure what it meant

s

+

to be approved,

s ‘ The Veterans' Administration had no authority to tell states
how to carry'out this responsibility, As a result, fly by night
programs were acccredited., Shocking stories of scandal and abuse
began to circu{ate in Congress.

In 1952, the rules were tightened. Congress directed the
United States Commissioner of Education to help state agencies
determine eligibility by "publishing a list of nationally
recognized accreditinq agenc;es and associations which he
determines to be reliable authorities as to the quality of
training offered by an educational institution."” The
commissioner's first published list of twenty-eight approved
accrediting associations was drawh, largely from the National
Commission on Accrediting, the umbrella association of

accrediting podies.
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During the past thirty years, the Commissioner®s authority
to approve acctediting associations has been reaffirmed in at
least twenty-five separate statutues. And as accreditation
received official blessing, more and more associations sought
federal approval. An office called the Division of Eligibility
and Agency Evaluation in the United States Office of Education
developed detailed criteria to decide which accrediting agencies
the government should approve.

Vﬂ;By 1982, sixty-four associations--both regional and
nrofessional-=-were on the Commissioﬁef's (now Secretary's)
l1ist., Self-regulation in American higher education was formerly
backed bylthe power of the state. The bureaucracy was kept busy
‘evaluating the evaluators. And access to billions of federal
dollars is now limited to institutions accredited by agencies on
the Secretary's approved list. .
Frankly, Mr. Chairman, we conc¢lude that this process has
e gotten out of hand. The Commissioner, now Secretary of
Education, has become, by default, the nation's accreditation
czar, Special interest groups push to get on the Secretary's
approved list--even though such listing has at times little or
nothing to do with determining whether an institution should be
eligible to receive federal support, It is inappropria;e we £eg1
for.the federal government to involge itself in accreditation as
an end in itself, a function that takes the Department of

Education far beyond the intention of the law, and imposes on it .

-

an evaluation activity it is ill equipped to carry out.

~ .
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. »
We, therefore, have two very simple recommendations.

- . ’
.

o First, we recommend that in determining the
eligibility of colleges to participate in federal
p?%g:ams, the Secretary of Education should use

regional aqp:editatxon as'the basis for approval.
k)

o0 We also recommend that--the Council of Poséégconda:y
1]
he

Accreditation-=-not the federal government be
e ) agency ,to prepare the approved list of regional
assu~iations. Such an assessment would return us to
the procedure that was useb by the Commissioner when
the first list of approved accrediéing assocliations
was established. , '
I.might say parenthetically, Mr. Chairman, that if the
Council on Postsegondary Accreditation is given s:ch authority,
it must demonst:a;e its capacity effectively to do the job, and I
further belleve, that the nation's college and university
‘presidents should become still more actively involved in the work
of the Council on Postsecondary Accreditation.
Our concern about government's connection to accreditation
is related to cgzg:;gﬂthat specialized accreditation bodies -
approved by the Department of Education may themselves threaten-

the integrity of the campus. In tifty years, the list
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of approved accrediting bodies has grown from assmall core to
sixty-four agsociations, :énging from the Council- for Non-
Collegiate Continuing Education to the American association of
Marriage and Family Therapy, to the Ame:ican-goatd of Funeral
Service Bducation. Today, on many campuses a.dozea o} more
visiting teams impose requirements that compromise théhéuthprity
of the trustees and undermine the overall priorities of the
ingtitution,

The issue here is not whether professional proygrams should
meet high academic standard:., It is, rather, how detailed those
standards should be; how/they should be enforced: and, most
importantly, whether pecialized programs to improve their own
demandsfgte to fit within the larger purposes of the campus.

Looking ahead, tensions among departments and disciplineg -
may increase as budgets tighten. '1n such a climate,
professionals on campus m;y be even more tempted to abuse
accreditation, using the ptocesé not t6 protect the public and
promote excellence but to gain leverage in the competition for
dollars., )

More ominous is the fact that at least twenty-one
associations have now been linked to occupational licensure by
the state, Through such atrange&ents, specialized accrediting
bodies--using the authority of their federal recognition--wield
enormous power over higher education. They control entry into
the professions, and often give states strong_influence over

academic matters.
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To fit specialized accreditation more effectively into the
overall governance of higher education the £following
s recommendations are proposed that depend not s0 much on the

federal -connection bJﬁ on. the academy itself:

o ‘ye recommend that standards for specialized
accreditation focus on outcomes, and campus
evaluations should be conducted with full respect for
the overall mission of the institution,

~ . .

o We also recommend that colleges and universities not -
invite to campus any specialized accrediting agency
whose criteria for membership are so intrusive or
detailed as to weaken an institution's own authority

) (4
, over teaching and research,

A .

o wWe further recommend that specdialized accreditation
teams coordinate their visits with regional ¢
associations, and, whenever possible, such-

' collqboration should involve sharing information and’
preparing combined summary reports.
1

o Finally, we recommend that state governments

reexamine the link between occupational licensing and

specialized accreditation. In some cases, alternate
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routes, to licensure, such as formal examinations or
practical experience should bé provided. 1In other
cases, the link between licensing and accreditation,

-- - " 'should be broken.altogether.

Xy

II.

Government and The Academy: New Structures

N

At the outset, Mr. Chairman, i suggested that government has
not sefiously involved the integrity of higher education. ‘his
does not mean, however, that Qhe relationship has been problem
free.

I recall during my own tenurs as Commlssioner,lthe fgro:
over default on student loans and the.subsequent p}oposal by
government to ceparate eligibil.ty from accreditation which would
have put the Office of Education directly in the accreditation
business. I also recall the confusion when the Office of
Education proposéd requlations related to the campus refund
policy for students who dropped out. I further recall the debate
on how tO regulate research on recombinant DNA chould the
government give researchers a free hand in the iuformation field

and did it have a right--indeed a moral oubligation--to impose

constraints? «
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And yhat about protecting human subjects. Again, does

, government have' an obligation to see to {t that federal funded

research does not harm participating individuals?

Mr. Chairman, we suggest in our report that even in the best

of worlds” fundamental questions subh.as these will be with us

always. The governance of higher education is a dynamic not a

static issue and we conclude that new government~university

- forums should be created to improve communication, resolve

differencgs, and to move forward policy recommenuations as new

important issues are cohfronted.
4

E

o Specifically, we recommend that the National Academy

(o)

of Sciences, gstablish a goué:nment-higher education

- research férum to exchange ideas, search for

agreement on research policy and resolve disputes
over the administration of é}isting programs. Such a
forum should be organized in consultation with

appropriate federal agencies\fnd professional bodies.

We also recommend that the American Council on
Education, working with the Department of Educ;tion,
should also establish a government-higher education
student assistance forum go exchange ideas, search
for ag}eement on policy, and resélve dispﬁtes over

the administration of student aid programs. The
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Council should also enlarge the work of its Office of

Self-Fegulatory Initiatives.

o Further, we propose that the policy guidelines
developed by the American Council on Education's
self-requlation project and by the new forums
recommended in our report be considered for adoption
at every instituion of higher learning to which they

apply.

o And finally, we urge that guidelines should be used
by accrediting teams to assist in the evaluation of

individual campuses.

If federal involvement in higher education has been
relatively beiign, how is it that there has been, until recently
2t least, so much complaining about government intrusion? The
answer lies, at least in part, in what we call "the cumulative
impact.” One regulation may not be restrictive, but many

regulations quite literally smother an institution.
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I1I.

Institutional Dependency:s A Special Issue

Mr. Chairman, there is one other natter in our report that
seems relevant to this hearing. 4

In assessing the impact of federal student aid on the
nation's campuses, we identify one overarching insue.

We note that, today, hundreds of campuses now receive much
of their annual revenue from the federal program of student
grants or loans.

In 1978, federal student aid funds (exeluding guarantaed
loans) were equal to about 50 percent uf the tuition revenues at
Public comprehensive colleges and to none than 45 percent of
tuition income at public two-year colleges.

At private liberal arts colleges, federal student aid,
(again exclusive of guaranteed loans) wag ¢quivalent to more than
25 percent of the tuition revenues. in aggregate, this federal
support represents about 13 percent of the total income of
drivate liberal arts colleges .-a level of dependence that would
have startled private college presidents not many vears ago.

The governance indications of this dependency a. .
profound. A network of federally-related institutions has been
created, 6§yﬁost ali colleges and universities are now to some

extent ;? endent on Wasington for survival, And, in the long
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run, this may prove to be the most important governance issue to
be faced. ’

we do not suggest, of course, that federal student aid
programs should be restricted. Equal opportunity must continue
as the bedrock educational policy of this nation.

But this new interdependent relationship does place a
special obligation on government to see to it that the level of
support is not abruptly changed. It also means that student aid
should not be used to achieve other ends that would place
inappropriate burdens on the campus ot impose~--even indirectly--
political or legal or academic obligations that would restrict
the institution and threaten the essential core.

Ssimply stated, in order to keep the governance lines very
clear, student eligibility for aid should be based solely on
student needs.

The founders of this nation were wise to restrict the role
of the federal government in the control of American higher
education. The nation's leaders have also been.enlightened in
recognizing that there are certain educational objectives that
can best be served by federal support. Reconciling this
important principle--federal support without federal control-~hus
created a need for both vigilence and trust and the development
of appropriate governance machinery to handle conflicts as they
arise. Our recommendations have beecn designed to meet this
challenge.

Mr, Chairman, it is in my view, an act of statesmanship that
this committee of the House has convened a hearing on the
relationship between government and higher education. I commend
you and the Committee for your leadership and, once again, I

thank you for the opportunity to meet with you today.
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Mr. SiMoN. Thank you very much, Dr. Boyer, grea}t{) have you
back again. ,
Mr. Bover. Thank you. -
Mr. SimoN. Another regular visitor here, Dr. Jack Peltason.

STATEMENT OF JACK PELTASON, PRESIDENT, AMERICAN
COUNCIL ON EDUCATIQN

Mr. PeLrasoN. Thank you, Congressman Simon, and colleagues.
Because of the time and the fact that you have my written state-
ment, let me just make a few brief comments endorsing in great
part and with much enthusiasm the remarks made by my col-
league, Mr. Boyer, elaborate on them briefly, and then we will
have time for questions. R

I am pleased that you are getting into the subject of accredita-
tion. It is one that ordinarily leads to glazed eyes, a subject that is
of great importance, but infinite complexity. .

I would just build on Ernie’s comments and set aside what I was

going to previously say because ‘he said so much that I would like |

to say. The Council of Education and the other educational associ-
ations feel very strongly that the responsibility for accreditation
does belong to the higher education community.
"~ . We at the same time recognize that there is a Federal responsi-
. bility to determine who is eligible for Federal funds. The kinds of
concerns of these two things get improperly intermixed and are
quite real. .
Both under Mr. Boyer and under “Secretary Bell, the Federal

Government has, I think, made considerable steps away from °

trying to get involved too much in details of accreditation, but that
danger still exists. y

If the community is going to ask the Nation to rely upon its own
self-regulation, then it is incumbent upon s to make that self-reg-
ulation work more effectively. I think we have made some consider-
able progress in this area in the last several years.

The natjefial educational associations have recently worked with
our colleagues in COPA to restrutture it in order that the heads of
the institutions will have a greater voice inside the machinery of
COPA and can make it work better.

We have also started to develop our own guidelines of self-regula-
tion {n addition to accreditation, publishing these and building
them into the accreditation process.

As Mr. Boyer pointed out, what we are trying to do is build insti-
tutional accreditation as the centerpiece. Our concerns are primar-

ily with the problems within the community of the proliferation

and duplication by specialized accreditation.

We recognize that there is a legitimate role for some specialized
accreditation. Along with the Carnegie Commission, I ask i we can
also give you a report on a National Commission on Higher Educa-
tion Issues, recently issued under the leadership of Robben Flem-
ing, former president of the University of Michigan, 1 call your at-
tention to the recommendation of the Commission on pages 6 and 7
where they endorse the statements that you will find very similar
to those found in the Carnegie Foundation report,.
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That leads me to my final comment that just as sometimes the
Federal Government is used .improperly by specialized groups, an
even greater threat, in my judgment is the improper mixing up of
licensing requirements at the State level and specialized accredita-
tion where a group will go and get the State legislature to adopt
the requirement that you cannot practice the profession, or even
take the examination, unless you have met the prior approval of
that specialized accrediting agency.

We think that the protection for the public can be obtained
through COPA approval, COPA being the association which is
made up, and Mr. Millard will elaborate on this, I am sure, of rep-
resentatives of the accrediting association, of the specialized accred-
iting associations, and of the institutions.

We feel that within that machinery, we can develop the stand-

;> ards and we can avoid the use of licensing, not to protect the con-

sumer, but in essence, to build the privileges of a profession. In the
educational scene, I can elaborate from my own experience on
what Ernie talked about where at budget time, specialized accredit-
ing teams lean upon you and tell you that yom have a fine pro-
gram, but they need more space, need to double their salaries, they
need more secretaries. Otherwise, you might lose the accreditation.
That is not usually accreditation to maintain its quality, but to
build the profession.

What we are asking is that both the Federal and the State Gov-
ernments not allow themselves to be used in that kind of a strug-
gle. We think that through the strengthening of COPA that is the
single most important thing that car be done to meet the multiple
objectives.

] lll'I‘he] prepared statement, with pamphlets, of J. W. Peltason
ollow:
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF J. W. PELTASON, PRESIDENT, AMERICAN COUNCIL ON
EbucaTioN »

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

I am Jack Peltason, President of the American Council on Education. 1
am pleased’ to have this opportunity to discuss the subject of accreditation on
behalf of the presidents and chancellors of colleges and universities, as
Chairman of the Assembly of National Postsecondary Educational Organizations
(ANPEU), which represents their views in the deliberations of the Council on
Postsecondary Accreditation.

¢ These hearings present an opportunity to empasize the importance of
nongovernmental accreditation. 1 can assure the Subcommittee that the higher
education community is continually engaged in the process of self-evaluation
which is necessary to maintain accreditation as a viable means of quality .
assurance. !

A1l of the higher education associations, representing the entire
spectrum of postsecondary institutions, are deeply committed to self-regu-
lation. First and foremost, it is a professional }esponsibility of higher
education to regulate itself. For this reason ACE, acting on benhalf of the
communi y, established its Office on Self-Regulation Initiatives to develop
community guidelines in problem areas, ang to advise institutional adminis-
trators on sound practices. In the last year we have issued guidelines on
standards of academic progress, confidentiality of personnel files, and
academic integrity and athletic eligibility.

Accreditation, of course, is the centerpiece of self-regulation. We
have consistently urged the Congress to retain the nongovernmental, voluntary
accreditetion status granted by institutional accrediting agencies as the

principal means of establishing eligibility for federal funds. The only
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alternative is governmental regulation, which would put federal officials in
the impossible and unacceptable position of making judgments on the educational
standards of colleges and universities throughout the nation.

While we strongly support nonguvernmental accreditation, it is important
that we be candid with the Congress ‘and the general public about the difficul-
ties inherent in the accreditation process and its general (eaknesses. We are
pleased that this is a principal focus of the Carnegie Foundation's Report on
the Governance of Higher Education. As the Report points out, accreditation is
not as healthy as it should be, and we generally endorse its recommendations
for improvement. 7
™™ The problems of accreditation should be discussed under two separate

headings: 1institutional accreddtation (the regional associations and a few
.national agencies which accredit fhe total institution); and specialized
accreditation (conducted by the ever growing number’ of agencies dealiJ; with a
specific curriculum).

Institutional Accreditation

- Although the Report addresses only the regional accreditation agencies,
it {s important that these recommendations be impiemented also by national
accrediting groups, such as the Association of Independent Colleges and Schools
and the National Association of Trade and Technical Schools, which are equally
important as the regional associations in terms of the federal reliance on
nongovernmental accreditation. _

Perhaps the most important Carnegie recommendation is that more of“\he
leadership from the nation's best colleges and universities must become
invoived in institutional accreditation as policy makers and as visiting teams
members. Such leadership will be essential to implement the improvements
recommended in the Carnegie Report. This is a point ACE has been stressing for

several years.
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The Association of Governing Boards of Universities and Colleges (AGB),
which serves as a member of ANPEQ, has :lso stressed the impcrtance of trustee
participatibn in the process of accreditation as a means of meeting their
critical responsibility for overseeing institutional autonomy and integrity. A
series of recommendations for trustee participation in inq;itutional and
specialized accreditation recently adopted by the AGB Board of Directors states
tg&ﬁ the "neglect of this opportunity by trustees may itself be a serious
~ threat, to the future of American higher education ang two of its unique and
essential features: self-reguiation and lay trusteeship.® Everyone within and
outside of the field of higher education should agpreciate the fact that those
whg‘;gpresent the pubiic interest by virtue of their service on the boards of
the nation's colleges and universities are increasingly active in heiping to
address the issues of concern to all of us.

ACE and the other ANPEO associations will be working through the COPA
Assembly of National Postsecandary Educational Organizations to consider and
implement the Carnegie reconﬁendations. .

Specialized Accreditation

The Carnegie Report nqtes that in some instances specialized accredita-
tion actually threatens the integrity of the campus. 1 agree, and hege again
ACE endorses the Carnegie recommendation while noting that the battle }ver the
requirements of specialized accreditation has been waged for fifty years. It
is no less intense today than it was when it was first begun. Although I think
it will become less heated, 1 see no end to the controversy for, as the Report
notes, colleges and universities cannot carry out ‘their work in isolaiion.

Profeésional associations have a legitimate interest in the educational
programs that prepare practitioners to enter a given field. They also have

important contributions to make in, improving educational programs and in
-’
/' )
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identifying programs of superior quality. In many cases, when kept in proper
perspective, specializeu accreditation serves an irportant educational and
social function. However, some professional groups tend to use specjalized
acc}editatiog as a lever to gain professional advantages which often create
imbalances in the distribution of institutional resources. o

Tne Carnegie Report recommends that state legislatures reexamine the

1ink between occupational licensing and specialized accreditatiun., ACE

N

O
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strongly endorses this recomnendation because the tie gives specialized
agencies unwarranted leverage on institutions. It §s critically important that
the Congress not add to this leverage by using specialized accreditatiOn a5 a
means of establishing eligibility for federal funds.

“In our j%dgment, federai policy and procedures have already gone a step
too far in bolstering the role of specialized accreaiting agencies by including
them on the 1ist of "Accrediting Agencies and Associations Approved by the
Department of Education," when few 6f these agencies presently have any role
in establishing eligibility for federal funds. ACE has recomne&ded in the
past, and continues to recommend, that a role in establishing eligibility for:
federal funds be the first criterion for inclusion on the Department's 1ist.

Agencies that have no Congressionally-delegated role in eligibility
should pe deleted from the list: to include them hampers the community's
self-regulation effarts by eroding the effectiveness of COPA sanctions in
assuring responsible behavior on the part of accrediting associations. Wwe
believe that national recognition of specialized accrediting agencies is the
proper function of the Council on Postsecondary Accreditation, Institutions
should look to COPA to assure that requirements and practices of accrediting

agencies are educationally and socially sound.

Sunm_gi

In summary, 1 would stress again that nongovernmental, voluntary
instjtutional accreditation, even with its imperfections, is the best mechanism
Congress can ‘hoose to e§tablish eligibility for federal funds, Higher
education and the accreditation community are aware of the problems, and we
have begun to deal with them. The recommendations of the Carnegie Report are

on target, and point the directions we must go for further improvement of the

system.
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'n 1981, a special subcommittee of the
Public Policy Committee of the AGB
Board of Directors was appointed to
determine: 1) how the Association can
educate its member trustees on the
purposes of accreditation; and 2) how
the Association and members of govern-
ing boards can participate constructive-
Iy in the activities and procedures of
accreditation with the objective of main-
taining educational quality and proper
institutional autonomy.

The members of the Subcommittec

22-141 O —¥f——4¢

on the Role of Trustses in Institutional
and Specialized Accreditation were:

Clark Kerr

(Chairperson)

Manager Emeritus,
Swarthmare College
Merrimon Cuninggim

Trustee, Vanderbilt University
Trustee, Duke University

Ann Ida Gannon, BVM
Trustee, St. Louis University
Trustee, St. Michael's College
Trustee, Ursuline College
David M. Lascell, Esq.
Trustee and Chairman, Wells College
Mary Louise Petersen
Former Member,
lowa State Board of Regents
Samuel ). Silberman
Trustee, Fairleigh Dickinson University
J.L. Zwingle \
(Consultant)
Former President of AGB
Narncy R. Axelrod
(Staff)
Vice President for Programs
and Public Policy, AGB

The subcommittee met six times over
a period of 16 months. A survey was
conducted to explore the range of trustee
practices in institutional and specialized
accreditation, and several leaders in the
field of accreditation were consulted.
This report was prepared by the sub-
committee and adopted by the AGB
Board of Directors on November 5, 1982.
Although the Association of Governing
Boards will continue to address the
issues in this report, these recommen-
dations complete the work of the sub-
committee.

The members of the subcommittee
express their gratitude for the assistance
of Nancy R. Axelrod and |.L. Zwinglé
and for their diligence in assuming the
major resgonsibility for writing this re-
port. '
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Unllko many countnies that depend

on a centralized ministry tor quality
control of their educatonal enterprise,
the United States uses a nangovern-
mental, self-regulatory system ot as-
Ses55ing the institutions ihat make up it
plurahstic  system  of postsecondary
educanon. The ultimate responsibility
for the integnty and autonomy of col-
leges dnd;\nvorsnivs rests with the lay
members Ot governing boards. Adminis-
trators and taculty members contribute to
this etfort by enforcing standards and
reviewing  educational  eftectiveness,
The academic community also participates
in the pracess of accreditation through
voluntary associations of institutions and
programs that seek to assess and enhance
the quality of an institution or program
and assure the public that their members
are operating in the publhic interest,

The intent of this report is to show
how the partiapation ot trustees in the
processes of voluntary’ accreditation
can give them an immediate and etfec-
tive grasp of their critical task of over
seeng anstitutional  autonomy  and
integrity. Further, it will be seen that
neglect of this opportunity by trustees

.may itselt be a serious threat to the

tuture of Amencan higher education
and two of its unique and essential tea-
tures: selt-regulation and lay trustee-
ship. A fresh ook at the purposes and
procedures of accreditaion can take
colleges and umiversities g long way
toward regaining control of their own
destimes and tinding a renewed sense
Of common purpose among institutions
ot all types. Failure among governing
hoards 1o take seriously the import of a
strong and ettective system o nongov.
ernmental accreditation could weaken
the American educational enterprise by
encouraging povernmental bodies to
assume the responsability tor control
and assessment.

Inthe teld ot voluntary accreditation,
there are two major types of activity: 1)
mstitutional accrediing: and 21 special-
ized or programmatic accrediting. The
hirst ol these s carned on by the six
regronal assocations ot colleges and

] |

schools and the four national institu-
tional accrediting bodies. The second
type is carried on by some 38 national
organizations concerned with profes-
sional study (law, medicine, gfd the
like) or with occupational or Hiscipli-
nary programs, institutions, or units
withininstitutions. Both groups are self-
governing membership organizations. -
An umbrella organization, The Council
on Postsecondary Accreditation (COPA),
certifies the legitimacy of accrediting
organizations and coordinates and
maintains  communication  among
these groups.

The original interest in institutional
accrediting arose over transfer of
credits and thus focused on academic
standards (requirements) among insti-
tutions. In the less than a century of its
history, institutional accrediting has
evolved through several stages, from
the first quantitative measures of faculty
training, faculty-student ratios, vol-
ufiies in the library, to more broad-scale
concerns about clarity of purpose, con-
sistency of performance, and assess-
ment of outcomes—all these pointed
toward questions of institutional
viability, integrity, and similar concerns.

It was once true that after an institu-
tion reccived accreditation there was
little effort to review its performance;
but that time is long past. Typical prac-
tice today is for institutions not only to
be reviewed regularly but for interim
reports 1o be made. Moreover, there is
an increasing practice to require special
reports within a range of six to 24
months, depending on the nature of the
problem. Despite these changes in
practice, it is still falsely assumed by
many that, once accredited, member
institutions have few or no further de-
mands to meet.

The function of the review in the pro-
cess 1s not only continuance of ac-
creditatton but institutional enhance-
ment. Thus it is an exercise in 1) self-
exanmination and 2) peer review, through
which process even the most distin-
guished institution may discover for itself
certain areas of needed improvement
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and, with the help of well-selected visi-
fors, may gain new insight on some of
the inevitable problems of maintaining
good practice.

it is important for governing boards
to take special interest in this ‘self-
assessment. Institutions today confront
a set of forces that threaten the self-
determination of instiimiras and tend
to weaken-voluntary accreditation. These
forces are to be found partly in the
nature of the current natlonal situation
and partly in the relations with govern-
mental agencies, both state and federal,
as they deal with colleges and universi-
ties. in these and other instances, there
are growing criticisms of voluntary ac-
creditation and expressions of doubt
that the system will any longer suffice
for the future.

As for the national situation, not
much need be repeated here: The flood
tide of students has begun to recede;
the national economy has weakened.
Competition among institutions has
increased. Public criticism of edyucation
has mounted. New practices and pro-
grams among the colleges have raised
questions about the quality of certain
offerings. Dubious advertising and
other promotional schemes have led to
suspicions of fiaud. The swing toward
enrollment in public institutions is
marked, and the p"ght of the private
sector in education  a continuing topic
of discussion.

Cdncurrently institutions must deal
with renewed activity on the part of
state higher educatipn departments and
other agencies of state government, not
to mention the continued role of the
federal governrnent in all fields of edu-
cation. Many feel that the period of en-
rollment declire and program consoli-
dation we enter will encourage state
government to play a more aggressive
role in program review and in shaping
critical policy decisions in postsecond-
ary education. In the midst of this ex-
pansion of governmental role the criti-
cisms of voluntary accreditation have
mounted, most especially from gov-
ernmental sources. At times it seems

that validity of peer review is acceptable
only when negative decisions are
reached. Confidentiality is viewed as
connivance. And somehow the protec-
tion of the public interest’is seen as a
governmental function, beyond the
reach of the private sector or a system of
peer review otherwise accepted in such
fields as medicine and law.

In the literature of accreditation several
thoughtful analyses have been publish-
ed, setting forth clearly the important
differences in the functions ot state
government, federal government, and
the voluntary associations. it would be
well for members of governing boards
to acquaint themselves with at least
some of these publications.! But the
message for trustees to hear is not a call
to battle against state and federal gov-
ernment, Itis to emphasize the nced for
them to grasp the significance of volun-
tary accreditation and to seek means by
which their own share of responsibility
here can better be discharged.

As for the criticisms of institutional
accrediting, limitations of space will
permit only a summary. One favorite
complaint is that the membership of
regional associations is an “old boys’
club,” wherein old routines prevail and
nothing new ever blossoms; that the
procedures are slow and cumbersome,
obstructing prompt action when need-
ed; and that reviews are scheduled too
seldom for any sustained benefit.
Another criticism concerns the pro-
liferation of specialized accreditation
that tends to emphasize particular pro-
grams at the possible expense of the
institution as a whole—and in fact may
impinge on institutional independence.
It might be useful to deal with these
criticisrns as part of this report, but suf-
fice it to suggest that trustees should
study and discuss these matters.

l\n erat helptyl pubhic aions gre iisted :n TAe Batanc e Whee! puh
Iished by the (aunal on Pustsecandgny Accredilation ¢ O A
Sengle tnpes al this booklet are avaitdle 1ee tum C(OPA Sude
"t Uine Dupaat Crecde Wastunglon D (X016 Resources on
the atcrediling prixesy Can diso De nbiained tram the repiond!
inshitubonat dccrediing bodies and the spevialized accredinng
bedres Bsted in the L OPA Beex hyre
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The point is not to explain or defend
the procedures of the voluntary ac-
crediting groups, but io empiiasize that
the process of accreclitation is impontant
to every college and university, that it
bears heavily upon the issies of institu-
tional vitality, integrity, and seif-
determination.” Any pressue toward
intrusion by state or federal agencies
constitutes ultimately a threat to the
future of non-governmental accredita:
tion and the role of trusteeship. The
best safeguard against that untoward
development is in the readiness of gov-
erning boards to utilize the prozedures
of acCreditation as a means of accomp-
lishing a major part of the central busi-
ness of the boards themselves for
undertaking: 1) institutional planning;
and 2) periodic evaluation.

Because accreditation is concerned
- largely with academic matiers, some
consider the lay trustee to be unquali-
fied to participate significantly and that
his/her attempts to do so,may bhe diver-
sionary, obstructive, meddiesome, even
dangerous. Moreover, the process of
accreditation and review is slow and
time-consuining, demanding more
than is reasonable to expect from the
typical member of the governing board.
Further, within large state-wide systems
or at least multiple institutions under
their supervision, the boards could
never be expected to scrutinize indi-
vidual institutions very closely.

Leaving aside for the moment the
questions of time, workload, and spe-
cific approaches for appropriate trustee
, Involvement, let us consider a matter of
principle: At the core of accreditation
are wo concerns that directly overlap
important trustee duties ated earhier--
institutional  planning  and  penodic
evaluation. True, these are not tunc-
tions of the individual board members

but central to the corporate responsi -

bility ot boards For trustees to give
cursory attention to statt reports or oral
comments onsuch mattersis to negleat
the very essence ot the enterprise In
the accrediting  process,  governing
boards could discover immediate as-

¢
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sistance’and direct access 10 this vitally _
important task.

An important decision then is this:
How will the board and administration
share the activity involved in self-study,
the maintenance of high standards,
the reach for Improvement, and the
safeguarding of the Integrity of self-re-
gulation, _ali~of which underlle the
accreditation process? The following
recommendations for board participa-
tion in institutional and specialized
accreditation gre offéred to guide those
trustees and chlef executives at Institu-
tions which do not have a level of board
involvement sufficient to render the
board accountable in this self-regula-
tory activity. A variety of effective prac- -
tices have been identlfled in the course
of the AGB subcommittee’s investigation.

These recommendations should be
reviewed<€nd adapted to fit the needs,
size, and complexity of the institution;
the style and organization of its board;
and the requirements of the individual
accrediting organization(s) to which the
institution  belongs. Trustees and
regents must look to their presidents
and chancellors to help them partici-
pate constructively in accreditation as
stewards and policy makers rather than
part-time administrators, meddlers or
academic specialists.

&

* Recommendations for board participation

in institutional accreditation

RECOMMENDATION | -Members of the
board should: 1) be informed of the
history. current practice, and strengths
and weaknesses of their institutional ac-
crediting associations; and 2) partici-
pate, along with their administrators
and faculty members, in their activities.

Current accreditation practices have
been criticized by educators. public of-
ficials. and even those who administer
the work of the accrediting bodies. ke
the colleges and universities they ac-
credit, the regional associations under-
go self-study and concern themselves
with self-improvement. As members of
these associations, trustees, administra-



torhand faculty members should help
evaluate and strengthen accrediting
criteria and standards.

One of the 'most effective forms: of
participation, other than carrying out
the necessary procedures as institu-
tional candidates for accreditation or
reaccreditation, is §ervice on accredit-
ing teams. Trustees should encourage
their faculty and administrators to serve
on the visiting teams for other institu-
tions, and they should be willing to con-
tribute time themselves as public mem-
bers of teams or the commissions that

overn the regionals if they are quati-
iedtodoso. -

To prepare fof such additional service
to higher education, trustees should be
aware of the or.going activities of their
institution’s regional association. This
can be done by reading the associations’
newsletters, reviewing policy docu-
ments, attending membership meetir.gs,
or asking the president to keep the board
apprised of these matters.

Some of the regional associations
have developed video tapes, work-
shops, and other training devices to
help educate trustees and others about
their purposes and practices. At the
very least, a discussion of accreditation
should be placed on the board agenda
wellin advance of the self-study process
to make sure the board is aware of: a)
the objectives, scope, and cost of this
activity; and b) its role in the process.

RECOMMENDATION 1l - The board
should actively participate in the institu-

" - tional self-study.

Q
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The self-study is at the heart of the
accreditation process, and it is an exet-
cise that should be welcomed by the
board as complementary toits responsi-
bilities for: approving institutional
mission and goals; ensuring sound
institutional planning and financial
management; and evaluating institu-
tional performance. It should be viewed
as an integral part of institutional plan-
ning rather than simply as a means of
complying with accrediting require-
ments. In addition to asséssing its own

1
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effectiveness as a part of the self-study
of the institution’s governance, board
members should be willing to roll up
their sleeves in working with other
aspects of the self-study as suggested by
the chief executive. The final self-study
report which is sent tb the accreditation
team may be too voluminous to send to
each board member. The responsibility
of reviewing the report might be-dele-
gated to a board committee or a sum-
mary of the findings could be shared
with each trustee.

Trustees have often served as mem-
bers of the institutional steering com-
mittee typically organized to coordinate
the self-study. Board members may also
be asked to complete questionnaires
administered by the steering commit-
tee, and board officers are sometimes
invited to review drafts of the results of
the self-study. Depending on the organ-
ization of the board, it may be useful to
assign astanding (e.g., academic affairs)
or specially appointed board committee
to work with the self-study. Trustees
can also be helpful in identifying others
who can contribute to this stage of the
accreditation cycle such as members of
visiting committees and advisory councils.

The self-study process is too often a
sometime thing, whereas it should be
continuous. If indeed the self-study
does become continuous, the periodic
review is made all the more valuable

and much less demanding. Yet even .

among the most prestigious of institu-
tions, it occasionally has been found
that serious neglect of these functions
comes to light when the external review
takes place.

RECOMMENDATION IlI - The board
should be informed of the objectives
and activities of the visiting team.

If one accepts the proposition that
the present procedures for accredita-
tion can and should be strengthened
but that the overall responsbility tor

this activity should continue to be TOP~—_

governmental, the accreditation team
which visits the campus should not be
treated as an unwelcome group of exe

34
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ternal examiners. The board can help
the president set the stage 1o receive
the team as a group of peers whose
candor and objectivity will help the
institution pursue its own goals of self-
improvement, self-renewal and rededi-
cation to quality programs and services.

If misgivings about the team are
based on i{fnorance, orientation pro-
grams should be planned for campus
constituencies to explore the function,
nature and value of accreditation. If
they are based on dissatisfaction with
the accreditation criteria of the agency
or the methods employed by previous
teams, the board should be aware of
these concerns and be prepared to con-
sider recommendations for improving
the situation.

RECOMMENDATION IV - The board or
its representatives should meet with the
visiting team. -

Accrediting teams which complete
their campus visits without any direct
communication with board members
are likely to leave the institution with
serious questions about board involve-
ment in the governance process. The
way in which the trustees interact with
the members of the visiting team should
be a function of the requirements ot the
accrediting associations (some routine-
ly schedule meetings with board mem-
bers) and/or the wishes and inde-
pendentinitiative of the board and ¢hiet
executive. In some instances, hoard of-
ficers or the members of the executive
committee are interviewed. In other
cases, all of the members of the hoard
are encouraged to meetwith the visiting
team to discuss board prionities, long-
range planning and other matters.

RECOMMEINDATION V' - The board
should review the final report of the ac-
crediting team, evaluate its findings,
and help implement those recommendia.
tions it approves.

The nnal report ot the accrediting

team may call lor signincant institutional
changes and nnancial expenditures.
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Therefore, the board must understand
the rationale tor the recommendations
before it can approve the changes in
institutional organization or practices
deemed necessary to meet the associa-
tion’s standards as expressed by the
visiting team. Once the board has con-
sidered the final report and discussed it
with the chief executive, it should re-
view carefully its role in the imple-
mentation of the recommendations,
encourage and authorize the adminis-
tration to implement approved recom.-
mendadtions, and ask the president to
provide it with periodic progress re-
ports to monitor these activities.

The internal self-study and the re-
ports of visiting teams provide ready
means for governing board review and
reaction—not of course in full detail but
in such manner as to provide responsi-
ble insight, toresight, and oversight,
The planning and review of institutional
matters revealed by such reports should
be foremast in the concerns of faculty,
administration and board members—a
natural medium of mutual interests. To
engage periodically in this exercise
does not commit the board member to
spending an inordinate amount of time
or o a substitution of lay judgment for
that of the expert. It does commit the
trustee to pay close attention to the
recommendations of accrediting bodies
and the reactions of faculty and adminis-
tration to these recommendations.

Recommendations for board participation
in specialized accreditation

As a review of specific programs with-
N an institution, speciahized accredita-
hon requires perhaps adifterent kind of
trustee parlicipation from that recom-
mended for institutional accreditation.
Nevertheless, the relationship of spec-
ahzed accreditation to trustee concerns
such as academic standards and the
substantial tinancial and persond * costs
involved in some of the speciahiced re-
views warrants a role for trustees in this
selt-regulatory activity as well. In the
minds of many, thisis an areawhere the
board must delegate the hon's share



On Multicampus Systems

Boards responsible for multi-
campus systems may shrink from
any suggestion of involvement in
accreditation activities because of
the apparent magnitude of the
task. Certainly there is a special
problem here. But such boards
should ask themselve$ and their
central administrators to think
about possible approaches to this
task without inviting complete
overload.

Regular reports from the system
staff can help central boards to be
reasonably informed about major
findings of accrediting teams.
Many systems have advisory
committees of some sort, affiliated
with the units within the system.
These groups could well be included
in some part of the larger issues of
assessment, Where such a sugges-
tion will not fit, there is the possi-
bility of special committees co-opted
by the board to examine some ele-
ments in accreditation reports and
to form some judgment about mat-
ters worthy of attention by the
goveriting board.

While recognizing the variations
in multicampus structure and board
organization, the board must be in-
volved in accreditation in ways sug-
gested by these recommendations.

of the institutional responsibility to its
administration. But it must also expect
the president or chancellor to keep it
wellinformad of the policy implications
of specialized activities.

RECOMMENDATION | - Trustees should
be familiar with: a) the purpose and
general requirements of the agencies
that conduct specialized accreditation
reviews at their institution(s); (b) the
schedule and general activities for each
review; and (c) the estimated direct and
overhead costs of such reviews.

Keeping board members informed as
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to which agencies visit the campus, how
often they come, what criteria they im-
pose, and what this means to the institu-
tion is a much greater task at larger,
more complex institutions that may
participate in several specialized re-
views. [t need gt be burdensome if the
chief executive presents periodic pro-
ress reports to the board in summary
ashion. If a board committee structure
exists, it may be appropriate for the
academic affairs committee to review
these reports on behalf of the board and
for the financial or executive committee
to review the financial commitment of
the institution to the specialized ac-
creditation activities. At those institu-
tions where the cost of specialized re-
views will represent a significant por-
tion of the budget, the board may be
asked to approve whether specialized
agencies will be invited to consider ac-
creditation of new programs, or to re-
view the cost/benefit ratio of existing
arrangements with specialized agencies.

RECOMMENDATION Il - Boards should
ask their chief executives to share with
them highlights of the findings of the
specialized visiting team.

Typically, individual trustees do not
review the reports made by specialized
agencies, i-ut the board’s responsibility
for approving the educational program
should encompass periodic assess-
ments of the results of the specialized
reviews. In some cases, board members
who are professionals in the fizld of re-
view may be asked to participate in the
self-study or the visit of the team. The
method will depend on the size of the
institution and the organization of the
board, but all approaches shouv'd pro-
vide the board with an overview of the
findings of the specialized visiting team,
the requirements of the agencies they
reoresent. and the consequences tor
the institution.

RECOMMENDATION il - Board mem-
bers should participate, along with their
administrators and facuity nembers and

J
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representatives of the specialized agen-
cies, in the periodic review of specal-
ized accreditation practices.

Governing boards are *  a good posi-
tion to appraise the work of specialized
agencies because trustees are expected
to m:ke decisions on the basis of the
welfa- 2 of the entire institution rather
tha~ on the needs of a specific disci-
pline. Specialized accrediting agencies
can influence teaching load requirements,
budgeting standards, kinds of advanced
degrees required of the faculty, the
length of the program, and other aca-
demic policies. These requirements
should be measured against overall insti-
tutional mission and priorities estab-
lished by the board and admirnistration
rather than used as the sole basis for
shaoing the academic program. Board
members can help distinguish between
those requirements of the agency that
represent encroachment in institutional
governance from those that encourage
needed program improvement.

Trustees can encourage specialized
teams to relate their individual program
objectives to overall institutional objec-
tives, Trustees can also encourage
interagency cooperation when it is
possible to arrange for complementary
time schedules among specialized
agencies and to coordinate specialized
and institutional accreditation cycles.
Board members can make a contribu-
tion as members of specialized visiting
teams if they have expertise in the
particular tield ot inguiry.

This booklet is the fourteenth in a series, AGB
Pocket Publications, designed to give both new
and experienced trustees concise, summary in-
formation on subjects and issues of high inter-
est to governing boards. Titles in the series are:

No. 1—Trustee Responsibilites
by lohn W. Nason

2—Trustee Oricntation
and Development Programs
by Richard 1. Ingram

No.

No. 3~-The Fund-Raising Role
by Michael Radock

No. &—Trustees and Preventive Law
by Kent Weeks

No. 5—Academic Collective Bargaining
by Kenneth P. Mortimer

No. 6—Resource Management Responsibilities
by Charles A. Nelson

7 —The Tenuse Issue
by Richard P. Chaitand
Andrew T. Ford

No.

8—-The Board Chairperson
and the President
by l[ohn W. Pocock

No.

9.— A Guide for New Trustees
by Nancy R. Axelrod

No.

No. 10— Building a Mere Effective Board ;
by Robert L. Gale

No. 11 —Insvitutional Planniny
by Rhoda M. Dorsey

No. 12— Affirmative Action
by Betty Nz.wcumb

No. 13-—Managing Your Endowiment
by |. Peter Williamson

No. 14— The Board's Role
in Accreditation
by the AGB Subcommiitee on the
Role of Trustees in Institutional and
Specialized Accreditation
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Foreword

The National Commission on Higher Education Issues, composed
of knowledgeuble men and women inside and outside the post-
secondiary community, was established to help the nation's col-
leges and universities address some of their pressing concerns.
The Commiission, which existed for a vear and held four mectings,
wis organized through the cooperation of ten presidential-level
higher education associations and was financed by the John D.and
Chtherine 't MacArthur Foundation.

From the outset, the Commissioners decided not to be a
study group, not to have background papers prepared, and not to
publish a voluminous report for wide circulation. The goal was,
rather, to take advantage of the differing perspectives and cumula-
tive experience of the Commissioners in order to make a few
concrete, briet, and practical recommendations to those who
make policy and implement decigions in higher education.

For higher learning, the m‘sst precious asset is public
contidence. Despite constrained resources, higher education has,
on the whole, managed to maintain the quality of its programs. But
there are signs that quality standards are being jeopardized. Crit-
icism is growing that many entering students are deficient in the
academic skillehecessary to successtul pursuit of higher educa-
tion. along with the subsequent suggestion that degrees no longer
certifv that those who earn them are men and women of learning,.
These warning signs will be ignored only at great peril. '

For this reason the Commission selected for its primary
attention the issue of enhancing academic quality. During the
course of its deliberations many other related matters were also
addressed. The report presented here, however, deals only with
those 1ssues directhy connected with improving qualiy in higher
education and with strengthening public contidence in the na-
tion's higher education institutions. As a result, the report retlects
onl a portion of the Commission’s actual work,

When issues arose that were recognized as being addressed
by ather agencies, the Comnussion judged that the most useful
course was to direct the staft to bring the Cammisston’s recom:
menddations to the attention of the appropriate groups. Such
groups include the Garnegie Foundation for the Advancement of
Teaching which is studving extensively the need to improve rela
nons between the postsecondary community and those responsi-
ble for education in the schools, especiatly at the secondary level
The Foundation also contnues to study and report on virious
governance issues i higher educanon. Two other associations to
which recommendations were given are the Assocition of Amert.
can Colleges and the American Assoctation of State Colleges and
U niversities, both ot which are pursiing studies and projects
concerned with the redehmition of the meaning and purpose ot
baccalaureate degrees

61 Yoo oo oo
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Higher education in the United States is characterized by a
vast rangg of institutional settings. This diversity makes it difficult
to formulate recommendations that are appropriate for all institu-
tions. Moreover, given the contribution that higher education
makes to this nation'’s well-being, the Commission might well have
been tempted to formulate recommendations in language that
would articulate to the public the significance of the educational
enterprise. But this report is written for policy shapers and
decision makers. The recommendations are not claborately ar-
gued since the issues are familiar to the community. It is hoped
that the conclusions of this knowledgeable group of Commission-
ers will be of assistance. Although the recommendations are stated
in forthright terms, the members kept in mind that each institution
is unique and that few recommendations can be appropriate to all
institutions. ’

The recommendations reflect a consensus of the Commis-
sioners, but no particular member should be held accountable for

-tach recommendation. I am particularly grateful to each Commis-

sioner for his or her dedication to the educational enterprise. As
chair of the drafting committee, Barry Munitz brought together the
discussions in an admirable fashion. In pursuing this task, he was
ably associated with John B. Bennett of the American Council on
Education.

Acknowlédgment is owed especially to Thomas M. Stauffer,.
who served 4€staff director for the Com mission, for his creative
support of the Commission’s work. The ten higher education
associations that participated in establishing the Commission in-
cluded the American Association of Community and Junior Col-
leges, American Association of State Colleges and Universities,
American Council on Education, Association of American Colleges,
Association of American Universities, Association of Governing
Boards of Universities and Colleges, The Council of Independent
Colleges, National Association for Equal Opportunity in Higher
Education, National Association of Independent Colleges and Uni-
versities, and National Association of State Universities and Land-
Grant Colleges.

The Commission members and staff gratefully acknowl-
edge their debt of gratitude to the John D. and Catherine T
MacArthur Foundation for the grant that made the deliberations
possible and express the hope that the results will prove advan-
tageous to higher education.

Robben W, Fleming, Chair
National Commission on
Higher Education Issues

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:
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Setting

Priorities RECOMMENDATIONS
and Strengthening

Administrative

Leadership

The Commission concluded that the greatest danger to quality in
higher education in the 1980s is “cuts-across-the-board.” Higher
education has been on short rations for at least a decade. Certainly
few programs are to be found that do not serve legitimate edu-
cational needs. At most institutions, the obvious savings have been
made. In many instances, reserves are being deeply eroded.
Future budgetary cuts will seriously jeopardize quality. If budgets
are further reduced, the critical question becomes how to reduce
the scope of what is attempted. This practical approach is far
preferable to maintaining all existing programs but at a level that
erodes the quality of all,

The pressures to make cuts across the board are tremen-
dous, in both the public and the independent sectors. Adminis-
trators who take a little from all programs will run into less
resistance than will those who try to establish priorities. Yet even
over a relatively short period, the practices of the former are far
more likely than the latter to threaten the quality of the enterprise.

To counter these understandable pressures, the chief exec-
utive of cach institution should ensure that appropriate campus
constituencies are fully involved in the establishment and timely
review of mission statements, role and scope documents, and
detailed strategic plans setting forth internal priorities. Resource
distribution must follow these priorities, thereby reflecting and
securing institutional objectives in a changing environment.
Bourds of trustees, which have the ultimate responsibility for
istitutional priorities, should support the chief executive in mak-
ing resource allocations that follow these priovities. Priorities
among allocations are likely to be controversial, and wunless they
edre deconded trustee support, “daeross the boardism” is likely to
prevail and thus quelity will be jeopardized.

LEADERSHIP SELECTION
The methods of recruiting and selecting administrators, particu-
larly chicef executives, are open to substantial improvement. Con-
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fidentiality is no longer the norm; many procedures are
politicized; candidates are reluctant to expose themselves to the
process: and tension has grown between fuculty-based screening
committees and boards of trustees. Increasingly, the names of
candidates are released t the public prematurely and sometimes
in an embarrassing hanner. As a result,many highly qualified
candidates, especially sitting presidents at other institutions, no
longer are willing to allow their names to be considered. The
result of all these impediments is a longer and more costly
selection process, limited candidate pools, and increased ditficul-
ties in executive transition.

The Commission recommends that all persons involved in
the search process should be instructed in the importance of
Mmeintaining confidentiality as « condition of their involvement.
It further recommends that, to minimize the problem of breach of
confidentiality, state legislatures showld modify “sunshine laws”
as they apply to the selection of institutional officers and SJaculty
members.!

The Commission fully endorses the need for formal selec-
tion procedures and strongly supports the development of mean-
ingful and productive affirmative action strategies to ensure that
women and minority candidates are included.

The lay governing bourd is one of this nation’s signal
contributions to quality higher education, It is important that this
busic link between internal and external constituencies be as
strong as possible. Elected ofticials or nominating committees that
propose names for membership on governing boards of public or
private colleges and universities should be sensitive to the essen-
tial educational mission of these boards. In public institutions,
although partisan judgments and, indeed, political influence are
relevant to the selection process, trustees shouled be selectod

Junddamentally on the basis of their interest in, concern S and

ability to serve aned advance higher education. Anyattempts to
select persons on the basis of factors irrelevant to academic values
should be resisted.

GOVERNANCE AND CENTRALIZATION

Ata time of himited resources, the Commission recognizes the
need both to husband resources and to respond to comraunity and
regional needs. Yet, its deliberations led o u healthy skepticism
with respect to centralization of authority in higher education and
o the conviction that quality may be jeopardized when decisions
about acidemic programs are made by agencies remote from

I Commission member Fdward B Fishe specihies that he imust disassoe nte himselt
from the recommendhanons resgarding contidentaliy i the search process and modifica
tion af sunshuoe Liws
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insticutions. Concern was expressed that in some states authority
over institutions has become overly centralized.

Governors and legislatures showdd review the current pat-
tern of coordination to determine whether evolution of the coor
dinating machinery bas led toward lowest-commaon-denontinator .
policies and destroyed the instititional flexibility that is reqiiived /
Lo sustain quality /»'ugmm.s'."’ g

The Commission recommends that governing boards en-
sure that all institutions under their jurisdiction have in place
procedures for systematic program evaluation. Coordinating

J agencies should, appropriately, see that all public institutions and
thuse independent institutions which receive direct state support
subject their programs to a rigorous process of eviluation. The
actial program evaluations showld, bowerer. be condicted at or
helow the level of the institutional governing boavd and should
include extensive peer geoup judgments.

Stafts of statewide coordinating boards and other public
agencies concerned with higher education can, by wise and dip-
lomatic prodding, become important components of the edu-
cational governance structure. Thus, their staff members should be
selected and compensated as betits their important role. They
should then be treated by university and college leaders inan
open and informative fashion as partners rather than as adver-
siries. The same openness should characterize the relationships of
mstitutional ofticers and faculties with state legislators and
governors,

| Enbarnicing
Quallly RECOMMEN DATIONS
and Strengthening
Finance

The relasonship between quabity and the adequacy of resources s
much more subtle than that expressed by the proposinon that the
greater the resources, the higher the quality. More money does not
alwavs mean hgher quahity, and less money does not necessanly
reduce quality In the Face of budgetary stringeney, good insutu-
tons will be able to protect those activities ot highest qualiny and
relevance to their mission while deading which other activities to
clininate.
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Nonetheless, quality is directly affected by not only the
level but also the sources and stability of fupding. To be sure,
institutions or programs that receive public funding must he
accountable for its use and provide the appropriate offices with.
full and complete data. Still, the highest levels of quality and
efficiency will be achieved only when each institution is given
maximum freedom to allocate its funds with minimal external
interference. The Commission recommencs that those who allo-
cate public funds provide incentives for efficient resource alloce-
tion and systemeatic evaluation of educational and managerial
effectiveness.

The continuing health of America’s independent and public
solleges and universities is vital to the future of the nation, and
each is essential to the well-being of the other. Publi : colleges and
universities and independent colleges and universities constitute
an academic system that nourishes our country through its teach-
ing, research, and service! The best interests of our nation are
served by supporting their respective needs and endeavors so that
cach may contribute in its appropriate way. The federal and state
governments sbowdd take no steps that might impair the viability
of this dual system i the years to come.

Both public and independent institutions are financed to a
varying extent by students and their families, private philanthropy,
the states, and the federal government. Multiple funding, by its
very nature, is one of the strengths of American higher education.
Examination-of the various sources of funding by the Commission
led it to set fo:?[}snmc expectations for each. »

o

STATES
In addition to stable funding, the greatest contributiop states can
make to promote quality in the public institutions is to assure that
their funding mechunisms are not overly enrollment-driven. For-
nudas based on envollments provide little incentive to improve
programs. Similarly. automertic year-end reversion of unexpended
aApPrOPrilions eneourages spending and discourages both re-
source conservation and incredsed efficiency:

State quululmv.s showdd avoid line-item budgets, positiosy

CONLFOLS, :ugl other mechanisms that work against the general
principle of institictioncl flexibility within the frameaork of
accountability: Such detailed budget requirements discourage
effective and efficient administration.

All states should consider following the practice of the
national government and those states that have established funds
for the improvement of postsccondary education. These relatively
modest funds, distributed on a competitive basis to institutjons for
special projects designed to enhance quality programs, have
proved to be most productive.

22-141 O-¥—=5 ¢
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THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT

A vital federal responsibility in higher education is to provide a
student did system that will assure access and choice to all qual-
ified students. This responsibility is shared with families, students,
and the states. However, it is federd aid to students that largely
accounts for the high rates of participation so essential to the
continued health of the nation’s economy and the well-being of
the society. 2he Comitission is pleased to note the bipartisan .
support for the federal vole in providing student financial assist-
(dHCe it i recam niends CONLINUING Strong federal
CONDHEIHeHLE,

Feder primacy in the support of basic and applied re.
search in universities preceded the growth in the student aid
system. Such support recognizes that progress in technology,
producpvity. and economic growth and advances in medical sci-
ence d space require that our universities have the cipability to
atrey out that research. Yet, current grant and cost reimbursement
polivies fail to cover the reat costs to the institutions for these
reseurchactivities. 7he Commiission veconnmends that the Jederal
ROVErnnient assinne a Qreater vesponsibility for the maintenance
af research capabilitios at o1 universitivs. . -

-

PRIVATE PHILANTHROPY

Though investment income and gifts may not be Lurge as a
proportion of the total resource base for higher education, they
e indispensable and provide the vital margin tor upholding
quality in many of our colleges and universities. Institutions must
become more sensitive to the changing needs of corporations for
skilled personnel, and the corporations must increase their giving
in recogmition of the vital role that colleges and universities
contribute to the health of the economy and to the quality of life in
our country

The interdependence between higher education and the -
private business sector is much gresiter than is commonly recog-
nized In fact, astrong nattonal economy retlects, and is fundamen-
tally dependent on,istrong community of higher education.
Accordingly. hoth business and higher edication showdd recognise
arid act on the wnredalized potential for enhanced cooperation and
increased pooductivity

STUDENTS AND FAMILIES

Over the next several veirs, i seems clear. the costs ot higher
cducation will contmue to rise. Unless existing financing sources
dre mereased to meet these rising costs, fees will have to be
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increased substantially at both public and.ndependent institu-
tions, In that case, mechanisms will bave to be available to assist
Sanilies. Specifically, institutions, banks, cnd the government ieill
need to provide additional frunds for student aied, in the form of
Lrants, work-study monies, and loan capital. The Commission
“expressed grave concern about the.increasing numbers of
graduating students who are burdened with heavy indebtedness
for educational expenses.

SUMMARY ' - .

Assurmg RECOMMENDATIONS
Standards

No other issue consumed more of the Commission's debating time
than did the question of quality standards. But on no other issue
was there greater dlfhcult) in reaching clear and concise
recommendations. s

ltis easy to be dogmatic ‘lb()lll raising institutional stand-
ards. Hm\mcl, the strength of America’s higher educadion lies in -
its diversity and in the jealously guarded autonomy of each institu-
tion to experimnt and establish its own standards. The Commis-
sion has no desire to urge recommendations that would under-
mine institutional autonomy.

Additionally, the words "quality” and “excellence™ can too
easily become code words for excluding from the postsecondary
community all students except those who have had the advantages
of a strong college-preparatory education. It is also too easy to
assume that "quality” means simply what happens when the
academically best-qualified students are admitted to the most
prestigious institutions. Obviously, these narrow detinitions are
not those of the Commission.

ACCREDITATION AND DIPLOMA MILLS

The Commission endorses the present system of voluntary, non-
governmental acereditation, the center of higher education’s selt
regulation effarts. However, the accoreditation system, especially
the policy-making bodies and evaluating teams, should include
more administretors and facuity members from institutions
known and respected for their bigh quality,. Such persons should
consider it part of their professional rcspnnslhllumo participate in
the accreditation process. Institutional acereditation processes
should focus greater attention on the integrity of academic de-
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grees, and particularly on institutional procedures for assuring
that graduates have mastered the basic academic competencies.

The Commission recommends that the Council on Postsec-
ondary Accreditation be more vigorous in controlling the prolifera-
tion of specialized acerediting agencies. Although resources, fac-
ulty salaries, otfice space, and other such matters are related to the
quality of educational programs, specialized acerediting agencies
showldd focus on institutional procedures for assuring that degrees
are conferved ondy on students 1who bave met stated requirements.
Such matters as the allocation of resources, conditions of faculty
service, tacilities, and administrative support should be left to the
discretion of institutions.

Matte officials, working with the Education Comnission of
the States. should renew: theiv attack on diptomea mills. which offer
alleged acadenne degrees bt require litde or no work. The:
Education Commission of the States has developed model legislas
tion designed to thwart the operation of traudulent institutions.
Public contidence in legitimate institutions of higher education
would be improved were all states to adopt and enforce such
legishation.

CURRICULUM
The Commission appliuds the eftorts currently under way to
improve and strengthen undergraduate degree programs. Al-
though it debated at some length a more precise definition of the
assocate and baccalaureate degrees, and explored the concept of
“educational warrant” ne clear consensus emerged other than
the recognition that these reman vital issues and demand con-
tinued study:

Yith respect to the qualine of undergraduate education. the
Commission calls to the attenuon ot colleges and universites the
concerns expressed by such natonal bodies as the President's
Commission on Forergn Languages and Internattonal Studies, the
Rocketeller Commission on the Hunanities, the National Reseiarch
Counciloand the Association ot American Colleges. These bodies
have conciuded that, wath tew exceptions, the nation’s colleges and
unisersies are not providing tutare civic, business, and profes
stonal feaders with the understanding of foreign Languages and
cultures. ot the roots of our own envilization and culture. and of the
powersand hmitasons ot saence and technology that they wit
need to crry out both pubhicand private responsibihties The
Commussion notes that these are vexmg problems and urges that
the nation s taculties and aanunistrators, i concert with others.
ave high prioris to therr correction

The Commpssion did contcdude that v stident shodd be
e mattod to'fudl oo tcipeddion 00 oy bacccadanreate degree pro
Gt wohe bices ot dentonstrated fintdamental competendies i

69



65

read ing, writing, speaking, mdathematical technigues. and reason-
ing. Colleges and universities should work with state high school
officials to establish the following minimum units of high school
study, or their GED or other equivalent, for college preparation:
four vears of English, three vears of mathematics and computation,
twa years of science, two years of foreign language, and three years
distributed among the social sciences and the humanities.

Colleges and universities share with the primary and sec-
ondary levels responsibilities for helping to develop the compe-
tence of those who do not meet the requirements tor full partici-
pationin programs leading to the baccalaureate and who wish to
acquire such competence. Such students should have access to
remedial work and other appropriate assistance.

Likewise, for persons who wish to upgrade their career
opportunities and to advance their education, institutions must
make it easier for them to participate in professional and continu-
ing education programs. Such students should be allowed to
pursue their educational objectives without undue disruption and
without having to take courses merely to certify knowledge and
skills already mastered. mstitutions shonld develop clear criteria
Jor measaring and recognizing precionsty attained competencies
aned for Lnking medsurement results to canipus reguirements for
degreessaud to proper placeients of stadents in academic pro-
QramsFailire to make such provisions dulls incentive aned
sgranders persontad institationed. aned public resonrces

The future of higher education institutions is inextricably
bound with adult and continuing education. Lifelong learning is
more than a simple catch phrase. It has meaning and importance
to the individual and to society: It is a responsibility of higher
education, by both mission and role. Appropriate and timely
offerings showld be provided. aned adeguale fincnciol support for
aduit learning should be available

The Commission recognizes that perhaps one of the most
acute educational problems facing this nation —one most directly
related to assuring quality in higher education -—is the need to
improve the preparation of those who teach in the primary and
secondary schools: The issue of recruiting and retaining the best
possible teachers involves many fuctors other than their traimng
during college vears, but it is this training for which colleges and
aniversitios are responsible. 1he ¢ ommniission feels strongly thet
hoth the attractiveness of the profession of teaching and teacher
prefarvation iself must be improred. Foundation support could be
used to advantage in identfving appropriate strategices.

Certanly high priority should be given to eliminating
substane  Lreacher education programs. Similarly, administrators
and facu., members ot appropriate higher educational institu-
nons shoald work with stite pohicy mikers and approprute repre-
sentitives ot the clementary and secondary school systems ta
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ensure that teacher certificition requirements are reluted to per
formance rather than to protection of the profession.

TENURE AND POSTTENURE EVALUATION

Lhe Commission Strongly affirivg the contining importance of
Jacudty tenure as aon essential instraoment to protect academic
Sreedom. and therehy ensure the bighest quality: in teaching and
rescarch. ltendorses the description of tenure of the Commission
on Academic Tenure in Higher Education, a commission
sponsored by the Assocition of American Colleges and the
American Association of University Professors:

An arrangement under which faculty dppointments in an
mstitution ot lugher education are continued until retirement
tor age or physical disabihity: subject to dismissal for adequite
ciause or unavoicddable termination on account of financial
esigeney or change of institutional program.!

Thatcommission urged all institutions “to tike promptand
VIZorous medasures to improve the operation of present tenure
plansin order to correct defigiencies which have become
increasingly apparent in recent vears”™ (p.39). Since then many
msttutions have ughtened their evaluation procedures in line
wath this recommendation. But the tine heas COME for campus
administrations and facultios to revien and. if needed. revise their
procedures i order to assure themselves and the public that the
procedires widl prodece foi; rigovous, and relecant craluations.

hi the cvalucition of fuculty members, cenfidentiality is
essertiadd to frank aned candid assessments of professional qualifi-
cattons Astatement of procedures by which academic judgments
are. muade should be open for inspection so that candidates and
other members of educational communities can be assured that
the processes of evaluation provide for tull and L review of
quabihications Anavenue ot redress should be avanlable if impro-
pricies i the process are beheved o have occeurred, including
udgments based on tactors of rice. sex, or other irrelevant
nutters Candidates tor taculty advancement should be attorded
the opportunity to know and benetit trom the dehberation of
poers When these three principles are incorporated meo the
revien process, conbidentaliny protects the rigor and objectiviry of
judgments

Onestitement on conbidentrahity adopted by the Board ot
Directors ot the American Counail on Education and another
statement on the same subject endorsed by the membership ot the

Pove e o vddenn, Tenare Williom K Re 1ot Cluinman Lot bonee o
Aot oanid b oot 0 dtli ot U R E G oo Bass 1974, po2an
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Association of American Universities provide more elaborate
comments on this important matter?

Academic tenure is not a guarantee of a job for life short of
disability or economic disaster. In the judgment of the Commis-
sion, nothing will adermine the tenire system more completely
than its being vegarded as a system to protect faculty members
Srom evaluations. Although the burden is on the institution to
demonstrate "adequate cause” by peer-group judgments, “demon-
strated incompetency™ is adequate cause for dismissal,

Campus deademic administrators, working closely with
appropriate faculty committees. showld develop a system of
posttenure craluation. The process should provide for periodic
peer-group reviews to assure that the tenured faculty has main-
ttined the appropriate level of competence and is performing at a
satisfactory level. When equitable procedures identify faculty
members of "demonstrated incompetency,” the administration and
faculty's responsibility is to see that the particular problens is
remedied and not glossed over. Incompetent faculty members
must not be protected at the expense of the students or the
maintenance of quality:

Likewise, campuses should devise and implement regular
procedures for ecaluating academic administrators. Such evalua-
tions should be timely and thorough, and should provide for the
professional development of the incumbents under review as well
as tor the improvement of overall orgamizational efficiency.

* FACULTY SALARIES

Academic salaries have not kept pace with intlation. The resulting
decline in standard of living, coupled with a reduction in support
for research opportunities, especiatly for faculty members in the
humanities, has affected morale. Inadequate compensation nikes
it difficult to attract and retain many talented persons, particularly
in fields where academic salaries are unreasonably noncompeti-
tive with those in the private enterprise sector Lower morale
generates 1 sense of negativism toward the academic enterprise
The resulting threat to quality is clear. The Commission contends
thett incredasing fucalty salaries @s among the bigher prioritics in
the Daternal allocation of resources

In the allotment of salary funds. the Commission recom:
mends that facilty compensation showldd be based primarily on
mierit. as determiined by a carefud peer-group and administratii e
eraluation of individual accomptishments. thgh inflavonand

2 The statements are both nded - Contrdentiahn of Umsersus Lacults Peesonnel Biles
Its Approprtite Role m Instiatongd Attarrs although the i o gests Jiler apseveral poants
Phe AUE Board adopted ats statement an October 18 1981 the AL statement s chdot-ed
by ats membershup at s Aprid 182 meetmy
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equity considerations may justify salary increases by category or
according to time in grade; still, professionat incentives and
high-tevel performance are jeopardized by COMPensation pro-
Rrcoms that fail to take account of individual performance.

COLLECTIVE BARGAINING

Collective bargaining as an established feature of American life is
widespread among craft workers, industrial workers, health serv-
ice employees, white-collar workers in commerce, and emplovees
in the public service. tn higher education, it has developed more
recently among faculties, though it has long been used by support
statf emplovees. Its effect on institutional quality is still uncertain,
it hotly debated. Several things are, however, clear. (@) The debate
will continue, and the verdict about the effects of collective
hargaining on the academic enterprise remains in question. ()
Collective bargaining as a process is both legitimate and within the
rights of faculties to pursue. (¢ ) Both institutional administrators
and faculty leaders are relatively unversed in the process, com-
pared with other sectors, and should take pains to prepare them-
selves well it collective bargaining is contemplated. () Collective
bargaining is o highly serious step in facultv-administration rela-
tions, and those in institutions where bargaining is in the offing
should closely examine the experience in other institutions where
faculties bargain collectively to see what changes in relationships
may occur. And (e) Both the administration and faculty in an
institution with collective bargaining will be unfaithful to their
primary obligiation —the conduct of high-quality teaching, re-
scarch, and service — if they incorporate in their negotiated
contracts provisions that impede fulfillment of that obligation.

Agenda for
the Future

The continued weltare of the Unired States is tied inextricibly o its
higher cducauon institutions. Strong colleges and universities are
mtegral o the nation's vigor - economucally, culturally, even
spratually Inan mereasmgly knowledge-based society, the im-
portmce ot that relattionship can only grow: Recent decades have
witnessed sharp expansion i cotlege enrollments, institutional
budgets. and university research activates. This growth has been
noscadent. sinee complex technical socicues need equally com-
plex higher educanonal resources Prosperity in such socicties
rests upon healthy colleges and universaies,

73 k T



69

—
The Commission's focused agenda for continued qualit:ng

growth is reasonable and actionable. It calls upon every campus
administrator, board member, and public official to advance
higher education’s welfare and to address strengthening its quality.
Acting on the Commission’s recommendations, higher education
can attain a greater sense of purpose and forward movement. Most
critically, students and society will benefit from this modest but
firm commitment,

The National Commission on Higher Education Issues of-
fers its recommendations in the firm belief that higher education
can participate effectively in leadership of the nation and the
world. Academicians confront in the agenda offered by this report
significant opportunities to benetit humankind and, at the same
time, to gain a renewed sense of direction and dedication for
themselves.

E
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Mr. SimoN. Thank you very much and all three formal state-
ments will be entered into the record.
Dr. Millard. -

STATEMENT OF RICHARD MILLARD, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, THE
COUNCIL ON POSTSECONDARY ACCREDITATION

Mr. MiLiaip. Thank you very much. My full statement is availa-
ble to you. I think I had better back up a little and talk about the
nature of accreditation, what it does, what the Council does, and
then react to some aspects of the Carnegie report.

First, ] would like to start by.saying that accreditation is the pri-
mary communal self-regulatory means of academic and profession-
al cducational quality assessment.

It is, as the Carnegie report points out, a crucial part of academic
and professional governance. Accreditation as a status is granted to
an educational institution or program that has been found by its
peers, including professional and public representatives, to meet
stated criteria bearing on educatigfial quality and accomplishment.

Accreditation as a process has tyo fundamental purposes: To cer-
tify the quality of an institution Jor program and to assist in the
further improvement of such quality. What accreditation attests to
is that an institution or a program has clearly defined an educa-
tionally appropriate objective, that it maintains conditions under
which their achievement reasonably can be expected, that it ap-
pears, in fact, to be accomplishing them substantially, and that it
can be expected to continue to do so.

There are two types of accreditation, as has already been pointed
out. Institutional and specialized or programmatic. Institutional ac-
creditation is carried out by accrediting associations which are na-
tional or regional in scope. It focuses on an institution as a whole,
and thus gives attention not only to the educational program, but
to such areas as effective management and administrative
strength, enlightened personnel policies, financia: and physical re-
sources, student personnel services, and consumer protection.

COPA recognizes 18 institutional accrediting bodies, including
the nine regional commissions, and four national institutional ac-
crediting bodies which accredit special types of separate institu-
tions: business, trade and technical, home study, and Bible.

Specialized accreditation is carried out by accrediting associ-
ations within specific professional or occupational fields. Special-
ized accrediting associations accredit programs or schools in com-
plex, institutionally accredited institutions which prepare profes-
sionals, technicians, or members of special occupations, and in
some cases, single-purpose, freestanding professional schools in
these areas, in fact, in a good many cases.

Through their relations to -professional associations, they are
able to provide not only assurance that the program is educational-
ly sound, but also that it is relevant to the current practices in the
field. COPA recognizes 37 specialized associations.

Now, the Council on Postsecondary Accreditation is an integral
part of the total self-regulatory process. It is a voluntary organiza-
tion of accrediting associations and national postsecondary educa-
tional organizations designed to carry out three objectives. The
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first is to recognize accrediting associations that accredit institu-
tions and programs on the basis of demonstrated need and specified
standards.

. The second is to provide national leadership and understanding
in speaking for accreditation, and the third is to provide services to
the accrediting associations, the educational institutions and the
public, by assisting and improving the general accrediting process,
as well as the policies and practices of recognized accrediting asso-
ciations, facilitating coordination among accrediting associations,
and encouraging and conducting research relating to understand-
ing and improvement of accreditation.

The Council consists of a board of 15 elected and 4 ex officio
members, and 3 assemblies: An Assembly of Institutional Ac-
crediting Bodies; an Assembly of Specialized Accrediting Bodies;
and an Assembly of National Postsecondary Education Organiza-
tions.

The Council is the primary means of providing self-regulatory ac-
countability of the accrediting community to the academic and pro-
fessional communities and the general public. The Council’s func-
tions are broader and differ considerably from the Federal recogni-
tion process carried out by the Secretary. The latter is primarily
related to determination of institution and programmatic eligibility
for Federal funds.

Over the past 2 years, the relations between the Council and the
Department of Education, including the eligibility and agency eval-
uation staff, have been cordial and cooperative.

Secretary Bell and Mr. Richard Rowe have encouraged and rein-
forced this cooperation. We strongly believe, as Dr. Peltason has
pointed out, that nongovernmental voluntary accreditation of ingti-
tutions should continue to be a major condition of institutional eli-
gibility for Federal funds.

The self-regulatory mechanism of accreditation not onlr\; insures
that quality judgments are made by qualified peers in the public
interest, but is in harmony with the national emphasis on in-
greased self-regulation in contrast to governmental regulation.

Mr. Simon. Dr. Millard, I hate to interrupt you. We, unfortunate-
ly, are going to have in about 28 minutes a meeting of our full com-
mitteg. We are going to enter the rest of your statement in the
record.

[The prepared statement of Richard Millard follows:]

ExXecuTIvE SUMMARY OF TESTIMONY FOR THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON POSTSECONDARY
ACCREDITATION BY RicHARD M. MILLARD

1. Accreditation is the primary communal self-regulatory means of academic and
professional educational quality assessment and enhuncement. Accreditation attests
that an institution or program has educationally appropriate objectives, maintains
conditions for their attainment, is accomplishing them substantially, and can be ox-
pected to continue to do so.

2. There are two types of accreditation and accrediting associations: (1) institution-
al, which focuses on an institution as a whole including fiscal integrity, administra-
tive strength, student services and consumer protection and, (2) specialized, which
concentrates on specific occupationai and professional fields in accredited institu-
tions.

3. The Council on Postsecondary Accreditation (COPA) is a voluntary organization
of accrediting associations and national higher education organizations designed to
(1) recognize accrediting associations, (2) serve as a national focus and voice for ac-
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creditation, and (3) assist in improving accrediting processes and standards and co-
ordinating the activities of accrediting associations.

4. Voluntary accreditation should continue to be a major condition of eligibility
for federal funds. Government involvement should be limited to eligibility for feder-
al funds and should not be broadened to more extensive oversight cf accrediting ac-
tivities.

5. The Carnegie report is on target in recognizing the critical role of accreditation
in academic governance and of specialized accreditation in maintaining excellence
in the quality of the professions they serve. It rightly calls on all senior college offi-
cials to participate actively both in institutional and specialized accreditation. The
report’s contention that institutional accrediting bodies neglect undergraduate edu-
cation is open to question. The important role of national as well as regional institu-
tional accrediting bodies should be taken into account in considering institutional
accreditation and its uses.

6. The report tends to over-generalize the “threat” of specialized accrediting asso-

/ciations to the “the integrity of the campus” -and overlooks the increasing use of
educational outcomes by specialized associations in determining educational quality.
It does, however, reinforce COPA's concerns and activities in encouraging coordinat-
ed visits and information sharing.

& 7. Institutions can and do inform COPA of problems and COPA has procedures for
their investigation and resolution. Third party testimony including testimony from
institutions are utilized in the recognition process—thus fulfilling the spirit of the
Carnegie recommendation on appeals.

~a
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* PrepPARED STATEMENT OF RicHARD M. MiLnarp, Exscurive Dirkcrtor,
THE CoUNCIL ON POSTSECONDARY ACCREDITATION

1 am Richard Millard, President of the Council on Postsecondary Accreditation.
1 ;ppreciace the opportunity to appear before the Committee on behalf of the
constituent members of the Council., These include 50 recognized institutional
and specialized accrediting associations, 7 institutionally based higher

education organizacions, and through these members the 4100 accredited insti-

tutions in the United States.

Accreditation plays a crucial rele in assessing whether an institution or
program has accepted and is carrying out its commitment to quality and in
providing incentives to encourage quality enhancement. Accreditation is the
primary communal self-regulatory means of academic and professional educational
quality assessment., It is, as the Carnegie Foundation for the Advancement of
Teaching report, The Control of The Campus, poincslout, a crucial part of
academic and professional self-governance. Accreditatibq as a status is
granted to an educational institution or program that has been found by its
peers, including professional and public representatives, to meet stated
criteria bearing on educational quality and accomplishment. Accreditation

as a process has two fundamental purposes: to certify the quality of an
institution or program and to assist in the further improvement of such
quality. As an activity accreditation can be described as the members of

the academic and professional community working together to develop and
validate standards, to assess the adequacy of their operations in the light
of these, and to offer peer judgment and guidance to assure students and

the general public of che integrity and quality of education offered.
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What accreditation attests to is that an institution or program has clearly
defined and educationally appropriate ébjcctives. that it maintains conditions
under which their achievement re¢asonably can be expected, that it appears in
fact to be accomplishing qyem substantially, and that it can be expected to
continue to do sp. Accreditation is accomplished through accrediting assoc-
iations which cbns{Lt of institutions, programs, professional groups and their
representatives, plus representatives of the public. The process of accredi-
tation involves goal definition, self-study, peer review and judgment by the

approupriate accrediting commission, board, or committee.

There are two types of accreditation und.accreditiﬁg associations, institutional
and specialized or programmatic. Institutional accreditation is carried out by
institutional accrediting associations which arc national or regional in scope.
Institutional accreditation focuses on an institution.as a whole and thus gives
attention not only to the educational Program but to such areas as effective
management and administrative strength, enlightened personnel policies,
financial and physical resources, stgdcnt personnel services, and consumer
protection. The Council on Postsecondary Accreditation recognizes 13 institu-
tional accrediting bodfes including the 9 regional commissions and 4 national
institutional accreditidy-bgdies~which accredit special types of separate

institutions (business, trade and technical, home study and bible).

Specfalized accreditation is carried out by accrediting associations within
specific professional or occupational fields which usually are closely related
not only to the educational programs and to the professional associations in
these areas. Specjalized accrediting associations accredit programs or schools
in complex institutibus which prepare professionals, technicians, or members

oé special occupations and in some cases single purpose free-standing

professional schools in these areas. Specialized associations require that
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the programs they evaluate, except for free-standing schools; be part of an
institutionally accredite? college or university. Through their rélations

to professional associations they are able to provide not only assurance that
the program is educst;onally sound but also that it is relevant to current
practices in the field. The Council on Postsecondary Accreditation recognizes

37 specialized associations.

The Council on Postsecondary Accreditation is an integral part of the total
self-regulatory process, It is a voluntary organization of accrediting
associatlions and national postsecondary educational organizations designed
to carry out three objectives: the first is to recognize accrediting assoc-
iations that accredit postsecondary institutions and programs on the basis
_of demonstrated need and specified criteria related to accrediting policias
and practices. Tho second is to provide national leadership and understanding
in speaking for accreditation. The third is to provide service to the
accrediting associations, postsecondary educational institutions and the
public by assisting in improving the general accrediting process as well as
the policies and practices of recognized accrediting associations, facil-
itating cootpination among accrvditing association, and encouraging -and

conducting research relating to the understanding and improvement of

accreditation.

&

‘the Coyncil consists of three assemblies: an Assembly of Institutional
Acerediting Bodies; an Assembly of Specialised Accrediting Bodies; and an
Assembly of National Postsecondary Educational Organizations. It is
governed by a Board with 15 members clected by the Asscmblies except. for
members at large and public members, who are nominated by the Assemblies
but elected by the Board, and 4 ex-officio members including the chairman

of the three Assemblies and the President of the Council. The 9 members
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of the crucial recogaition committee, with the exception of the chairman, are
non-board members including 2 public members nominated by the Assemblies and

elected by the Board.

The Council was formed in 1975 b merger of the National Commission on
Accrediting and the Federation of Regional Accrediting Commissions on Highez
Education. One resson for the merger was the realization that to insure the
integrity and strength of accreditation the accrediting and higher education
cozmunities must work together through self-regulation to improve the
accrediting process and to apply common high standards to the recognition

of member accrediting associations. The Ccuncil is the primary means of
providing self-regulatory accountability of the accrediting community to the
academic and professional communities and to the general public.

The Council's functions are broader and differ considerably from the federal
recognition process carried out by the Secretary. The latter is primarily
related to determination of institutional and programmatic eligibility for
federal funds., I am happy to report that over the last two years the re-
lationship between the Council and the bepa:tuent of Education, including
the Eligibility and Agency Evaluation Staff, has been cordial and cooperative.
Secretary Bell and Mr. Richard Rowe have encoutaged.gpd reinforced thie

F 3d
cooperation. o i

We strongly believe that non-governmental vpluntary accreditation of institu-
tions should continue to be a major conditiqn of institutional eligibilicy
for federal funds. This assures that federal funds go to institutions that
meet the quality requivements of the acadewid community. The self-regulatory
mechanism of accreditation not only insures that quality judgments are made

by qualified peers in the public interest and is highly cost effective but



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

(]

s in harwony with the national emphasis oo increased self-regulation in
contrast to governmental regulation. Lt is important that government in-
volvement be limited to eligibility for federal funds and not be broadened -

to more extensive overaight of accrediting activities,

»

a Y

Accreditation 18 carried out by literally hundreds of volunteers across the
dountry. While it has its problems, on the whole, it has worked well in the
gervice of the acadefic community and the nation. We are, howe#er. concerned
with strengthening accreditation in every way possible, The report of the
Carnegie Foundation on the governance of higher education 1; timely and in
many ways will help to facilitate the work of the accréditing assoclations
and the Council on Postsecondary Ac?ﬂgditation. Its recognition of the
critically important role of accrediéatiun in_academic goverpance is most
welcome, as is its statement in relation t; specialized aacreditation that
“we share their interest in maintaining excellence in the quality of the
professions they serve”. Where abuses occur in any form of accreditation
they must be corrected and we are committed to work with the accrediting
associations and the national higher educational associations'to identify
and correct these, The admonition that “senior officials at all colleges
and universities éhould fully support their accrediting associations and
participate actively in their work" has the full endorsement of the
accreditingxéommunity and is crucial to the strengthening of accreditation
in all 1ts\§orﬁu. There is evidence, however, that there is currently
considerably wore such involvement of major institutions than the report
would suggest. \Fur:her, the report does not adequately recognize that this
call for 1nvnlve;ent 1s or should be as applicable to specialized as to
{nstitutional accreditation. While specialized accrediting associations
include gembers of the professions and their associations, in evevy casé

their accrediting commissions and visiting teams algso include educators

o
o
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and institutional representatives.

The report suggests that institutionul\ﬁgiifditing associations have
neglected undergraduate education, The fact~?: that 62.3% of regionally
accredited institutions are undergraduate only and another 23.2% offer
baccalaureate and masters programs.only. All of the regional commissions
assess the adequacy of curriculum in the light of {nstitutfonal mission.
Not to take [nto account nniqueness of mission would be to newate
legitimate diversity and to impose the very iuterference in the preroeg-
atives of fnstitutions {n cureiculun development to which the Carnegle

report as 4 whole so cloquently and rightly objects,

The report should have noted that in addition to the regional Commissions

the four national institutional accrediting bodies that carry out cqually
1

effective accrediting activitics {n their respective areas must be taken

into account in any considerations of institutional accreditation and itsg

uses.

That regicnal and other institutional accrediting bodies should hold insti-
tutions accountable for good management, cnlightened personnel policies,
educational results and consumer protection as the report recommunds is
clear. However, to make this as a recommendation ovevlooks the fact that
they do 40 now, ALl of these factors are currently included in institu-
ttonal acerediting criteria. Perhaps the recommendation might well be that
emphasis on these factors should be further strengthened, but what {s now

being done needs to be recognized.

RIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



79

That there have been instances of overly specific and intrusive recuirements
by speclalized accrediting associations, even cases where the interests of
the professions have dominated over concern with the campus as a whole, wonld
be hard to deny. However, to imply that all or most speclalized accreditation
“"threatens the integrity of the campus'" is in fact a generalization that
would be difficult to justify or document. It is also true that the number
of specialized accerediting associations has increased over the past thirty
years but this s a function of an increasing wumber of professions ;nd
occupations where issues of public welfare, health, safety and neeh for
assurance of professional competence are matters of academic and public
concern. In fact the number of specialized accrediting associatious fec-
ognized by the Council on Postsecondary Accreditation has decreased from 39
in 1977 to 37 today. The associations in the Assembly of Specialized

Accrediting Bodies not only are cognizant of thg problems but in cooperation

with the Counctl are addressing then.

In a nunber of areas involving specialized accreditation the report reinforces
efforts currently underway and we welcome this reinforcement, ¢ In rclation to
institutional integrity and autonomy the COPA recognition criteria specify
that an acerediting assoviation (1) "develops aud interprets its criteria to
allow and encourage institutfonal freedom and autonomy' and (2) "examines

S aud evaluates inutitutions or programs in relation to operational yoals of

the total institution and to educational outcomes'. COPA 15 working with the
acerediting associatlions to insure more effective compliance with cach, Major
steps have been taken by the specialized and institutional associations to
encourage interagency cooperation and coordination, but to be effectlive this
also requires Institutional cooperation. 1t sheuld be added thet some of the
specialized accrediting associativns not only have under study but are making

subntantial progress ‘n the further utilization of cducational outcomes in

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



ERI

80

determining educational quality.

One of the recommendations of the report calls on the Council on Postsecondary
Accreditatiun\to organize and maintain an appeals process to, resolve conflicts
when an institution belfeves it has been unfairly treated by an accrediting
association. Currently each recognized accrediting assvciation as a condition
of recognition must and does have a fully developed and adequate appeals
procedure of {ts own. COPA obviously is not the forum for any quasi~judicial
review of individual accrediting decisions. However, the Council fulfills

the intent of the recommendation. It has & formal complaint procedure for
institutions which provides for review and resolution. Institutions not unly
may but do frequently report to the Council problems they have with the
accreditation process. During the recognition prucess third party testimony
is solicited and any institution may submit guch testimony on which the
association may comment but which is taken into aceount in the recognition '
review. Further, the Council is curreatly considering che possibility of
developing a systeom whereby each institution may send evaluations of
acerediting activities both to the accrediting association and to the Counclf?
Most accrediting associations including all of the regionals now provide

for evaluative reviews. PFinally, the higher education organizations in the
Assembly of National Postsecondary Educational Organizations provide an
additional insticutional point of view in the dererminations of the Counctil.

Thus, there is no danger of tnstitutional concerns going unrepresented or

being left our of account.

In summary, the thrust of the recommendations in the Carnegle report on the
wvhole are timely and helpful and call attention to the importance of
accreditation. Some are already being carrfed out; others add to or

stimulate discussion of the issues; and some need to be viewed tn the light

of what has already been aceomplished.
L]

Again, 1 want to express my appreciation for the opportuntity of testifying
"before the Committee. I sincerely belfeve that the future quality, health,
and integeity of pustsecondary education in this country {s intimately
related to the effectiveness of the communal self-regulatory assessment

and enhancement of quality which is voluntary, non-governmental accreditation,

ic 85 :
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Mr. SinoN. I think in order to make this a fruitful discussion, I
would like to move, if we could, to questions.

So, 1 understand where we are, 1 read just the other day in the
“Chronicle of Higher Education” where Boston University has—its
journalism school has lost, or I am not sure whether it is voluntary
or what, but they are losing their accreditation.

Now, No. 1, does the Federal Government—I recognize that we
have to, through the accreditin%vagencies, recognize the school, but
does the Federal Government, No. 1, recognize that journalism as-
sociation in addition to the overall association; and No. 2, how does
something like that impact on Boston University, and how is the
Federal Government involved there?

Mr. MiLLaRD. I cannot tell you whether in that particular case
that specialized accrediting agency is on the list or not.

Mr. Boyer. It is.

Mr. MiLLARD. It is?

Mr. Bovkg. In the back of our report, Mr. Chairman, page 93, ap-

ndix A, you will see the list of those associations that are on the

cretary’s list of approved accrediting bodies, and eenie, minee,
mineg, mo.

Mr. SiMON. At 24, I see.

Mr. Bover. Twenty-four is the Accrediting Council on education
and journalism and mass communications, which I think almost
without exception would be a subunit within a regionally accred-
ited institution.

It is a clear example of where I think we have made accrediting
the accrediting bodies, rather than asking what is the threshold ac-
tivity by which we have to insure that an institution is legitimatel-
ly able to receive Federal funds.

Make the point in your own example. Suppose the journalism
school at BU does not get accredited? Does that mean Boston Uni-
versity is now not eligible to get student aid, or to get grants from
the Departmeiit of Defense? The answer is “No.”

Yet, we have been partner in giving that organization license
from the Secretary to carry out its mission. It could still do it, but
the point is we have added a Federal authorit,?', and a Federal stat-
ure to that, what I consider to be voluntary effc

Mr. PeLtason. Can I just make a comment about that?

Mr. SimoN. Yes.

Mr. PELTAsON. As an example, very briefly, because one of the
most distinguizhed journalist schools in the country recently re-
fused to he accredited by a journalism association. The issue was
the salary of the professcrs. The president of the institution tcok
the position that the issue before the journalism acecrediting team
are these good professors, not only the rich professors.

By refusing to give them the information, they were not acered-
ited. That is a very distinguished school and in this particular case,
its reputation is g6 great that it did not make any difference, and
because of the first amendment, journalists are not licensed.

However, if you have a licensed profession and they should ask
the same question, the institution would be at a greater disadvan-
tage because if it refused to be accredited because it thought it was
an improper intrusior into the autonomy of the institution, its
graduates might then suffer a disadvantage because they might not
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be able to stand for the bar exam, or the county exam, or some
other kind of exam.

That is where licensing and accreditation get mixed.

Mr. SiMon. Yes; go ahead, Dr. Millard.

Mr. MiiLarp. I think, though, you have to keep two or three
things in mind. It may well be the case that journalism is one of
our recognized agencies and one of the recognized agencies by the
Commissioner. I think the issue, though, that has to be kept in
mind in looking at special accreditation is pointed out by the Car-
negie report, where it says, “We share their interest in maintain-
in§ excellence in the quality of the professions they serve.”

think it would be a mistake to prejudge the Jjournalism situa-
tion or a number of the others You asked earlier about how ac-
creditation, or I think Mr. Packard did, about how accreditation
takes place and who establishes the standards?

I .am not in the position of attempting to defend Journalism or
anyone else at this particular point, but the way the accrediting as-
sociations work, and they go back historically even further than
the regional associations, it is through a cooperative effort between
the members of the profession and the institutions and programs
involved. Their concern is with the adequacy of the program in
light of two things: One, its qualit{ within the institution; and two,
its effectiveness in preparing people for the profession,

I think this has to be kept very clearly in mind. I am not sug-
gesting that it is necessarily the function of the Secretary to recog-
nize them. But I think to understand the importance of specialized
accreditation is very important.

Mr. SmoN. If I can interrupt, I do not think the question is
whether this association is doing a good job or a bad job, and my
assumption is that they are doing a good job, and that generally
their suggestions are good suggestions.

The question really is, should the Federal Government be in-
volved in recognizing this kind of an association? Now, in some
cases, to use the case you used, Dr. Boyer, in the school of odiatry,
you almost have to get into a very specialized kind of a tRing and
the Federal Government has no choice.

Mr. MiLrarp. Incidentally, it was chiropractie.

Mr. SiMoN. Yes; and there are other examples, but I guess my
instinet is, No. 1, no journalism at either Northwestern or Boston
University is going to lose their student aid because of the lack of
accr;editation, or that is the assumption I make anyway; is that cor-
rect’

Mr. Bover. That is correct.

Me, Miragrp. Right.

Mr. PrLrason. Yes, it is, sir.

Mr. SiMoN. OK. Sso, that there is a question of how much good it
do<s in the first place. Second, there is a question of whether we
ougrht to be involved in that kind of minutia at the Federal level, It
gets to Steve Gunderson’s earlier question.

Mr. Bover. That is why, if I might say, Mr. Chairman, it seems
to me the question before tho committee, if I may be so bold, at
least from the Federal rule is, what is the minimum obligation that
should be taken here to protect and where do we go beyond that
and engage ourselves in becoming the approver of all accrediting
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agencies, whether or not they are essential in establishing eligibil-
ity for Federal funds.

That is an important line that I think provides a threshold for
debate and 1 have to tell you that from my experience, and I am
not speaking of people who are ill-willed, but that operation within
gg(\;ernment has determined its mission to be the approval of all

ies that wish to be recognized as accrediting bodies, irrespective
of whether they are essential to perform that threshold function of
protecting eligibility for student funds.

That, to me, is a very important distinction to be drawn and as

ou just said, this has nothing to do with whether a given accredit-
ing association is doing a good job or not doing a good job. In fact, I
do not even think that should be a discussion for a Federal agency,
save are we finding a way to sort out the good institutions from the
bad ones who get the Federal money.

Mr. SimoN. Mr. Coleman.

Mr. CoLemaN. Mr. Boyer, in your remarks, you indicated, you
drew in the delinquency issue on loans and so forth. Are you sug-
gesting that accreditation is or is there a criteria for accreditation
on an institutional basis of whether or not the institution has paid
back government loans and what the delinquency rate of their stu-
dent loans in existence might be?

Were you trying to equate that delinquency or bad character
with the fact that they were or were not accredited. Is there a con-
nection?

Mr. BovkR. As I was suggesting even under the best of efforts ac-
cording to the current criteria, when you have an accredited col-
lege, you still do not give the Administrator here in Washington
any assurance that he is off the hook in terms of whether they are
going to use that money well.

So, we_have here a problem of whether even minimum criteria
involving-a Federal agency is going to give protection and I illus-
trated the foot that all of the colleges that I know of that had high
default rates, including some that had 89- and 85- and 90-percent
default, had at least one accredited recognition which causes the
Commissioner and Secretary to sleep well at night and say, ‘“‘Well,
they are accredited, no more defaults.”

ell, that is just not the case, the point being that in the end,
good administration still means you have to monitor performance.
Now, we have talked in our report about whether regionai accredit-
ing, and I peoint to you, Jack, whether the institutions should not
be asking the same kinds of questions when they regionally accred-
it that the Secretary has to ask when he is accountable to you.

Namely, de you have default rates and why? Do you have affirm-
ative action? If you do not, why? Those are the Federal concerns,
but ironically most of the criteria that we use now to establish eli-
gibilitv for accreditation, and I must say most of the criteria used
by the regional bodies to accredit, do not come to terms with the
aggountability standards that the Federal agencies are concerned
about.

Thére are primarily two: Fiscal accountability and equity in
terms of treatment of individuals.

Mr. CoLeMAN. I would like to hear from the gentleman from
COPA, then.
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Mr. MirLArD. I think you have to make an important distinction.
At the present time, all of the regional agencies do, and the institu-
tional agencies, do look at a series of things. They look at the fiscal
integrity, at the administrative strength, at the personnel services,
at the adequacy of the structure for handling these issues.

Now there is an important distinction that has to be drawn in
terms of day-to-day policing in this respect. The accrediting agency,
by the nature of the case, cannot do that. If there are adequate
complaints and so on, or if there are complaints, the accrediting
agency can go back in, but accreditation is carried out by a system
of volunteers, the staffs are relatively small, there is a trersendous
amount of time that is devoted to it.

. The accrediting associations do look carefully at the conditions
which would be desirable and essential if the institution is to carry
through its fiscal and other commitments.

What it probably cannot do is engage in a detailed audit of the
records. This is something that is not within the function of the ac-
crediting association. Each of the accrediting associations do, how-
ever, at the time of accreditation, or at the time of review, ask for
a comﬁlete audit of the institution, fiscally as well as otherwise.

In this sense, the associations, even in relationship to affirmative
action, do not have as a part of the accrediting agency function, the
authority to insist on a specific formula and so on. In every case,
the regionals do look, among other things, at the structure of th
fairness of employment within the institution.

Now this is a different thing from saying that the accrediting
agencies should police on a continuous basis. This they cannot do.
They can assure, however, at least offer reasonable assurance, that
the structure is such that it is conducive to effective management.

Mr. SimoN. Mr. Kogovsek.

Mr. Kocovsek. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

For anybody on the panel, I guess this has been a subconscious
fear that I have had over the years that accrediting agencies have
been used to control small versus large.

Let me explain what I mean about that. It seems to me that
some of the large institutions, State institutions, whether they are
in Colorado or California or wherever, have an easier time of get-
ting accredited year after year than shme of the small institutions.
I guess funding comes in here.

Is my fear warranted at all?

Mr. PeLtason. I understand your fear, but I do not think the evi-
dence can support it. There are 3,000 colleges and universities of
all sizes, of all different philosophies, public, private, some tradi-
tional, some experimental, and that is where accreditation, I think,
is adapted to America’s kind of higher education and pluralistic
system.

It is not perfect, it gets charged both with having too rigid stand-
ards and then in the next breath, not ha: ng sufficient standards.
But J do not think there is any evidence. I think it is probably ac-
curate to say that an institution of international fame and disiinc-
tion will be subject to less detailed scrutiny than a brand new one
just starting ~ut with nontraditional experimental modes, but it
seems to me that that is a reasonable assumption to make.
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Mr. KoGovsek. Let me just ask Dr. Boyer, as part of your report,
you contend that higher education professionals are not taking ac-
creditation seriously enough. Do you have any statistics on what
percentage of individuals in academia actually participate in the
accreditation process?

Mr. BoyeR. No, I do not. I am sorry. Mr. Millard may know more
about that than I, but it does give me an opening to make the fol-
lowing point. While I have tried, on this occasion, to explain what I
thought might be more appropriate limits on Government involve-
ment, the weight of our document is to say to the highér education
community, this is an obligation you must take more seriously.

That is the overriding weight, so there is a two-sided debate here.
I feel strongly that there should be a sharper focus here in Wash-
ington as to Kow accreditation is assessed, but the flip side of that
is universities and colleges and accrediting associations had better
step up to the implications.

To comment on Mr. Millard’s point, if we are not able to tell the
Secretary of Education that we can, through accreditation, hold in-
stitutions accountable for defaults, if we cannot say that we are
going to see to it that they are clear and effective in their affirma-
tive action, I see no other response except that the Federal officer
will have to give his own oversight which I think has in it seeds of
great danger.

To answer your question, our interviews suggested that especial-
ly senior academic officers—! mean by that, ranking college presi-

ents and the like—are not as active as they once were and this
has tended to, in my judgment, diminish the significance and the
importance of self-policing.

I believe the importance of self-policing has to come from the
most outstanding university and college leaders in the country so it
says to the Nation, we can manage our own affairs. I have a feeling
if we do not make that statement, then clearly the officers wheo
report to you are going to have to figure out ways to do it on their
own. .

hDicllc may know more about the percentage of participation
than 1L

Mr. MiiLaep. I would certainly agree with Dr. Boyer on the im-
portance of the involvement of cﬁief executive officers ot the major
ingtitutions, as well as the lesser institutions. I think it would be
fair to say that there are some institutions that have not accepted
the responsibility in the past.

I think on the other hand, I can point to the effective involve-
ment of many institutions, beth through their own regional associ-
ations and through the Council. If you look at the membership of
the Council board, if you look at the membership of the Middle
States Commission on Higher Education Institutions, I think you
will find heavy representation from major institutions.

Mr. Peutason. If I may say, Mr. Chairman, it is not as heavy as
it should be, but it is getting better. That is, our national commis-
sion made the same point, the Association of Governing Boards’
. publication, and it is now getting established that if you want to
make the case that the community has to regulate itself, then that
is the professional responsibility of everybody including the most
distinguished and most experienced.
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Mr. KoGovsek. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SimoN. Mr. Packard.

Mr. Packarp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have just one ques-
tion.

You based a good deal of your concern on the premise that there
have been abuses through the Department. Could not those same
abuses also exist in a self-regulated program? Where is the tie-in
with your proposal with a self-policing system of your Council to
the Federal Government or to the Department of Education?

Is there any tie-in back to the Department in terms of regula-
tions that this Council would have to follow?

Mr. Boyer. Yes, thank you. The first point I want to make is
that the Secretary, and prior to that the Commissioner, for a long
time has already. delegated to a volunteer body. He does not go to
the cgmpus, he trusts the regionals. So we already once are re-
moved.

I think it is not stretching it too much to say that now there is
an interagency voluntary accrediting body, the Council on Postsec-
onddry Aécreditation, and that body might become increasingly the
vehicle by which the Secretary carries out his legal mandate of
oversight.

Now the question is, and you are-asking, what might be the
tissue that would connect here? We do not speak to that in our
report and I think it is absolutely the nub question.

I should think it would be possible to establish perhaps a public/
private panel that would allow both the Office of the Secretary and -
the Council to work collaboratively in developing criteria, and then
have periodic oversight at the Federal level to see tbe extent to
which the process is functioning, but stop short of having the Sec-
retary, in effect, become involved in the step-by-step arrangenient.

Now to some extent, that does perhaps still keep the Department
close in but I think stops short of the arrangement now, which ac-
cording to the Secretary’s testimony, involves the Federal agency
in recognizing what he says are “the 77 components, 47 organiza-
tions, including 13 commissions, 64 other bodies.”

It just seems to me that we do not have the machinery to do it,
the wisdom to do it, and when it is all over, it does not achieve the
end that was intended.

Coming back to the other arrangement, we are asking in our
report, and maybe this is the broader response to your question,
are we at a point in governance, a very unhappy word, where, in
fact, we need to think of some public/private mechanisms more for-
mally organized in which we can negotiate issues in which public
interest and private effort are to be carried out?

I think that we need to think more carefully of that. Other coun-
tries feel a bit more comfortable with a public/private engagement.
I think we have seen this so brittly, it is either/or. I do not believe
that is true here. As Secretary Bell said, this is a point where two
interests are engaged. How can we have public oversight with:
maximum private effort?

As an example, in our report we suggest that perhaps the time
has come for the National Academy of Sciences to join with the
Federal Government in a standing oversight hearing on tension
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points regarding research, such as DNA, such as use of human sub-
Jects,

Can we establish what already goes on, on an ad hoc basis, give
it some kind of credibility? I think it would be possible to create a
kind of ongoing forum in which the public accountability and the
- private machinery could negotiate the ground rules with credibil-
ity, and we would keep testing that experiment.

But I do think, Mr. Chairman, it is in a sense the essentjal ques-
tion at the practical level.

Mr. PertasoN. Could I just comment very briefly. I think we
have to again distinguish between determining which institutions
?uggt to be accredited and which ought to be eligible for Federal
unds.

The Secretary has the responsibility of doing that, and there is a
difference between a prior decision and then policing it. Any insti-
tution that is not collecting the loans or violating any law or cheat-
ing on the funds ought to be investigated and the Secretary can
never give up that responsibility for seeing to it that Federal funds
are honestly, constitutionally, and legally spent.

T};z}t is a separable question from “Is that an accredited institu-
tion?

Mr. MiLLARD. And even from general eligibility.

Mr. SiMON. Mr. Owens.

Mr. Owens. T would like to clarify one basic roint. Are you
saying that if an institution is accredited, it is automatically eligi-
ble or does the Federal Government have its own additional supple-
mental assessment and evaluation?

Mr. MiLLARD. Given the current law, there are three conditions
of eligibility. One is that the institution must be authorized to oper-
ate or chartered in the State in which it exists. The second is that
it must be accredited by a recognized accrediting agency, one on
the Commissioner’s list or there is the three-letter alternative.

The third one is that it must meet the specific conditions of the
particular program from which it is receiving funds. This does
bring the Federal Government back in and I think in a very legiti-
mate and important way.

Mr. Owens. Does the Federal Government, on that third point,
always make its own supplemental assessment and evaluation of a
school, or doss it rely on acereditation?

Mr. MiLirarD. Dick Rowe, 1 think, could answer this more effec-
tively than 1, but as I understand the way this situation works, you
attest to the accredited status of the institution and then the spe-
cific eligibility is established in light of the unique characteristics
of the law in question.

This is done by a unit within Mr. Rowe’s office.

Mr. Bover. Could we put it this way, there is no way to become
eligible for Federal funds without being accredited by one of the
agencies on the approved list. A given program may Kave specific
regulations regarding that program which have to be met, but the
prior requirement is that you be accredited.

Mr. Owens. My question is, How automatic is the eligibility and
does the Federal Government or the agency of the unit responsible
conduct its own separate assessment and evaluation as to whether
or not those two points that you mentioned before can be met—
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fiscal accountability and personnel administration to meet the re-
quirements of affirmative action?

Mr. Boyer. No.

Mr. Owens. They do not.

Mr. Boyer. The agency, as I understand your question, the Gov-
ernment does not inquire, it simply trusts that if you are accred-
ited, you are a legitimate institution that is obeying the law, you
can manage your affairs, and you will not be unfair, and all the
things that Government agencies care about.

Mr. MiLLARD. With one exception. As far as the student aid pro-
gram is concerned, it is followed up by a specific audit of the stu-
dent aid activities of the institution, which is done by the Federal
Government.

Mr. Owens. Is there anything which prohibits the Federal Gov-
ernment in its process of certifying or accrediting the accreditors to
require that they have a strong component which looks at those
two primary considerations that the Federal Government is con-
cerned with, affirmative action and fiscal accountability?

Mr. Boyer. Mr. Owens, that is where, in my judgment, we have a
big problem. When I was commissioner and I started to inquire
into criteria, I felt they were very soft and mushy, and they gave
me no assurance, having gone through the elaborate procedure,
that the institutions that were accredited by that body would meet
the two things I cared about, can they manage the money, and are
they going to meet equal opportunity and fair practices.

e were not requiring tf\at in a clear and explicit way of the ac-
crediting bodies, and although I think it has improved, Dick, I
agree with you, for a long time even those were not investigated
with care by those we were frankly empowering.

Mr. OweNs. There was nothing in the law which prohibited you
from requiring that, was there?

Mr. Boyer. That is precisely right.

Mr. PerrasoN. The law assumes that an institution that is
accredited is complying with the law.

Mr. SiMmoN. Mr. Gunderson.

Mr. GunpeRsON. Mr. Chairman, in light of the time, just one
quick question to Dr. Boyer.

In your testimony on page 6, you make the following statement:

Looking ashead, tensions among departments and disciplines may increase as
budgets tighten. In such a climate, professionals on campus may even more

tempted to abuse accreditation using the process not to protect the public and pro-
mote excellence, but to gain leverage in the competition for dollars.

In your study, is there any indication that that exists today.

Mr. Bover. Yes; indeed so. I must say, just for the record, we did
not make an institution-by-institution survey. We did sample insti-
tutions by call and conversation to get a sense of what was going
on, and there was no guestion, although we did not have a longitu-
dinal study, that on many campuses, with cutbacks in budget, de-
partments and schogls within the universities were organizing
themselves like pulliqg the wagons into a circle,

Very often they wpre defending their own budgets around the
claim that we will lgse our accreditation, or accreditation is being
threatened. I do not want to say that all of that was wolf, but I am
saying that there was a lot of evidence that accreditation increas-

93



89

ingly is being used for pockets within an institution to establish
leverage.

I am just concerned that the Federal Government, even unwit-
tingly, not be drawn into what I think will be increasingly a profes-
sional matter perhaps of high tension.

Mr. Perrason. Most college presidents would endorse that state-
ment. '

Mr. MiLLarp. Could I make just one comment. You would have
to be awfully careful, however, of something else. This may well be
true under some circumstances, but we are moving into a period of
extraordinarily tight funds. It may well be the case that there are
some institutions that have programs that they should not be offer-
ing at the present time because they do not have the adequate
fiscal resources to carry these out. !

One of the functions which the specialized accrediting associ- *

ations do perform is ringing the danger signal when this’is the
case. If, for example, you have a law school and you do not have
adequate funding to allow it to operate effectively, there is a real
question as to whether you ought to have a law school and there
may well be a case in which the accrediting agency is one that
sounds the warning that this is a time when you really ought to
take a look at whether you should have it or not.

. Mr. SimoN. We thank the three of you very, very much for being

ere.

Mr. Boyver. Just for the record, I think, Mr. Chairman, I said
“podiatrist” instead of ‘“chiropractors,” and I believe that it was
that organization that caused me problems.

Thank you very much.

Mr. SimoN. Thank you.

[Whereupon, at 11:31 a.m., the subcommittee was adjourned, to
reconvene subject to the call of the Chair.]
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HEARINGS ON INSTITUTIONAL, ACCREDITATION

THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 10, 1983

F. . B oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE - POSTSECONDARY EDUCATION,
COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND LABOR,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 9:40 a.m., in room
2261, Ragburn House Office Building, Hon. Paul Simon (chairman
of the subcommittee) presiding. )

!;I%mtbe_rs present: Representatives Simon, Harrison, Coleman,
and Petri. -

Staff present: William A. Blakey, counsel! Maryln L. McAdam,
legislative assistant; Betsy Brand, minority legislative associate;
and John Dean, assistant minority counsel.

Mr. SimoN. The Subcommittee gn Postsecondary Education will
come to order. I will simply enter my statement in the record.

[Opeuning statement of Chairman Simon follows:]

OrENING STATEMENT OF HON. PAUL SIMON, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FroMm
THE STATE- OF ILLINOIS AND CHAIRMAN, SUBCOMMITTEE ON POSTSECONDARY EDUCA-
TION .

The Subcommittee on Postsecondary Education today continues its hearing on the
subject of institutional accreditation. These hearings are intended to focus the Sub-
committee’s attention on the accreditation process, the access to and management of
Federal funds (especially Title IV student assistance), and the proper role of the
Federal Government in the determination of institutional accreditation.

Tuesday's witnesses provided their enlightened c}pinio.ns and an important body of
factual information regarding the determination of institutional accreditation under
Present law, the shortcomings of the Department of Education’s present procedures
and how that process might be improved—without sacrificing institutional auton-
omy and assuring proper management of Federal student aid funds.

oday's distinguished witnesses should provide another perspective on the issues
highlighted in The Carnegie Foundation Report “The Control of the Campus—A
rt on the Governance of Higher Education”. The Subcommittee is pleased to
welcome Commissioner Gordon Ambach from New York, and representatives of the
Southern and North Central regional accrediting associations, and the Assaciation
of Independent Colleges and Schools—which together are responsible for accrediting
the largest number of colleges, universities and proprietary institutions in America.
I want to emphasize that our hearings have no specific legislative purpose. We are
here to learn and I am sure we will. .

[ invite any accrediting associations that did not have the opportunity to present
oral testimony to submit their views for the record. I want to include in the record
at the conclusion of today's testimony an article by the Dean of the School of Tech-
nical Careers at Southern Illinois University entitled “Training, Retraining and
Continued Professional Fducation for Adults”. Dean Miller's article raises the pros-
pect of the expanding number of technical career fields and the likelihood that
more, rather than fewer, areas of specialized accreditation will be forthcoming.

Mr. SimoN. We are taking a look at accreditation No. 1, to see if
it is a problem, and No. 2, to see if there are some modifications,
91
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either in the statutes or in the administrative procedure that
should be looked at. ! -
It is, I think, safe to say that the Carnegie Foundation report, to-

' gether with a few other things, have precipitated these hearings.

We are pleased to have as our first witness the Honorable Gordon
M. Ambach, the president of the University of the State of New
York and the commissioner of education for the State of New York.

Mr. AmBAacH. Good morning, sir.

Mr. SimoN. Good morning. We are pleased to have you. Let me
apologize to you or to any other witness that may be on in another
20 minutes while I duck out just very briefly to another meeting
where I have to make an appearance. 1 will be back, but now will
turn over the chair to my colleague.

Pleased to have you here as a witness and look forward to some

wisdom now. .

STATEMENT OF GORDON M.'AMBACH, PRESIDENT, UNIVERSITY
OF THE STATE (W NEW YORK AND COMMISSIONER OF EDUCA.
TION, STATE OF NEW YORK

Mr. AMsacH. Thank you very much, Congressman Simon.

I am Gordon Ambach, president of the University of the State of
New York and commissioner of education for the State of New
York. I appreciate very much the opportunity to be with you this
morning. | have a sfatement which I have filed with the subcom-
mittee. ,

Mr. SiMoN. It will be entered in the record.

Mr. AMiAacH. I would like to summarize that statement, making
the pertinent points with respect to a State’s experience in aceredi-
tation. The first portion of the testimony outlines a bit of the histo-
ry of our State’s role in accreditation. The second part something
of the procedures that we use. Third, 1 would like to comment spe-
cifically on some of the recommendations in the Carnegie Founda-
tion report, and then a very brief summary of why we expect to
continue in the business of accreditation in the State of New York.

Responsibility for providing and supervising education, of course,

is essentially a State and local responsibility. The board of regents °

of the University of the State of New York has been charged.since
1784 with the responsibility of governance of all of education in
New York State, that is, governance with respect to postsecondary

-institutions over all of the public, the independent and the propri-
- etary institutions.

We have been an accrediting agency since 1784, with almost 199
years of experience in chartering educational institutions and ap-
proving academic programs. The regents have been recognized as
an accrediting agency by the U:S. Office of Education and then sub-
sequently by the Office of Education since 1952, the first time in
which such accreditation was recognized by that Office.

Under our law, the regents and then the education department,
has a specific function for program review, academic program
review, and for the planning of education in our State. Very cen-
tral to that responsibility, of course, is our concern for the excel-

lence of the system in New York State.
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Under our procedures, we, in fact, accredit programs. There are

some 15,000 registered programs, each of which leads to d specific

authorwed degree, which have been registered from 200 different

degree-granting institutions in our State.

There are approximately 500 new requests for programs each
year, which gives you an idea of the pace at which we must contin-
ue a very current review process.‘We do undertake our reviews
with standards which are established by the department and ap-
proved by the board of regents We do have site' visits when there
is a substantial change in program direction, otherwise it is a

' review on the representations made by the institutions, and we use

a peer review process, both from peers of faculty members within
our State and outside of the State.

In order to establish our standards, we seek the advice of the col-
lege and university presidents within our State and I might note

.that within the past 2 years, we have an extensive review and then

a concurrence or appreval of our institutional chief executive offi-
cers on those standards. ,

Approximately every 5 years, we conduct an institutional visit
for each of the degree-granting institutions. It is more frequent if

there is a particular problem, but it is essentially a 5-year time-

frame.
When we do a site visit, we do, of course, concentrate on the pro;

grams which have begun since the last site visit. We are in very .

close coordination with the Middle States in our accrediting process
and also with specialized accrediting organizations where they may
be reviewing programs of the institutions within our State.

We have a very strong relationship with the Middle States Asso-
ciation in this process, but we cannot rely solely on the Middle
States Association, nor the specialized accrediting agencies, for
these reasons. Generally speaking, their visits are at a 10-year
timeframe and we have, as I noted, approximately a 5-year time-
frame for ours. We must review more often and we have a very
particular concern about reviewing new program starts even before
they begin. That is, of course, not a part of the Middle States Asso-
ciation process.

We have a very strong need, second, for control on our academic
programs because eligibility for various .State assistance programs,

both student and institutional, is based upon that accredltatron and

review process by our department

Third, we are very much concerned about the 1ntersector be-
tween the secondary and the postsecondary institutions and the
controls with respect to both by way of articulation, by way of dif-
ferent program responsibilities.

Fourth, I would note that reglonal accredltatlon is, of course, a
voluntary process and our concern is that each and every institu-
tion in our State, whether they would volunteer for such an ac-
creditation or not, is provided with this thorough program review.

And fifth, I would note that we have a particular concern with
the review of programs where there might be an attempt by an
out-of-State institution to offer a program within our State. We
have very tight controls on that and have prevented diploma mills

. from operating at all within the State of New York.
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May I turn now quickly to the recommendations of the Garnegie
Foundation report. I note that of the six recommendations that spe-
cifically address the State role, we are in strong concurrence with
the first five of them. That includes the planning and providing of
basic support .for the comprehensive system of higher education,
encouraging good management by permitting administrative deci-
sions to be made clpse to the locus of implementation, creating
broad categories of expenditures, fostering close relationships with
regional accreditors, and promoting diversity. . .

"I have noted in my statement specific ways in which we are
taking actions which I think demonstrate our commitment to those
recommendations.

I do want to emphasize ‘that in our role, we do not review the
budgets of the public institutions, nor, indeed, of independent insti-
tutions in our State. There is not a commingling of budget review
and program quality review.

We do oppose one of the recommendations in the Carnegie Foun-
dation report, that is at page 81, and it has to do with the matter
of State activity on academic program review. The recommendation
reads: ‘“‘State officials should not involve themselves directly in the
review of academic programs,’”. and that recommendation, of
course, is based on an expression-earlier in the report about pres
serving, and I quote, “four essential freedoms of a university to de-
termine for itself on academic grounds'who may teach, what may

“~p  be éaught, how it shall be taught, and who may be admitted to
study.” ,

As I have described earlier, our department reviews of academic
programs provide an assurance of State standards of quality. We do
not, however, define course or program content or determine who
shall be faculty members and how they shall teach. Nor do we
make admissions policies or decisions.

We are very conscious about the delicate balance between aca-
demic freedom and institutional prerogative and the public inter-
est. ‘ )

As I noted, our responsibility is to review individual programs.
We have a particular interest in controlling new starts, new pro-
grams advanced by the institutions. I think that is an extremely
useful function, not only for our State, but for the institutions, be-
cause it assures thai they have carefully thought through exactly
what new directions they are going to take.

I would also note that by having a review on a program-by-pro-
gram basis, it means that if we should find some defect, we can
deal with it specifically on that program and not on the institution
as a whole. The task of providing sanctions which deal with entire
.nstitutions is a much more difficult and in many cases more cum-
bersome one, than to deal with specific program offerings.

I bave made the point before, but I repeat, the importance of our
revigws by way of our concern for aid eligibility, both student and
insttutional. in our State, our student assistance program, which is
called the tuition assistance program, exceeds $300 million of State
funds per year. We have a very great stake in that program and

- the eligibility of 'students to receive that, as well as for the Federal

funds. f
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We have substantial institutional aids for both the independent
sector and of course from the State budget for our State university
and the city university. Once again, to-assure the public interest
with respect to these expenditures, this program control and
review is extremely important. )

There are two other recommendations in the Carnegie Founda-
tion report which I wahte:t%\indicate we:would oppose, of we would
suggest some modifications. Thase appear at pages 83 and 84.

The first has to do with a statement about the agencies which
should be recognized by the Secretary of Education as accrediting
agencies. The recommendation reads, and I quote: “In determining
the eligibility of colleges to participate in Federal programs, the
Secretary of Education should use regional accreditations-as the
basis for approval.” . :

I would respectfully submit that on the basis of our experience

and acknowledging that it is a unique experience, there is no other
State that has quite the same role, the statement really should be
“The Secretary of Education should use regional.and appropriate
State accreditation as the basis for approval,” |

The following recommendation, then, in the report is, “The prep-
aration of an approved list of regional associations should be a
function of the Council of Postsecondary Accreditation, not the
Federal Government.” I respectfully opposethat as well.

I believe that the function has been given to the Setretary be-
cause there is a very, very great public interest and I believe that
the function should continue to remain with the Office.of the Sec-
retary. ,

In conclusion, may I note that on the experience, which again I
emphasize is a unique one, of nearly 200 years of chartering, of
program review, I believe that we have established a very strong
case for an effective role in a State for an accrediting function by a
State agency. I do submit that as you are deliberating on this issue,
perhaps considering any changes in Federal statute with réspect to
the powérs, that that role of a particular State be considered.

Indeed I would go a bit beyond that. Very intricate arrange-
ments, as among the Federal level, the accrediting associations, re-
gional or speciality, and the States, is an extremely important bal-
ance that must be maintained. I would submit that perhaps the ex-
perience of New York, where we have a certain division of those
responsibilities, is one that might be considered as something of a
mude] for other parts of the country. .

Thank you very kindly for the opportunity to testify.

. [The prepared statement of Gordon Ambach follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF GORDON M. AMBACH, PRESIDENT, THE UNIVERSITY ox THE
StATE oF NEW YORK, AND COMMISSIONER OF EDUCATION

* 1 am Gordon M. Armnbach, President of the University of the State of \'(;w
York and Commissioner of Edut.atlon, New York btdte Education Departinent.

I welcome this opportumty to present testnnony on institutional accredlta-
tion. The first portion of my testimony outlines the history and Irarf{ework of
accreditation i New York Sta.atc. The second section outlines the procedures and
standards that are enfmule‘yed in New York. The third section addresses the
recommendat‘ions of the Carnegie Foundation report, "The Control of the Can]'pus--
A Report of the Governance of Higher Education” that perta.i:n to State agencies.
In a brief conclusion T will summarize why New York has retained responsibility for

accreditation and plans to contimue in that role.

Bacliground and History

Responsibility for providing and supervnsmg education has resided consti-

tunonally and traditionally with the states and their local ;urnsd:ctlons. The *

statute that created the Utited States Department of Education statess 'The

establishinent of the Departinent of Education shall not increase the authority of

the Fedéral government over education or diminish the responsibility for education
‘ N 3

which is reserved to the States and the local school systems and other instrumen=
.
talities of the States.”

The Board of Regents is responsible for education in :\;ew York. The Board
w:1s created by an act of the New York State Legslature in 1784 which invested
the Board as governing body of the Univérsity of the State of New York. This
University includes all educational institutions in New York and has a clear
legislative inandate to supervise all edu:‘.ation in the State through the State.
Education Dcpdrtment Rmponsubllnty is authorized by the New York State

Constitution and set forth explicitly in Educ ation Law. The fifteen Regents of the

Bodrd are elected to overlapping, seven-year terins by action of the New _York
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State Legislature. One member of the Board is from each of the State's eleven
A}

judic.iai districts and four are elected at large., They a'ppoint the Coiamissioner o}
Education whé. in turn, appoints staff. The programs and operations of the State
E ducatibn Department are financed by.appropriations in the State and Federal '
budgets. This system of g?vernance'and oversigt.\t is unique ar'\d is oriented solely
-

to the public interest for the qgai'i.t”y of education in New York.

The Board of Regents has been an accrediting agency since its lncepﬂon in
1784 and for 199 years has beer‘\ responsible for chartering educational institutions
and approyinqg academic programs. The Regents have been recognized as an
accrediting agengy llgy the United States Department of Education and previously
by the United States Oftice of Education since 1952 when such recognition was
.ﬁrst available. This recogn;tion is based upon areview of the Regents policies and
procedures for accreditation in relation to criteria of eligibility.
. New York Education Law requires the Board of Regents, and the Education
Department as its cxecutive arm, to accredit all degree-granting institutions in the
State. In addition, the Education Law requires the Regents to prepare a
quadrennial Statewide Plan for Postsecondary E ducation, based upon the individual
master plans of all deg:ec:granting instjtutions--public, indepe{xd_ent, and proprie-
tary. The plan establishes the comprehensive framework fqr higher education in

New York. This combination of responsibilities for pl'aming and program review
enables the Regents and Educatio}m Department to plan for excellence with the fuil
involveinent of all colleges and universities. Indeed, the 1980 Statewide Plan and
the proposed 1984 Plan have as one of four principal goals the achieven;ent of
academic excellence. We are collaborating with the institutions to .accomplish
such objectives aé: improving graduation rates without diluting standar ds; improv-
ing graduates' records of relevant job placement and admission to more advanced

levels of study; enhancing library collections for instruction and research;
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preserving the role of the liberal arts and sciences; expanding study of other
languages and cultures; and fostering cooperation among schools, businesses and
collcgeﬁ'to enhanée the attractiveness and effectiveness of teaching in the
elementary and secondary -schools. Our pursuit of these airns, as well as ‘our
cc.'\sideratio.n of individual programn proposals, would be weakened materially by the
"absence of one of the comnpiementary roles of academic reviev and planning.

.ln surncﬁary, there is a long, unbroken and clear history of comprehensive
res?onsibility for postsecondary education being vested in the Board of Regents and
State Education Department in New York for almost two centuries.

Accreditation Procedures «

3

, The accreditation activities of the Regents and State Education Department

» focus on academic prograins, There are some 415,000 registered programs (each

» Pprogram leads to an authorized degree) in nearly 250 degree:grar\ting post-

secondary institutions in New York. Approximately 500 new programs are proposed

.

by the State’s public, independent and preprictary institutions each year. '

! ' -

The standards for registration of programs are set forth in rules and

regulations adopted by the Regents and have the force and effect of law. Proposed

programs arc evaluated against the standards by Department staft and by expert.

“ consultants drawn from colleges and universities in and outside New York. In those
instances where an institution proposes a prograrn that represents a significant new
: undertaking (for example, its first program in business or a new law school) the

. -

proposal review by staff and consultants is supplemented by a site visit to ascertain

commitment, plans and the adequacy of resou::ﬁ/ In those cases we also conduct
. L

© -
a planning review that permits other institutiofis to register their views on the need

for and likely effects of the proposed, program.
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The standards of quality bear on faculty, curriculu‘m, administrative support,
[} . .

. ’ - o . . 3
student seryices, land resources including classrooms, library collection and space,
i .

laboratdries, equipment and an adequate financial base. They are put in general

terms to permit variety, flexibility and contemporary peer judgmaent. Thg’ée
" general standards are reviewed and gevised periodically by the Board of Regents
following congultation with a council of two dozed college presidents, who adivse

. & > 1Y
my.staff and me on a variety of fMmatters ‘affecting' higher: education. Moreover,

* '

there are provisions to,waive these general requirements, if an instituion wishes to
®

U‘ . .
propose a particularly innovative program._ ’
3 ’ ' :
J If staff and consultants have questions or concerns about some element(s) of

a proposal in relation to the standards, the proposing institution has ample

K

opportunity to clarify and explain as well as to supplement. The esserice of the .

review pracess, theretore, is to ensure equality without thwarting creativity; to
preserve academic freedom ‘while protectﬁ\g.the i'ntérest of students, their parents
) \
and dmployers, and the public. . ' .
Approxim.ately every five years the Department conducts a visit to each®
degree-gra'nti;lg institution fog?wing'a'self-evalution by the college or uniVers_ity.
The visiting team usually consists of oné or two staff membery and ﬁrfn:n two to six
consultants from the academic community who are sele.cted é their knowledge c;f
particular fields to be reviewed and with careful a.t;t,ention to experience that is
\pertinent ‘tosthe type e:nd ‘level of instituion to be visited. The college has the
opportunity to olfject_ to any of the proposed. visitors, l:lere again, ;he g'eneral‘ .
standards contained in rules and regulations provide the fegal framework within
* ¢
which peer judgments are made. The site visits enable *the evaluation of «the
institution's overall health but, in addition, permit special examination of such A
matters as o!i-campus instruction and remedial education--both of which have

grown dramatically in recent years--and programs that were instituted since the

e
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-last visit and which were not evaluated on site when first proposed. Staff provides

L3
a draft site visit report to the college Jpresident for comments and, corrections of

.~

fact, before a final report is made. In addition, there. are due process safeguards

«
.

: v
for the institution if a program is found wanting. ‘
* /

Such accreditation or registration visits are coordinate with the visits of the

3 .
regional accrediting bqdy, the Middle §tates Association, and with those of

Y . .. . . N S
specialized accrediting organizations wherever possible, in ordé? to reguce the

, “Burdens upon the institutions and to capitalize on the competence of the teams
S M- .

Although peripdicf reporting requirements may be employed, the visits are too

O

ERIC
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assembled by other accrediting bodies.

Our coordination with the Middie States Assocnatlonu is efficient and

economlcal and our relationship with Middle States in th:s process is excellent.}ln

fact, the Middle States Association was chartered by, the Board of Regents. .
- s

Nonetheless,, all of our needs cannot be met nor all of our responsibilities

discharged by relying on their accreditation activities. Barring significant

problems, visits by the regional associations are scheduled at ten year intervals, |,

infrequent for our l?epartment to be confident that changing institutional
. .
gir.cu:n_stanCes‘i’n such areas as leadership, financial ‘strength. nature and size of
enrollmenﬁ._s\dnd locations of ir.stru&ion have not altered significantly thé,qtfality
of a colleg'fe or university's ‘%tferings... Several colleges havsb' pfopo‘sed first
:baccalaureate or graduat'e aegree prograins, new protessional schools and new
branch campuses in just the past few months in New York. The Regents and
Department cannot wait years before conducting an appropriately se:;%ciﬁng review
of such proposed initiatives." h ),
+ New York §tate has an cxtensive set of State programs oi financial
assistange to pos'secondary institutions and students (perhaps, the most extensive

array in the nation).. The confidence of the Governor, State Legislature and puhhc

by
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- /ifl Ne\'.v York of.the valiié of these did programs is based in lar &€ part on the quality

= control of the reviews und ‘accreditation we conduct to c.stabhsh institutional

2

. eligibility, o < .

The Board of Regents and Education Department also have responsibility for
all public and non-pubhc elementary and- secondary educatxon inNew York. At this
titne when there is _considerable expenmentdtlon en the rpost effective dividing
points and relatno;strlps between the postsecom.iary and secondary institutions, it is

& especially important to maintain an effective control of program quality for?b)oth '
sectors at oug State level., _ ) ‘
& [t must also be borne in mind that regional accred'i tation is voluntary: not all
institutions m Now York have or seek it including an institution such as Rockefeller
. Umversn ty. " Without the acer editation of the Regents, this natnonally, prestigious
| . institution would be ineligible for Federal aid, -

One other most valuable attribute of “our accreditation role is the abi}ity to
regulate’out-of-State institutions that seek to offer ;nstruction for college credit
in New, York, T\he l)eparfrqem's statute-based activities and c.ontrol of this area
have prevented diploma mills from operatfng inNew York.

. . Carnegie Report R ecommendations ,

The Carnegie Foundation report, The bontrol of the Camnpus, makes six

recommendatians with respect to state activities in higher education (page 81) and

two related recommendations on accreditation (pages 83-84), We endorse five of

LY

the first set of recommendations, those relating to: planning and providing basic

support for a com'fyrehensive system ol higher education; encouraging  good
+ .

masnagement by permitting administrative decisions to be nade close to’the Jocus of

implementation; creating broad categories of expenditures; fostering close relation.

shxpa with regional accreditors; and promoting dnerslty. The Board of R egents and

' . ~e ™
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State Education Departinent have taken many éteps to promnote diversity, nurture a
comprehensive system of postsecondary education and develop close ties to the
Mic;dle St:‘xtes,i\ssociution. Wwe have also encouraged the masiinuin degree of
manugem‘cnt flexibility for our colle.ges and universities that is consistent with
protcctilm of the public interest. Our most recent statement ch this issue,
included in our bnylleti.a\"callir\g for the 1984 Statewide Plan for Postsecondary

. \ .

Education, has this obseration; %

' . Contifwing economic austerity and rapidly shifting academic goals have
combined to create a requirement for greater rnanagemelr.u flexibility in

our public and independent institutions of higher education. In the,
academic area,.the aeced is ior‘ more freedomn from undue constraints
from governmel.nal and voluntary -accrediting authogities, without
abandoning the goals of quality and responsible performance those
¢ contRaints were intengled to protect. In the fiscal area, the need is to
. = pernit flgxible use of government fungs in a period of scarce resources
while preserving accountability and responsiveness 10 the intent of the
(State).ﬁl'.’eg,islature, the Governor, and/or the Congress in aliocating

.

' public funds. o

\ 1 want to emnphasize that the Regents and Education Departinent do not
\

review the budgets df public colieges and universities as do higher educatioh,

-
' agencies in many other states nor, of course, do we review the budgets of

independent institutions. There is ho commingling of budgetary and program

.

review rcsxonsibilities by our agency.

We oppose one recommendation in t‘hs'_rg_rprt“(at page 81) bearing op state

aGtivity because it is contrary to our experience and’practice. The recommenda.

tion reads, in parg:s "State officials shwuld not involve themselves directly in the
. e e
2 . » . « .
review of acadeinic programs, The report recominendation is based on a concern

- »
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expressed earlier in the report about the preservation of "the four essential
freedoms of a university: to determine for itself on academic.grounds who may
teach, what ray be taught, how it shall be taught, and who inay be admitted to

study.” (Sweezy v. New Harnpshire)

As described eq:lier, the New York State Education Department reviews *
acadernic programs to ensure adherence to S\tatc standards of quality. We do not,
however, deii;\e course or program content, or determine who shall be faculty

.
meinbers and how they shall teach, Nor do we make admissions policies or
c,i‘ecisions. We are very conscivus of the important and delicate balance between
public”interest and academic. freedom, We believe that the State Education
Depur tment role in academic review has not comgromised acadernic iri:edom in the
institutions while it has promoted quality. One of thq_ areas of most rigorous
review has been our tc:n year projc%t of reviewing Noctoral programs, field by
field. This has been doﬁe with strong institutional support, New York institutions
have not been impeded in opera;Z:\n because of such reviews as may be seen by the
results of the reputational study of doctoral program qu_ality conducted bz thg
Conterence Board of Associated Research Councils, '

The Regents and Department review individual programs rather than accredit
overall institutions, This approach enables consideration of proposed new’ programs
before students are admitted. While some institutions conduct searching reviews
before starting programs and of ten engage outside consultants, others do not.
Institutions sometime respond too quickly to perceived competitive pressures from
neighboring institutivns without providing the planning and resources that will yield
a sound°program. An objective review in advance of a program can avoid many
subsequent problems for Students, faculty and others.
¢ A second advantage of program-by-program review is the ability to focus on
parts of .an institution's offerings, and either require chiange or deletion of a

progeam without jeopardizing the entire institution,

- 10?
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" A third reason for'review of individual progr.ams 'perta'ms to the $300 million
Tu.i‘tion Assistance Program (TAP) and other student aqdninstitutional aids offered
by New York, TAP:is by far the largest- program of State-funded student aid for
‘higher education in the nation. By State law, student eligibility relates in part to
enrollment in a program as reg{stered by our Department, not merely in an
.acc'rédited i'n_stitution. .

In summary, the State review of programs has provided a carefully focused

control without intervention in institution choices of faculty or courses.

We oppose also two of the recorhmendations on Federal action with respect
' )

to accreditation (pages 83-84).

For the reasons just provided in Support of our State accrediting responsi-
bility, we oppose the limit in the following recommendation: "In determining the

éligibility of colleges to participate in federation programs, the Secreiary of

Education should use regional accreditations as the basis for approval The

recommendation should read "...The Secretary of Education should use regional and

[

appropriate State accreditation as the basis for a{upro_val."

The next recommendation of the report: "The preparation of an approved list
of regional associations should be a function of the Council of Postsecondary
¥

Accreditation, not thé ‘toderal government" is opposed also. We find no log;c'in

removing this responsibility from the Secretary who must, in_turn, assure the

-

Congress, President and public interest of a prudent expenditure of billions of
T N

dollars in government aid. The Secretary's power to establish determination of the

— ——

list of accrediting agencies should not be reassigned.
enmpm—— ——
¢

Conclusion
In the letter of invitation to testify, Congressman Siimon asked why New York

®
b
has retained the responsibility to accredit its colleges and universities. As the



thé assurance ot,educatxonal quality.in all.of New York‘s colleges 'a_qd-;gr_ﬁy:e’r_;;itj'egj;

Other: statesbmay behunable-oraunwzumg to-commit-the -effort-and resources

!

1o acc.redltatzon. New York has the beneﬁt of tradition and experience and a
broad!y shdred commntmem aqu

all mstuutsons through the ~oversight of State agenc;es.k We aré.ceriain -this....

ahty of educatlon Wwhich is to, be m.untgmed m,

commument will continue, and we urge that the Congress and Federal adrmmstra-

-tion support this State practice and take no action which might dnsrupt ats

effectiveness,
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Mr. SiMoN. Thank you. You are herg wearing two hats, so to
speak. If I can ask you to put on your hat as president of the Uni-
versity of the State of New York, do you find the present accredita-
tion process is—let me specifically cite Gommissioner Boyer's expe-
rience in your State in which he said that one of the accrediting

‘agencies accredited by the national associations, 1 forget which one

it was, came to him and he had rejected having two associate deans
because it looked like in that school one associate dean was plenty.
They came to him and said, if you do not have two associate deans,
you are going to lose your accreditation with the national, what-
ever it was, association.

Mr. Amsach. That was probably a specialty review, then, other
than the regional.

Mr. SimoN. Yes, that is correct.

Now, is this a problem that you have confronted and is there any
sense in the Federal Govermﬁent accrediting the journalism group
or some of the more specialized accrediting groups like the business
schools association? I am not talking about the proprietary school
because it seems to me there are these broad, general ‘categories
where clearly we have to be involved. But the journalism schools
and that sort of thing, I would be interested in your comments and
reflections. ' ,

.Mr. AMBacH. May I speak specifically, of course, about our role,
and you are asking about a dual role. Perhaps it sounds like a dual
role, the president of a university and Commissioner of Education.
It is, in fact, one and the same role. The two titles have to do with
the fact that all institutions in our State are a part of the Universi-
ty of the State of New York by their charters. We do not directly
operate them, but they are a part of that.

That is where the presidency title comes from. The commissioner
title is as the chief executive officer of the education department in
our State with responsibility for all levels. ‘

Mr. SimoN. That includes, just so I understand, that you are in
theory the head of Fordham University in the private as well as
the public?

Mr. Amsacu. That is correct. Not the head of Fordham.

Mr. SimoN. I understand.

Mr. AMBAcH. It has a president, as do all of the other 250 institu-

jons, but in our concept, which again goes back some 200 years
and modeled somewhat after the French experience of the universi-
ty, there is an all-compassing educational concern and interest that
the State has. It is expressed in our State in an entity avhich we
call the University of the State of New York.

Mr. SimoN. I did not realize that.

Mr. AmBacH. | serve as the president of that. And in that sense,
because Fordham or NYU or Columbia or Syracuse or Rochester
are all parts of the university chartered by us, and in a sense,
under the aegis of the board of regents, indeed I am, in a certain
role, responsible for the activities that go on in those institutions.

That power, incidentally, is to such an extent that the board of
regents in the State of New York may remove the board of trusiees

" of any of those institutions for cause. That gives you a sense of how

deeply this kind of authority is rooted.
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Now, coming back specifically to your concern about the multi-
tude of accreditations, or the very specific recommendations that

arg made, from time to time there are, of course, disputes as to -

what the specificity shall be. I think those tend to occur perhaps
more in the specialty accreditations than they do with the regional
accreditations. ' :

We attempt’to have a very close {it between our own reviews and
either the regional or the specialty accreditations. Of course, we try
to minignize what would be a dispute over an issue which we would
consider is not the kind of issue that should be dealt with.

We do not, for example, in our standards, have specific numbers
of this or numbers of that. We rely very heavily on peer judgment
and we rely on a general statement with respect to what should be
the appropriate approach to the curriculum, what should be the
general offerings, and what should be the quality of the faculty and
the resources.

I think,that your questions lead toward the issue of whether
there should be some significant change at the Federal level on the
Secretary’s role here. I would submit that in order that there be an
assurance of a level of quality of performance for the expenditure
of Federal funds, whether they be in institutional or whether they
be in student assistance form, you must have some kind of a way
in order to have determinations made that there is a consistency of
quality, that there are standards to be met throughout the country.

The practice of doing that, since 1952 at any rate, has been a
mixed role, the Secretary identifies which acerediting agencies,
which in turn provide the fields of approval on the institutions that
are eligible. I would submit- that, given our own experience, and
with the inclusiveness of our experience, that this general patte
of a role and maintaining the Secretary’s responsibility, I think hak_
to be there for the Congress and for the public as a whole in this
Nation to feel secure in quality control. I think generally speaking,
that is a system which works and should continue to work, as I
said in my opening remarks.

Mr. Sizmon. While you endorse five of the six recommendations,
fundamentally, when you say this system works, is the system
working well enough that this subcommittee and this Congress
really need not worry that much about it; or is it that substantial
improvements need to be made?

Mr. AMBACH. I am not suggesting that. I am trying to address
the very specific poinit which is, I think, the Aivotal point with re-
spect to the administration of Federal programs. I would like to
emphasize that I am addressing that very, very specifically. You
must have some satisfactory arrangement through which a multi-
tude of institutions can be provided with an opportunity to partici-
pate in the Federal programs, and yet on the other hand, you have
the assurance that there is a cystem in place to guarantee a quality
of performance so that-the money is well spent.

Now, that, I think. is one issue. I believe your question now is

- going beyond to the foundation report which, has to do with the

strengthening of the overall accreditation system.

I would make this point with respect to that question. I am not
sure that it would be Federal action or that it would be a Federal
statute or provisions coming either through legislation or rules
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from the Office of the Secretary that would necessarily lead to any
more effective system being in place.

I think the Federal role should be to provide an assurance for
what is Federal expenditure well guarded. I think that beyond
that, the issue is changing accreditation procedures, and : would
a%,ree with you, there are some significant changes to be made.
There are things to tighten up in the system with respect to self-
review, with the process of the peer reviews, with an overall com-
mitment by the institutions and the lead institution that they are
involved in their own self-review and the peer review. Indeed,
there are things that'should be changed, but I am not sure that
those should be changed by way of a Federal action. ’

Mr. SiMoN. Thank you. :

Mr. Harrison. '

Mr. HARRISON. Just because the system in New York is so
unique, and I confess that I am not that familiar with it, I have
one question which may seem naive. Do I understand, Doctor, that
it is simply not permissible for an institution to offer a course for
credit in New York that has not been approved by the University
of the State of New York?

Mr. AmBacH. That is correct.

Mr. HARRISON. And the process by which l-):'ou give this approval
is your accrediting process, and as I think you said, you have
150,000 courses for credit which are offered in the State—15,000, I
am sorry, take that zero out.

Mr. AMBACH. 15,000. The 250 different institutions, public and in-
dependent, some propriotary, together, collectively, now offer
15,000 different programs. Each one of those programs leads to a
specific degree. In order for any of those programs to come into
being, there must be an explicit approval by my agency, that is cor-
rect. :

This is a very unique system in our country, and._.indeed, .once _

those programs are put in place, then our process, of course, is to
review and to assure that there is quality maintained. We have
done that in some very particular ways, one I referred to in the
written statement but did nct comment on here. In the course of
the last decade, we have had an extensive review of the doctoral
rograms offered by the several institutions within our State, field-
y-field. So all those institutions, for example, offering a doctoral
program in history, in economics, have been reviewed from peers
from outside of the State at one time. .

As a result of that process, we have had our institutions in many
cases actually changing, dropping certain of their programs, con-
solidating them and carrying through, I think very responsibly,
with our assistance and with our direction, on assuring that ‘wher-
ever there is a doctoral program in the State, it meets those very
rigorous.standards of quality.

Mr. HArRISON. Is it your concern that if you did not have this
comprehensive system that you have described that you might
have a proliferation of what you have called diploma mills?

Mr. AMmBacH. That is always possible. The controls, both from
within our State and because we have that control on who can
begin in the first instance, we have been able to keep a very tight
control on the potential operation of diploma mills from within the
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State. But beyond that, we have a very strong control that any di-
ploma n.ill that may be operating from another State that tries to
do business within New York, we can stop immediately, and have
in the past done so.

Mr. HarRison. Very good. I am also glad to know that the Jesu-
its are still running Fordham under your supervision.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, ,

Mr. SiMoN. We thank you very, very much, Dr. Ambach, for your
testimony. '

Mr. AMBACH. Thank you very much. '

Mr. SimoN. We shall keep it in mind. I will submit questions for
the record, and would appreciate a response.

{Information referred to above follows:]

1 QuESTIONS FOR DR. GORDON AMBACH
1. Since New York is, to my knowledge, the state with the most extensive accredi-

_ tation process, it would appear that other states do not feel that state accreditation

ERIC
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is necessary. What impact do you feel it would have if your state no longer accred-
ited institutions?
2. During your accreditation and review process do you evaluate the fiscal respon-
+ sibility shown by institutions such as default rates on student loans? Do schools ever
lose accreditation for that reason? _
3. Can you give us a percentage on how many schools that apply for accreditation
receive it? How many schools lose accreditation during your review process?
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THE UNIVENSITY OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK
THE STATRE EOUGCATICN DEPARTMENT
OFFIGE OF THE PRESIDENT OF THE UNIvERSTY
AND COinlulonll OF EDUCATION
ALBANY, NEW YORK 13236

. March 10, 1983

Dear Congressman Simon:

I am writing in response to your letter of February 23, 1983, in which you
pose several questions concerning the accreditation activities of the New York
State Roard of Regents and its administrative agency, the State Education
Departinent. I will respond to the questions in the saine order as you listed them.

’ -
)

You are correct in your understanding that the accreditation process in New
York State is more extensive than that of other states. That is explained, in part,
by the unique history and scope of educational and professional governance that is
represented by the Board of Regents, as stated in my testimony of February 10,
The cessation of accreditation activities by this NDepartment could only impact
negatively on the quality of education in New York State.

Unlike the regional agencies which grant or withdraw accreditation on an
institutienal basis, the Department reviews and aceredits individual programs, As
you may recall from my testimony, this process involves criteria which are not
addrcssed by the regional agencies. The benefits derived from this: approach
include the ability to require an institution to correct deficiencics identified during
the review process or discontinue the programs involved and to assess the quality
of new programs before the institution begins to offer them. An example of the
latter would be a proposal for a new program in microcomputer information
science recently submitted by an upstate independent coliege. Our review of the
proposal identified a number of serious deficiencies, including the lack of the
necessary mathematics foundation, inadequate faculty background and training in
computer science, unsatlsfactory equipment and library resources, and insufficient
financial support. Because of these problems the Department recommended that

o )
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the college withdraw the proposal. [f the college were located in another’ state -
without siumilar acereditation functions, it would have been able to offer to
students a seriously deficient academic program which could not have delivered the

. serviceg it promised. Inasmuch as the last regional accreditation visit to that
institution ocaurred last year, there would not have been an on-site review of that
program until 1992, .

txamples could also be cited relating to initial offerings of baccalaureate,
master's or doctoral degrees, new professional schools or new branch campuses. in
all such cases, a review in advance is necessary to protec.t the public, Regional and
specialized accrediting agencies usually (equire that new insgitutions ‘be in opera-
tion for a period of time hefore they are evaluated for acCreditation. f these
. agencies held total responsibility for the accreditation of new institutions, the
people of .the State and the students enrolled at the institutions would be required ™
to wait for a determination as to.the quality of the education being offered.

‘
Accreditation by regional and specialized agencies is voluntary. If New York
were to discontinue its process of accrediting institutions and rely instead on other
agencies, there would be no means of ensuring that "degree-mills" were prohibited
from opnrating within our borders, In addition, institutions of quality which lack
accreditation by one of these agencies or choosc not to seek it would find
themselves ineligible for Federal aid. :

. L]
(2)

In resnonse to your second question, the Department is aware of the default
rates on student lgans at each institution because we receive ssuch information
frotn the State's Higher Fducation Services Corporation, the agency responsibie for
processing student loans, grants and scholarships. This issue, however, is not
addressed in our accreditation and review process, which is concerned primarily
with academic issues. We would not, thercfore, withdraw accretlitation on the
hasis of default rates. '

Our Nepartment and the Roard of Regents have a significant interest on
hehalf of the State. for the financial condition of cach degree granting institution.
Should an institition have an exceptional default rate or should the default rate
irnpact on the financial health of an institution, we would review thelcircumnstances
and rould take action, if 1ppropriate, '

(3

o
New York State Bducation Law prohibits anv degree-granting institution from®
operating in the State until 1t has heen authorized to do so hy the Regents and its -
programns have heen registered by the Nepartment. The Nepartment receives a
large nunber of requests cach year for information concerning the requircments
necessary to ostablish a new degree-granting institution, Because of the high
standards required of New York State degrec-granting institutions, few of these
requests result in a formal proposal for degree powers., Of those that do, the
Nepartrnent works with the institition in advance of an anpplication to determine if
the resources and exnertise rxist to offer nrograrns of quality, If it is apparent
that the institution will not he able to neet the required standards, it will be
advised to withdraw the proposal «without prejudice, We do not keep a formal
' record of applications versus approvals, In the past three years only three
institutions received desree powers for the first thme, Lach of these institutions
had heon nperating for some vears as a proprictary business school licensed by this
Pepart nent hut not authorized to issue degrees,

<
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With respect to the second portion of that final question, there is seldom an
instance where accreditation is withdrawn from an entire institt¥ion. This, again,
is attributable to our practice of registering individual programs. In two instances
within the past five years we withdrew accreditation of the entire institution.
Both involved highly specialized institutions offering only a few programs. Because
the deficiencies identified during our review involved all the prograrns and the
institutions were not able to submit adequate plans to address these issues, we
required them to discontinue *he programs. In such instances, the Departinenf™.
works closely with the institutions to ensure that provisions are made to enable,
students to complete their studies.

If deficiencies are identified in-a program during the course of our review,
our procedures require that the institution be given the opportunity to correct
them before accreditation is withdrawn. The institution is asked to submit a plan
explaining how each iSsue will be addressed. If the plan is found to be adequate,
the Department will continue the program's registration on a conditional basis.
The institution is required to submit periodic progress reports to the Department
and an additional site visit is conducted to verify that the probleihs have becn
corrected,

o

It is appropriate to note here that the New York State Board of Regents is
conducting an evaluation of all doctoral programs in public and private institutions
by major subject area to encourage academic excellence and to ensure a compre-,
hensive, high quality system of doctoral education. The procedure for doctoral
review is a unique process which involves peer review, due process, and evenhanded
evaluation of all programs from a statewide perspective. The purpose of the,
Doctoral Project is to identify and maintain programs that meet quality standards
and improve or phase out those that do not. The review process involves out-of-
State egperts who serve on rating committees and as site visitors and in-State
leaders in graduate‘education who serve on the Commissioner's advisory board on
doctoral education. Throughout the review process, institutions have opportunity
to respond to findings and recommendations on their doctoral programs. This

. comprehensive and rigorous review process has identified many programs of high

quality. It has also resulted in significant program Improvements and' in a
substantial number of program consolidations and voluntary closings where insuf-
ficient resources or serious deficiencies were apparent. New York State's strong
commitment to this cooperative review effort ensures that the State's resources
are being allocated to support doctoral education of high quality.

I hope this information is of assistance to you. If the Subcommittee on
Postsecondary Education has any further questions, please feel free to contact me,

ofdon M. Ambach

The Honorable Paul Simon
Chairman

House Subcommittee an Postsecondary Education

320 Cannon House Office Building )
Washington, D.C. 20515
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Mr. SimoN. Next we will haveta panel composed of Dr. Gordon .
: Sweet,wa is gning to be accompanied by Dr. Whisenton and Dr. -

Carpénter;gDr. Thurston Manning; aud Dr. James Phillips, who
will be ac&) parijed by Dr. Robert Kline, and an old.friend, Bill
Clohan. A4 : - C e
Frank, I am going to turn this over to you. :
Mr. HarRisoN [presiding]. Gentlemen, just let me say that I have
been a -part-time teacher in a number of colleges over the years,
most recently in my own alma mater of Kings College for the 13

X ])_'lears before they gave me this job, and so I consider it quite an

onor that the first time I get to chair anything around here is'to
be in this particular committee room and-to nave in front of us
such an impressive array of academic talent. Normally, it is the ad-
ministrators who, are telling the teachers what to do, so I am glad
to be on. this side of the microphone for a few minutes.

With that in mind, I think we should turn it over to you and ask
you to proceed as you think best. T i

STATEMENT OF GORDON W. SWEET, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
+COMMISSION ON COLLEGES OF THE SOUTHERN ASSOCIATION
OF COLLEGES AND SCHOOLS, ACCOMPANIED BY JOFFRE T.

WHISENTON, ASSOCIATE EXECUTIVE SECRETARY, COMMIS. -

SION ON COLLEGES; AND THOMAS CARPENTER, PRESIDENT,
MEMPHIS STATE UNIVERSITY

Mr. SweET. Thank you. Honorable members of the Subcommittee
on Postsecondary Education, Mr. Chairman, and counsel, I am
Gordon Sweet, executive director of tl.e Commission on Colleges of

“the Southern Association “of Colleges and Schools. The Commission

on Colleges accredits degree-granting, postsecondary institutions in

the South and I am pleased to represent our 723 member colleges

before this committee. . - .
As you already noted, Mr. Chairman, with me are Thomas Car-.

penter, chairman of the Commission on Colleges of the Southern °

Assocation and president of Memphis State University; and my as-
sociate Joffre Whisenton.

Mr. Simon asked that I discuss the role and function of regional
accreditation and to comment on the recent report of the Carnegie
Foundation for the Advancement of Teaching entitled “The Control
of the Campus: A Report on the Governance of Higher Education.”

I would like first to offer some general comments concerning re-
gional accreditation, then describe how the Commission on Colleggs
functions in the South, and conclude with reactions to the Carnegie
report. Regional accrediting associations have assigned the task of
accrediting postsecondary institutions to commissions.

The work of the Regional Accrediting Commission on Postsecon-
dary Education has traditionally focused on two important objec-
tives: The maintenance of minimum standards of quality in post-
secondary education, and the stimulation of institutions to become
more effective through self-study and examination.’

For the Regional Accrediting Commission on Postsecondary Edu- {

cation, the work of developing standards and procedures for ac-
creditation does not proceed independent of society or the consum-
er of educational services. Changes in technology and methods in
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business and the professions create new demands and legitimate
pressures for changes in the curricula for our institutions, as well
as in the mode of delivery of educational services.

Changes in the standards and procedures of the Regional Accred-
iting £ommission are not made capriciously, they are accomplished
only after intense study and discussior: within the academic com-
munity and approval by the membership.

In a sense, the Regipnal Accrediting Commission helped to legiti-
matize and rationalize changes in postsecondary education, per-
fo}z;n}ing a service for the academic community and so%iety as a
whole, '

The intent is to maintainftandards of quality while at the same
time encouraging the flexibility which has been a major strength of

‘ the American srstem of postzecondary education. The Southern As-

‘ sociation of College#®s and Schools is a nbnprofit corporation char-

tered in Georgia, which conducts accrediting activities within a ge-

. ographical region that includes Alabama, Florida, Georgia, Ken-

" tucky, Louisiana, Mississippi, North Carolina, South Carolina, Ten-
( ~y nessee, Texas, and Virginia,

Institutions of postsecondary education are accredited by the
Commission on Colleges, which accredits degree-granting, postsec-
ondary institutions and by the Commission on Occupational Insti-
tutions, which accredits nondegree-granting occupational educa-
tional institutions. The number of member institutions accredited
by the Commission on Colleges, as I said, now stands at 723.

Of the 723 colleges accredited by the Commission on Colleges, 435
are public and 288 are frivate institutions. Including in our mem-
bership are 77 historically black institutions. The total enrollment
of our meimber institutions is 2,514,854.

The validity and equity of the accreditation process of the Com-
mission depends in large part on that level of review which is car-
ried out by the visiting evaluation committee. The philosophy of
the Commission on Colleges has been to involve as many faculty

'+ members and administrators from as many institutions as possible
\ in the evaluation process.

We have developed a list of approximately 4,700 evaluators who
are available for service on our committees. They currently repre-
sent 688 institutions in our region. These peer volunteers are the
real strength of our regional accreditation.

We have been asked to provide our reaction to the findings con-
tained in the Carnegié Foundation report on the governance of
higher education. The major conclusion of the report is clear: The
academic community must assume primary responsibility for its
own regulation if quality and independence are to be characteris-
tics of our postsecondary institutions.

We agree that the academic community must be responsible for
its own regulation and it is this aspect of the report that intimately
involves our work in regional accreditation.

Certainly, the presidents of our member institutions would con-
clude that there has been a diminution of institutional independ-
ence as a result of the actions of State governments, the Federal
Government, and the courts.

The Commission on Colleges has defended the autornomy of
member institutions many times in the past, usually as a result of
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‘the actions of a Governor or a State legislator. These were charac- -
teristically dramatic instances. An action by the commission was,

an important factor in resolving the difficdlties.

The challenge in our recent situation, however, is to.defend our
institutions against the accumulation of less dramatic intrusions.
Those recommendations in the Carnegie report pertaining to the
role of college governing boards, we support fully.

Goverhing boards have an important duty in protecting institu-
tional autonomy. Our own standards of the Commission on Collegzes
call for the governing board to protect the college administration
from undue pressure from political or religious bodies.

The Carnegie report reccmmends that the preparation of an ap-
proved list of regional associations be a function of the Council on
Postsecondary Education, not the Federal Government. We concur
and hope that much of the recognition of COPA could be utilized
by the Secretary of Education. ' :

COPA is not without its imperfections; neither are its constituent
members. It does, however, utilize a recognition process, the valid-
ity of which includes the participation of not only those in accredit-
ing, but by persons representing national postsecondary education-
al organizations and the public.

The Carnegie report views regional accreditation as a critically
important part of academic governance and recommends that offi-
cials at all colleges shou!d fully support the regional associations.
We welcome and support this recommendation.

It implies, however, that regional accrediting associations cur-
rently lack support from the academic community. We have not
found this to be the case. Administrators and faculty members
from our institutions value the process and consider serving on vis-
iting committees and on the Commission on €olleges a significant
means of professional development, as well as a responsibility.

During 1982, 130 commiittees, with a total of 880 evaluators, vis-
ited candidate, member, or applying institutions. These evaluators
were drawn from 378 institutions. ,

The Commission on Colleges is currently in the process of revis-
ing all of its standards and procedures to give increased emphasis
to institutional planning and the assessment of student outcome. It
began 2 years ago with a survey of over 2,600 individuals connected
with higher education, and will culminate with a vote of the entire
membership in December of this year.

The Carnegie report states that regional accrediting associations
should expand the scope of their authority and hold colleges ac-
countable for good management, consumer protection, and affirma-
tive action. We believe that we are “at present holding colleges re-
spansible for good management, not only of human resources, but
of physical and finandial resources as well.

Management, as it dffects quality, is a primary concern in the
evaluation process. We also believe that the most desirable consum-
er protection we can provide is to help insure that students receive
a quality education and that institutions accurately describe to stu-
dents the nature of the college and what is to be expected of both
parties to the educational process. :
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It is not desirable, and probably would be impossible for regionai
accrediting associations to become involved in the intricacies of en-
forcing the multitude of government regulations and guidelines.

There are few in postsecondary education who would desire to
see regional accrediting associations become a policing arm of gov-
ernment. . ‘

The final recommendation on which we would like to comment is
the proposal that a court of last resort be organized by COPA to
hear an appeal from an institution which believes that it has been
unfairly treated by a regional association. We believe this to be un-
necessary because each regional commission has an adequate ap-
* peals procedure, a reguirement for COPA recognition. COPA also
solicits third-party testimony as part of the appeals process.

In conclusion, I would like to say that regional accreditation is a
highly coveted status for postsecondary institutions. Not only is it
desirable for reasons of prestige, because it is an important consid-
eration when a student selects a college to attend, it facilitates the
transfer of credits and the admission of students to institutiops of
higher education levels, it gives guidance to employers who not
only hire graduates, but in many instances pay tuition for their
employees. It is relied on by the Veterans’ Administration and the

military services in the funding of tuition. It is linked to institu-

tional eligibility for Federal funding and it influences the funding
decision of foundations. ' .

It has been a pleasure to give you this testimony. I am always
enthusiastic when I have an opportunity to comment on regional
accrediting and what it hids meant and continues to mean to post-
secondary education. :

[Prepared statement of Gordon Sweet follows:] . -~
w .
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[leAlPh STATEMENT 08 GORDON S“PFI. Esecomive Dinreror, CoMMIssion ox
COLLEGES OF 1HE SoUTHERN SASSOCIATION oF COLLEGES AND Szuonxs

I am Gordon Sweet, Executive Director of the Commission on Colleges of .
the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools. The Comuission on Colleges ’
accredits degree-granting postsecondary institutions in.:he South and 1 am
pleased to represent our 723.member colleges before this COmmittee.

[ have been asked to dis scuss the role and function of regional accreditation
and to comment on the recent report of the Carnegie Foundation for the
Advancement of Teaching entitled "The Coiqtrol of the Campuss A Report

* on the Govennance of Higher Education." 1 would like first ‘to offer some
general comments concerning regional accreditation,‘then describe how the
Commission on Colleges functions in the South, and conclude with reactions

*

¢ to the Carnegie report. .
To aid in understanding where we are-at present it is helpful to review
briefly the unique histpry of regional.accrediting. Regional accredi:
tation had its origins in the rapid soc}etal changes, which took place
. in the United States of the hnnediatg Post-Civil War period. Higher
education was expanding: hundreds of new colleges were created. Bui
there was Tittle uriformity or definition of a college in!tenns of admission _
standards, curriculum, and tength of study. The situation had become what -
some educators terme; chaotic. Business, industry, and tne professions
were unsure of the competence of the college graduates thef desired to
employ, and siudentszwho wanted to attend coliege had lintle guidance.
. The formatioa of'reqional accrediting associations in the pericd ) .

1885 to 1895 helped to bring order to this s{tuation. The four regional
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. accrediting associations founded during this period -- thq Southern

Association of Col]eges and Schoois in:1895 -~ and those founded later

were similar in nature. They wede and have remained voluntar’y, private,
'%_‘ ‘s and non-profit, and accredit institutions, not specific programs.  The -
». strong feeling against governmental regulatory.action, exsecially in regard
to education, made a voluntary accrediting organization the naturatl
vehicle to achieve a measurg of uniformity and order in postsecondary
education. The fact that they are organized regionally has enablad them
to escape the possible bias and provinciélism of Igcal or state organiza-
tions and, at the same time, to respond t5~rggiona1 trenus and needs.
Cooperation and consultation among»the)}egionaf accrediting associavions,
however, has existed from the esrly years both on an informal and a formal ba;is:
Regional accrediting assocfa;ions have always been membership organi-
) zatioﬁéﬁ Each accredited institution i5'a member and has the op;ortunity
to rlay a part in tha development of standards and in the accreditng
process itself. By relying on volunteers from the.postsecéndary education
Eommunity in carrying ou{ the work of accreditation, regional accrediting
associations can not only utilize those persons outstand.ng in the academic
comnunity, but can .also operate with small staffs and thus avoid an
encumbering buregucracy. i
Regional accrediting associations have assigned the task of accrediting
postsecondary institutions to commissions. The work of the regional
accrediting commissions on postsecondary education has'traditionally focused
on two important objectives: the maintenance of minimum standards of quality
in postsecondary education and the stimulation of institutions to become
more effective through self-study and examination,- In discussing the maintenance
of minimum standards of quality it must be recognized that many of the !

characteristics of a <ollege which we take for granted today were shaped
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by the regfonal associations, along with such organizations as the Carnegie
Foundation for the Advancement of Teaching and the Association of American
Universities, as they worked to define those elements wnich should be
present for a college to be accredited as meeting minimum quality standards.
Among these elements, for example, is the standard four-year und%rgraduate
curriculum. .
Defining essential elements of a quality education has been a difficylt
task through the years. It is, however, a crucial task and one that is
~most effectively done by the academic coprmunity, with aporuﬁriate consideration
for the needs of students, business, industry, and the professions, The
standards of all regional accrediting commissions have been revised many
times through the years to respond to changing needs and practices in
postsecondary education. *
For the cegional accrediting commission on postsecondary education,

the work of developiny standards and procedures for accreditation does not
proceed independent of society or the consumer of educairional services.
Changes in the technology and methods in business and the professions

create new demands and legitimate pressures for changes in the curricula
fgr our institutions, or perhaps in the mode of delivgry of educational
services. Curricula and methods of teaching appropriate twenty-five years
ago may not be adequate to meet the needs of today. These societal
.pressures are desirable: they prod uur'institutions to vespond. Regional
accrediting conmissions, relying on the academic comiunity's perceptions

of, and responses to these changes, make adjustments in standards and
procedures. 'But changes in the standards and procedures of the regional
aécrediting comaissions are not made capriciously. They are

accomplished only after intense study and discussion witnin the academic

comnunity and approval by the membership.  The crucial cuncern in all
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revisions of standards has been to maintain quality in our colleges and
universities. This is done by incorporating in the staidards current ;\
commonly-accepted e&ements of good educational practice, and also by de-
signing the standards in such manner that they accomodate the future \
in allowing for beneficial changes to take place. In a sense the
regional accrediting commissions help to legitimize and vationalize changes
in postsecondary education, performing a service for the academic community
and societ! as a whole. The intent is to maintain stancards of quality,
while at the same time encouraging the flexibility which has been a major
strength of the American system of postsecondary education. .

I have mentioned legitimate pressures from society which result in
desirable change. There are also occasions when postsecondary institutions
have been subjected to outside interference in their internal affairs.
Regional accrediting commissions have served in the past to protect
institutions from political interference. Thei{r ability to do this is
enhanced because of their nongovernmental nature and the fact that they
are regional in scope agd not subject to possible pressure from any one
state government.

The other major goal of regional accrediting conmissions is to increase
the effeciiveness of institutions through the self-study process. It is
not sufficient for an institution to be meeting the standards of the regional
accredii;pg commission. Periodically, institutions must conduct an inten-
sive institutional self-study, a study which analyses the strengths and
weaknesses of the institution and produces recommendations for remedying
weaknesses and building on strengths. In essence a self-study becomes a .

. planning document for the fnstitution and a tool for sifgaificant institutional
improvement. The adequacy of the self-study is an important consideration

when an institution preseats itself for reaffirmation of accreditation.
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The Southern Associatjon of Colleges and Schoﬁis is a nonprofit
corporation chartered in Georgia which conducts accrediting activities within
& geographical region that includes Alabama, Florida, Georgia, Kéntucky.
Louisiana, Mississippi, North Caroiina, South Carolina, Tennessee, Texas,
and Virginia. Corporate powers are vested in a Board of Trustees whose members
include representatives from the various commissions of the Association,
and representatives from the public. The Souti-ern Assocfation of Colleges
and Schools accredits elementary and secondary schools through two commissions:
the Commission on Elementary Schools and the Cbmmission un Secondary Schools.

Institutions of postsecondary education are accreditud by the Commission
on Colleges, which accredits degree-granting postsecondary institutions,
and by the Commission on Occupational Education Institutions which accredits
nondegree-granting occupational education institutions. The number of member
institutions accredited by the Commission on Colleges stands at 723, and
214 are accredited by the Commission on Occupational Eduzation Institutions.
Of the 723 colieges accredited by the Commission on Colleges, 435 are public
and 288 are private institutions. The following is a breakdown by level: )
320 institutions are accredited to offer the associate degree; 166 the
bachelor's degree; 126 the bachelor's and master's degrees; 92 the bachelors, .
master's and doctor's degrees; and 19 offer graduate and professional
degrees unly. Included in our membership are 77 historically Blac. insti-
tutions. The total enrollment of our member institutions is 2,514,854,

Each member degree-granting institution is entitled to one vote in the
follege Delegate Assombly of ‘the Commission on Colleges. The College
Delegate Assembly 1s the body which approves all changes in the standards
1for accreditation. The College Delegate Assembly elects the 66 members
of the Cormission on Colleges, which oversees the work of accrediting,

according to the following formula:
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1. Two persons from each state and six persons at large, all connevied
with member institutions which offer bachelor’s, master's
professional, or doctor's degrees. ¢

2. Fifteen persons connected with member institutions which offer
associated degrees. -

3. One person connected with a member elementary or secondary school
'f} from each state,

4. Five persons from the region representing the lay public.

5. Seven persons elected at large from¢member institutions.

Members of the Commission on Colleges are elected fur terms of three
years. The formula for membership on the Commission on Colleges provides
fpr wide representation of:. institutions by state, and at all degree levels;
by elementary and secondary school representatives; and by the lay public.
Provision for rotation ensures that a large number of educators become o
intimately invoived in the accreditation process.

Duties of the 66-member Commissiqp on Colleges include: preparing the

standards for memﬁership subject to approval by the College Delegate *
Assembly, taking final action on the accreditation of collegiate institutions,
authorizing visits and investigations, and appointing special committees.
The Commission on Colleges acts on policy matters not related to changes in
thé standards. An Executive Council of nine members is elected by the
Commission and acts for the Commission when it is not in session.

€ach of the members of the Commission on Colleges s a ‘volunteer and \\

' is paid only expenses. Each serves on either the Standards and Report

. Conmittee for institutions offering the associate deqree or the Standards’ .

and Reports Comittee for those offe!ﬁng degrees above the associate., - —_

————

Information and reports concerning! member and applying institutions
are submitted to these committees. For an institution which has no status
with the Commission on Colléges the following procedures apply in seeking

Candidate. for Accreditation status, the first'phase of the accreditation process.

-’
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The chief executive officer of the institution interested in
accreditation writes the Executive Director of the Commission
declaring the institution's intent to be recognized as a Candidate
for Accredi:ation, The institution must provid? documentation of
compliance with the Commission's Conditions of Eligibility.

. 2 .
An Application Form is then prepared by the institution., This
report describes institutional characteristics and resources, If
the report appears adequate a staff member will visit the institution,

A candidate committee may be authorized by the appropriate Committee
on Standards and Reports. The candidate committee visits the

“institution and reports to the Committee on Standards and Reports

on the institution's potential for achieving accreditation within a
reasonable time. The Committee on Standards ang Reports may recommend
to the Executive Council that the institution be granted “Candidate
for Accreditation” status, If the Commission on Colleges approves

a favorable recommendation from the Executive Council the institution
is made a Candidate,

Candidates for Accreditation are requ%red éo file annual reports
and be visited by a staff member, o

At two-year intervals a Commission committee visits the institution
to determine if Candidate status should be renewed.

After achieving -andidate status the next step is for the institution
to apply for initial accreditation. The following pracedures apply:

‘l

2.

==t

Candidate institutions may apply for accreditation status after

ont year. They are not allowed to remain in Candidate status

beyond six years, If they are not granted an evaluation committee
for accreditation during this period, they are dropped from candidate
status.

When an institution decides to seek accreditation status, its

updated application form will be reviewed by the Comittee on Standards
and Reports and an evaluation committee for initial accreditation

m3y be authorized. t

The evaluation committee for injtial accreditat,on visits the
institution and submits its report to the Commiitee on Standards and
Reports. This Committee makes its recomendation on the granting
of accreditation to tie Executive Council which will refer its
reconmendation to the Commission on Colleges for final action,

An institution receiving initial accreditation must have its accreditation

status reaffirmed at the end of five years, This involves the following:

ll
2.

The institution is required to complete a comprehensive self-study.

An evaluation committee for reaffirmation of accreditation visits
the institution at the completion of the self-study, Its report is
submitted to the Committee on Standards agd Reports which then makes
4 recommendation as to reaffirmatigf_gi/gccredication to the
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Executive Council, which refers its recommendation to the
Commission on Colleges for final action.

After this first five-year reaffirmation institutions are required to
repeat the reaffirmatjon process every ten years.
At every stage of this process institutions are advised by the staff
of the Commission on Colleges, and staff members accompany each evaluation
cotmittee to aid in che coordination of the visit and to help ensure that
the the procedures of the Commission on Colleges are followed, Staff
members do not serve as evaluators.. On each occasion when & committee -
visits an institution, an exit conference is held with the chief executive
office; of the institution.. Institutions are invited in each instance to
respond in writing to reports of visiting committees, and the chief
executive officer is sometimes asked to appear before the appropriate
Committee on Standards and Reports.
There are other occasions when committees are sent to institutions.
This happens when, for‘example. a four-year institution requests that it hg
allowed to offer graduate work, or when it expands its off-campus programs. ‘iﬁkdy -
Special evaluation committees may be authorized by one of the Committees
on Standards and Reports if significant problems develop in an institution
in relation to the standards of the Commission on Colleges. The costs of all T
committee visits are borne by the insititution which is being evaluated.
The two Committecs on Standards and Reports, therefrre, have the important ,/{
task of reyiewing all reports, and institutional responses to reports, of
visiting evaluation committees, whether part of the normal cycle of accreditation
and reaffirmation or resulting from special visits, Outies also involve
the requesting of, ard review of, special follow-up reports by institutions,
and review of the fifth-year report required of each insticution at the mid-

point of the reaffirmation cycle. Recommendations made by the Standards

.’
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and Reports Committees may also inciude that of placing an institution on
probation because o non-cqmpliance with the standards, or dropping it from
membership., Reconnendatioqs for negative actions are made to the Executive
Council, and its recommendation is sent to the Commisq}cﬁ\for final action,
An institution may be placed on "notice" by the Committees on Standards
and Reports. This is a private status which is a warning that if deficiences
. are not remedied the institution moy be placed on probation, a status which
“is published. N
Institutions may éppeal negative decisions by the Commission on Colleges.
An appeals committee of nine members with provisibn éor cotation is elected
by the College Delegate Assembly from its membership. No person on this
appeals committee may be serving an the Commissjon on Colleges or its com-
mittees. The appeals committee has the power to affirm or reverse a negativg.
action of the Commission, or to remand the case to the Cummission for final

action.

—-Tthe-validity and equity of the review process at the levels of the Standards
and Reports Committees and the Commission depends in large part on that level
of review which is carried out by the visiting evaluation committees. These
committees of peer evaluators are drawn primarily from member institutions in
the'SOuth. but evaluators from outside the region are also used. The philos-
ophy of the Commission on Colleges has been to involve as many faculty e
bers and administrators from as many institztions as possible in the evaluation
process. We have developed a list of approximately 4,700 evaluators who are
available for séwice on comnittees. They currently represent 688 institu=
tions in our region. Computer access enables us to print out a card for each
of these 4,700 evaluators, with such pertinent information as academic and
administrative background, in addition to a record of eacn time th2 evaluator

¢

has served and his rating by the chairman of the visiting commnittee and by
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the staff member-whu accomfpanied the committee. Many of these eialuators
are trained in workshops conducted by the Comnission. Experienced committee ‘
members who have demonstrated skill and leadership ability are formally
trained as chairmen.
. These peer volunteers are the real strength of regional accreditation.
They are pafd a small honorarium by the Commission on Colleges--$50 for
members of a comittee and $100 for the chairman--for what is normally a
three-day intensive working visit to a college campus. & few statistics
1llustraté‘the scope of thi$ volunteer effort. During 1982, B8O individuals
partifipated on visiting committees to applying and member institutions as
part of the peer review process. These individuals were drawn from 378
institutions. i

As part of the process of reaffirmation of accreditation, institutions !
produce an ana!ytic¢1 self-study and are then visited by a committee. The
cmnn1ttee is expected to evalua;e the institution against the standards .

of the Comnission on Colleges and, in 1ight of the insti%ution's stated

educational mission, evaluate the adequacy of the self-study. They are

i

also asked to offer advice and suggestions heipful in the future development
of the institution. Conmittee‘memhers serve as both eva!uators and consul= -
tants, The recommendations of the visiting committees are considered
seriously by the Standards and Reports Committees. The 5taff of the Com-
mission on Colleges is very careful when putting together any visiting
comittee. No evaluators are drawn from the state in which the institution

to be visited i3 Jocated., Visiting committee members have had no relation-

ship with the institution which might prejudice ¥heir judgment. (. ' -
We are proud that the Commission on Colleges hasybein able to involve
50 many educators at all levels of our accreditation process. The flow of

educators from institution to institution is excitin§ nat only because it

. .+130
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\‘----f§’iﬁ';;;;ctive method of seif-regulation, but also because it results in

+ & cross-fertilization of ideas which in itself leads to institutional improve-
ment throughout the South.

We have been asked to provide our reaction to the ¢indings contained
in the Carnegie Foundation report un the govérnance of higher education.

. The major conclusian of the report is clear: the academic community must
Assume primary responsibility for its own regulation if quality and indep-
endence are to be characteristics of our postsecondary institutions. The
report points out the detrimental effects of what it temas an "ever-increa§1ng
role of outside agencie; in campus matters."

We agree that the academic community must be responsible for its own
rggulation. and it is this aspect of the report that intimately involves our .
work in regional accreditation. Certainly the presidents of our member
institutions would conclude that there'has been & diminution of institu-
tional independence as a result of the actions of state government the
federal government, and the courts, As the Carnegie Repurt rightly points
our, instances of interference have not been, for the most part, dramatic or
particularly odious, and have been acconiplished with the best of motives.
But the cumulative impact of government intervention has been significant.

In 1976 the Commission on Colleges, because of a growing concern over .
federal regulation, surveyed its membership to gather information detailing
the cost and problems involved with institutional comol‘ance with federal
regulations and requirements. The report resulting from the survev concluded
that the quality of zducational offerings to students was being affected
adversely by the necessity for federal compliance in a large number of
programs. Adding to the concern of our member institutions lately has beenh

the initfation in several southern states of accreditation and approval

o

13j-




™ ——

128

activities conducted b;'state agencies, resulting in duplication of effort Ce
and a further burden being placed on the institutions. '

. The Commission on Colleges has defended the autoncmy of member insti~
tutions many times in the past: during the years when Governor Huey-Long
directly~injeé%ed himself into the affairs of Louisiana institutiéns, in ot
Kentucky and Georgia during the 1940's in similar'situatuons; during the
early 1960's, the time of integration, when the Governor of Missi;sippi
took over as registrar of the University oﬁ.Miss*%sippi; and in 1963 when u/g? )
the state of North Carolina prevented. those with certatn political affilia-
tions from speaking.on college campuses. These uére dramatic instances, and
action by the Comnission was an important factér in resolving the difficulties.
The challenge in our present situation, however, 15 to defend our institus
tions against an accumulation of less dramatic intrusions. The burden‘of
this defense rests partly, and rightly so, on the shouldars of the thousands
of evaluators on our committees whose responsibility is 2nsuring that our
institutions continue to operate without stultifying outside interferenge.

The Carnegie’ report offers a number of reconmendations in tﬁe chapter
entitled "A Governance Framework for Higher Eduéétion." Those recomngndations
pertaining.to the role of colilege governing boards we support fully. Govern-
ing boards have an important duty in protecting institutional autonomy.

Our own standards of the Commission on Colleges call for the governing

board to protect the college administration from undue pressure from poli-
tical or religious bodies. We would add to these reconmendations an encourage-
ment to governing bnerds to become more knowledgeable about the meaning Sﬁd
pracesses of accreditation. This would help us considerably,

The recommendations in the report directed to staxe governments are ’

usefyl, and. if adopted would help maintain the institutional autonomy we all
I'4



the committee,

Uegglop an extensive Tist of criteria accrediting agencies had to employ

129 ;
desire. One recommendation calls for state coordinating agencies to‘work
closely with regional accrediting associations to evaluate thenperfonnince
of each campus. We have tried to encourage this by notifying these agencies
of accrediting visits and by al}owing an institution to 1nzite members of
the agency to be present during the visit to provide useful 1nforma€13n to

The Carnegie Report recommends that the preparation of an approved list
of regional associations be a function of the Council on Postsecondary
Accreditation, not the federal government. We concur, and would hope that
ruch of the recognition function of CUPA could be utilized by the Secretary
of Edhcation. From 1952 to 1968 the Office of Educatidn. in publishing '
its list of recognized accréditing agencies, reiied on the decisions of
private accrediting agencies whose determinations were widely recognized in
the academic community as being sufficiently reliable for this purpose. It :
was not until 1968 that the then Office of Education established a special

staff on accreditation and institutional eligibility, which began to

to be recognized. [hase critevia, unfortunately, have been expanded through

the years and we have often registered our objection.
COPA is not without its imperfections: neither are its constituent

members. It does, however, utilize a highly developed recognition proces;.

the validity of which {s enhanced by the participafion of not only those

in accrediting, but by persons representing national postsecondary educa-

tional organizations, and the public. ¥ ‘
The Carnegie raport views regional accrediation as a critically impo}-

tant part of academic gov2rnance and recommends that officials at all col-

leges should fully support the regional associations. ki welcome and support
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this recomnmendaticn. It implies, however, that regional accrediting associa-
tions currently lack support from the academic community. This implication is
reinforced by st{tements in the rfpoft that "accreditation has increas-
ingly lost significance,” that “accPeditation review oftan is little

more than an empty ritual," and that "higher education.ioaders frequently
decline to participate in the process.” We do not believe these state~ >
ments to be accurate, .Adﬁ%nistrators and faculty members from our insti-
tutions value the process and consider Serving on visiting committees and

on the Commission on §olleges a significant means of professional develop-

ment, as wéll as a responsibility. ODuring 1982, 130 comnittees, with a

total of 880 evaluators, visited candidate, member, or applying institutions, °

These evaluators were drawn from 378 institutions. Included were evaluators

from: - . .

University of Atabams
University of Florida .
Florida State Uniyersity .
Emory University
University of Georgia
University of Kentucky
Louisiana State University
Tulane Yniversity
Davidson College q :
Duke University “ )
University of iorth Carolina at Chape) Hil)
UniveP€ity of South Carolina
University of Tennessee at Knoxville
Vanderbilt University
Baylor University .
University of Texas at Austin
College of William and Mary \
f University of Virginia

On the Commission on Colleges GO institutions were represented, and 35

- were represented ¢n special committees. ' _
The seif-study process is also valued highly by member institutions.

A 1973 survey of chief executive officers of member instituticons indicated

that, of those responding, 95.4% favored its continued vse and an overwhelming
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majority believed 1t to be both useful and necessary. In a 1981 survey of -/
chief executive officers, of the approximately 95% who resaonded. 94% agreed
that the self-study process was valuableaénd should be continued as a basis
of reaffirmation o% accreditation. We have responded tn requests from
university systems in three states that we assist them in the development
. of a system self-study, and that we evaluate the system and its self-study,
not for accreditation purposes, but for the benefit of the system. This
has also been the case in one large community college system.
The Carnegie Report also states that "among accrediters there is-
no agreement about the meaning of a college education, the neglect of under~
graduate educatior is especially disturbing.” Everyone recognizes that
\there are disagreements as to the meaning of a college education and the
definftion of qbality. These disagraements will continue. The standards
of the Commission on Colleges of the Southern Association of Colleges
represent an attempt to define the essential elements which the acadgmic ‘
community believes must be present for a college to conauct a quality
educationai program. Our standards, as is true with any standards, do not
please everyone, but they do define in many wa}s what a college education
should be, and they are certainly not neglectful of undergraduate education:
486 of our 723 institutions offer degrees only at the undergraduate level.
The eleven current standards of the Commission on Colleges speak to an
institution's purpose, organization ;nd administration, educational program, ..
financjal resources, fadulty. library, student development services, physie- -
cal resources, special activities, graduate programs, and research.
The Commission nn Colleges is currently in the process gf revising'all
of its standards and procedures to give increased emphasis to the assesSe
meng.of student outcomes and institutional plamning. This project began

with a survey in 1931 of over 2600 individuals, including chief executive
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officers of institutions, chief acadenic officers, visiting comittee
members, officizls of educational foundations; those in state and fedefal
agencies, a;dothersuith an interest in accreditation. The survey was conpucted
to determine the effectiveness of the current accrediti:ng process and ways
the prdgéés could be improved. Comniétees were appointed which involved
over 100 persons rapresenting 75 member -institutions. These committees
gathered information, carefully reviewed the present standards and pro-
cedures, and drafted Dﬁbposed criteria for accreditation. Tﬁe proposed
criteria were sent out for comment to selected individuals and reviewed by
the Commission on Colleges. The entire membership received for review pe
copies of the proposed criteria in December, 1932. 1In June, 1983 the
Executive Council of the Conmission will~cpnsjder input from the member-
ship and make any needed revisions. The proposed, criteria for acgredita-
t{on will be voted on by the entire membersnhip at the annual meeting in
December, 1983. This revision process is an arduous but nefessary task. It
is how the academ{é comnunity goes about defining quality and establishing
procedures for evaluation.

The Carnegie Report leaves the impression that reyional accrediting
associations evaluate collegea only on the basis of the ubjectives of ‘the
college, without requiring them to meet standards of guality. Fo: an
institution to be accredited by the Commission on Colleges it must be in
compliance with the standards. Educational programs offered should be in
accord with the stated mission and advert%%ing of the institytion. A college
of art, as well as a small liberal arts college, or a large compiex state
university, 15 required to show that its curriculum and resources are apprropriate
to its mission, are sufficiently developed to satisfy the standards, and are
in congruence with what is currently-accepted good practice according to the

.

academic comnunity.
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The Carnegie Raport states that regional accrediting associations
should expand the scope of their authority and hold colleges accountable
for good management, consumer protection, and affirmative action. We
believe that we are currently holding colleges vesponsible for good man-
agement, not only of numan resources, but physical and financial resources
as well. Management, as it effects quality, is a primary concern in the
‘evaluation process. We also believe that the most desiruble consumer pro-
tection we can provide is to help ensure that students recefve 3 quality
. education and that institutions accurately describe to students the nature
of the college and wh'' is to be expected of both parties to the educational
process. It is not desirable, and probably would be impossible, for
regional accrediting associations to become involved §n the intricacies of
enforcing the multitude of government regulations and guidelines. The
complexities and difficulties faced in enforcing affirmative action fn
Postsecondary education are also apparent. Enforcement of government
regulations and affirmative action should be the purview of government, or
if necessary, the courts. There are very few in postsecondary education
who would desire to see regional accrediting associations become a policing
arm of government,

A further recormendation of the report is that infurmation about the
accreditation of colleges should be more accessible to the public. At
present our Conmission on Colleges publishes the fact that an institution
has been placed on probation or dropped from membership, and cites the
standards with which the institution has failed to comply. We agree that
more information should be provided. The regional commissions have agreed
on this point and are working to accomplish it without violating confidential
information.

A final recommandation on which we would 1ike to comient is the proposal

. 137
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that a court of 1ast resort be organized by COPA to hear an appeal from

L
an institution which believes it has been unfairly treaisd by a regional

associatiun. We believe this to unnecessary because eash regional commission

has an adequate appeals procedure, a reguirement for COPA recognition.

. COPA alsp solicits third-party testimony as part of the recognition process.

In conclusion | would 1ike to say that regional accreditation is a
highly coveted status for postsecondary institutions. HNot only is it
desirable for reasons of prestige, but because: it is an important con-
sideration when a student selects a college to attend; it facilitates the
transfer of credits and the admission of students to institutions at
higher degree levels; it gives cuidance to employers, who not only hire
graduates, but in many instances pay the tuition of their employegs; it is
relied on by the Veterans Administratiop and the military services in their
funding of tuition; it is linked to institutional eligibility for federal
funding; and it influences the funding decisions of foundations.

It has been a pleasure to testify before you today. [ am always
enthusiastic when 1 nave an opportunity to comment on regional accrediting

and what it has meanl and continues to mean to postsecondary education.

133
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Mr. HarrisoN. Thank you very much, Dr. Sweet. I think our tra-
dition here is to go through the panel and then come back. Perhaps
we will have some questions at a later time.

Dr. Manning.

STATEMENT OF THURSTON E. MANNING, DIRECTOR,
COMMISSION ON INSTITUTIONS OF HIGHER EDUCATION

. Mr. MANNING. Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee, I
am Thurston E. Manning, the director of the Commission on Insti-
tutions of Higher Education of the North Central Association of
Colleges and Schools. That is quite a mouthful and I do not blame
the staff for leaving all of it off the agenda.

North Central Association, like the Southern Assoriation, is one
of the six regional voluntary accrediting associations in the United
States. Our geographic territory in North Central is 19 States in
the central part of our country, running from West Virginia on the
east to Arizona on the west, the Canadian border to the north,
through Oklahoma and Arkansas on the south, the Midwest and
the associated parts of the United States.

In that region, the North Central Association accredits some
5,000 elementary, junior, middle, and secondary Schools through its
commissions on schools, and some 915 colleges and universities
through the Commission on Institutions of Higher Education. We
also have 46 institutions, postsecondary institutions, that are in
candidacy at this point.

As the chairman requested, I have divided my testimony into
three parts, first, describing North Central's criteria and proce-
.dures; second, the meaning of accreditation and what loss of ac-
creditation might entail to an institution; and third, some com-
ments on the Carnegie Foundation report.

I have, of course, prepared a written statement which you have
for the record and all I will try to do here is summarize some
points about that statement.

Mr. HarrisoN. Without objection, your written statement will be
incorporated into the record.

Mr. MaNNING. North Central Association first began accrediting
colleges and universities inn 1913, 70 years next month to be more
exact about it. Obviously, things have changed in 70 years. The
procedures and criteria that are used in 1983 are quite different
from those that were used in 1913.

However, for about 50 years, North Central, like the other re-
gional accrediting organizations, has based its accreditation on a
fundamental principle that an institution should be judged in the
light of its own appropriate and stated purposes. The basic reason
for this principle is that it allows for diversity in higher education
in the United States and the adoption of it really rests on the belief
that only by providing a diversity of postsecondary institutions can
the diversity that is necessary and characteristic of American soci-
ety be maintained. ‘

We cannot serve society well by forcing all colleges and universi-
ties into the same mold, regardless of how well-conceived that mold
may be. Sometimes that basic principle is misunderstood and dis-
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torted. I think this appears at one point in the Carnegie Founda-
tion report. :

It is assumed that if You want to judge an institution on the .,

basis of its own stated purposes, that anything goes. One could
have a school for thieves, for example, which would meet its own
stated purposes and therefore be accreditable. Of course, that is not
true.

emphasizing that we do far more than simply judge on the basis of
stated purposes. For one thing, we judge the purposes. Are they ap-
propriate to a postsecondary educational institution? That is one of
the basic criteria utilized by North Central and the other regionals,
the question of appropriateness of the criteria.

Second, there are explicit general institutional requirements, as
we call them in North Central, which specify elements of organiza-
tion, management, basic principles that experience has shown are
necessary for any successful postsecondary institution or one that
falls within our scope of activity. ¢

For example, we require a regular external audit of financial’

statements. We require the fair and accurate disclosure of informa-
tion for students and the public. We require the presence of public
representation on the governing board of the institution.

Il of those matters are explicit requirements which clearly go
berond merely judging an institution in the light of its own activi-
tics. '

Oir procedures are very similar to those utilized by the Southern
Association, the other regional associations which Dr. Sweet has

described. Reliance on self-study by the institution, a visiting team.

drawn from persons from other accredited institutions, a review
process, final decision by an executive board, and then an appeal
process outside of the commission established through the board of
directors of the association. '

Accreditation, of course, is a public stagap of approval. It indi-
cates that the institution has been examined by a qualified, inde-
pendent group of peers and found to be meeting appropriate pur-
poses in a satisfactory manner. It provides assurance to those
within the institution that their work is regarded as desirable and
satisfactory and assurance to those outside the institution that the
institution performs useful activity for the henefit of societ{.

Public approval has been accepted as a basis for action by many
groups and consequently loss of accreditation can have serious con-
sequences because it is loss of this basic indicator of quality. As Mr.
Sweet has indicated, an accredited institution can recruit students
more easily because the students can have confidence that the in-
stitution has been examined and found to be of a reasonable qual-
ity. T

Students can also expect from an accredited institution a better
chance that their credits will transfer or that they will be accepted
into another institution for an advanced degree. Accreditation is
often used by private industry as a basis for reimbursement for tu-
ition by States for State financial aid or grants to institutions, and,
of course, as a basic threshold eligibility requirement for Federal
prograéns, both institutional grants and grants for student finan-
cial aid. :

14

We emphasize the basic principle so much that we ma overiook
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Conseciuentl , loss of this basic indicator of public quality has an
effect. All of these things tend to fall if that indicator is lost. The
indication of accreditation, then, as a public indicator is what it
means and loss of that indication has serious consequences.

Let me turn now to the Carnegie Foundation report and not try

to deal with all of the recommendations, but just with a few that

....pertain to accreditation. In general, I think the report is a valuable

document. Its principal thrust, as I read it, is to describe the way
in which a growing body of State and Federal regulations and stat-
utes now so restrict colleges and universities that they have lost
much of their ability to change and respond to new needs of soci-

ety.

ki‘he report recommends addressing this problem by returning to
a greater reliance on self-regulation by institutions acting for
themselves and through voluntary associations, such as the accred-
iting bodies. I agree with this general conclusion and with this rec-
ommendation, but I do not underestimate the problem of disentan-
gling all the many threads of statutes and regulations that have
now formed these heavy ropes that bind colleges and universities,
That is another question.

I think the report in many cases understates the current activity

and the strength of the accrediting associations. For example, of

the 650 persons who form the pool from which we draw our visiting
teams, our review comiittees, our executive board, I counted over
the last weekend some 200 persons who are chief executive officers
of their institutions, another 200 who are the principal academic
officers, vice presidents, and deans, out of that group.

Of the 12 persons on our executive board who are drawn from
postsecondary institutions, 7 o7 them are presidents, and the board
is chaired by the president of the University of Nebraska. So I
think the statement in the report that leaders of higher education
do not participate in accreditation, in fact, is not the case and is
not supported K reasonable data. .

Similarly, I think that the report understates the activity of ac-
creditation or overstates its position, however you want to put it,
when it says that we do not pay attention to such things as affirm-
ative action, provision of fair and accurate information and mat-
ters of that sort.

The accrediting agencies are not enforcing agencies for Federal
or State statutes and regulations. We do, in fact, pay attention to
these matters and we have policy statements that deal with these
matters explicitly. I have already mentioned that we have some
specific requirements pertaining to these.

An examination of our team reports shows that the teams take
these things seriously and do draw them to the attention of the in-
stitutions. The “Federal connection,” as the Carnegie report calls
it, between accreditation and eligibility has been from time to time
a controversial issue.

I agree with the report’s recommendation that continued reli-
ance on accreditation as a threshold criterion for eligiblity is desir-
able. It was put in place in the 1950’s as a result of the abuses that
- arose during the administration of the GI bill of World War II. The
fact that these abuses have not been repeated, except in ivolated
instances, is an indication, with 30 years of experience, that this
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was.adwise piece of Federal legislation and one that should be con-
tinued.

As part of this reliance, the Secretary of Education maintains a
list of accrediting bodies, as you know. The report suggests that the
Secretary should use instead the list of accrediting bodies recog-
nized by the Council on Postsecondary Accreditation. I do not fully

e e —BgTCE With- this recommendation:- - . :

While accrediting bodies would welcome the disappearance of the
present duplication of two recognition processes, we come to the
Secretary and we also go to COPA, though we go to COPA volun-
tarily, come to the Secretary voluntarily, too, I suppose, there are
good reasons for both. I think the Federal Government, as Dr.
Ambach indicated, must assure itself about the accreditation that
it uses. It can do this either by examining the accrediting bodies

. directly, which is what it does now, or it can take COPA’s word for
'it, provided it supervises the regulatory process of COPA.

Now this latter alternative, I think, opens up all kinds of new
problems and I think solving those problems would not be worth
the price that one would pay to work through all the details.

The present spirit of cooperation between the Council and the
staff of the department that deal with this problem, let me put it
this way, however, opens up a new possibility, namely the use of a
single submission to both groups. Each group, the Secretary on the
one hand, COPA on the other hand, could make its separate deci-
sion, but the accrediting bodies would be.spared the difficulty and
the task of putting together two separate but somewhat duplicative
submissions.

No new legislation would be necessary for this. All that is really
needed is a spirit of cooperation betweén the two organizations in
establishing a common set of requirements against which to meas-
ure the accrediting bodies. -

Mr. Chairman, let me thank you and the subcommittee for the
opportunity to testify. I think the time is right for a reconsider-
ation of the many regulations that currently restrain institutional
governance. The Carnegie report points to many of these.

In the interest of the subcommittee in addressing the matters, it
is heartening and encouraging to all of us. :

[Prepared statement of Thurston Manning follows:]
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» Preprarkd SrATeMeNT oF THuirstoN I, ManNiNng, DiRECTOR, (,umusmn\ oN Ins1I-
TurioNs oF Hicher EDUcATION, Num‘u CENTRAL ASSOCIATION oF COLLEGES AND

~ScHooLs, CHicaso, it

Mr. Chairman, Honorable member's of the Subcommittee on Postsecondary Education: .

I am Thurston E. Manning, Director of the Commission on Institutions of Higher Educafion
of the North Central Association of Colleges and Schools. 1 thank you for the opportunity
to appear before the Subcommittee on behalf of the Association and the Commissnon. T'he
North Central Association accredits elementary, junior/middle, and secondary schools .
through its Commission on Schools, and postsecondary institutions through its Commission
on Institutions of Higher Education, The geographical territory of the Association is the
nineteen states of Arizona, Arkansas, Colorado, lilinois, Indiana, lowa, Kansas, Michigan,
Minnesota,' Missouri, Nebraska, N;w Mexico, North Dakota, Ohio, Oklahoma, South
Dakota, West Virginia, Wisconsi» and Wyorning; this area is the center of our country, from
West Virginia on the East through Arizona on the West, and {from the Canadian border on
the North through Oklahcma and Arkansas on the South‘. North Central accredits in this
region some 915 colleges and universities, with an additional 46 institutions affiliated as

candidates.

In response to the request of the Chairman, this testimony is divided into three sections:
the first dealing with the criteria and prpcedures used by North Central io accredit a
postsecondary Institution; the second with the questior;s what accreditation rneans to an
institution aqd what withdrawal of accreditation could lead to; the third with my

reactions to the findings and recommendations contained in the Carnegie Foundation

report, The Control of the Campus.
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Testimony of T. E. Manning for Subcommittee on Postsecondary Education - Page 2

L. Criteria and Procedures Used to Acfredit a Postsecondary Institution.
. i

The first list of colleges and universities accredited by the North Central Association was
published in 1913, The criterla used som.e seventy years ago strongly affected the
development of higher education, and over the years the criteria were changed and
adapted to the changes that had occurred. As a result of an extended study conducted by
the Association in the early thirties the Association adopted as a fundamental principle
that an institution should be judged in the light of its own stated purposes. This princfple
still underlies the accredi_tfation of postsecondary instltuti‘ons, not_only by North Central
but alfo by Aall other postsecondary institutional accrediting bodies. It is an expression of
the generally accepted view that the diversity of American society is served best by a
diversity of educational institutions. This diversity cannot exist i!gall ‘inrstitutions are
forced into the same inold -by any sing! “set" of extérnal sta‘ndérds, however well
intentioned such standards might be. There is a substantial store of experience and data
supporting this point of view,

-

" But the ‘principle of judging an institution in the light of its own purposes does not mean

that “anything goes:" that an institution is accreditable if its meets its purposes, whatever

those purposes may be. An essential part of the accreditation judgment -- sometimes not |

sufficiently emphasized - is a judgment of the institutional purposes themselves: are they
appropriate to a postsecondary educational institution. A further essential of the
accreditation judgment is whether the institution meets certain minimum requirements of
organization and of good practices in its operations -- requirements that experience has

shown are appropriate to all institutions that provide satisfactory postsecondary educqtion.

The Commission most recently reviewed and revised its criteria in 1980, The criteria

currently consist of two sections: a set of General Irstitutional Requirements, which both

-
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accredited and candidate institutions must meet, and a set of Evaluative Criteria, which

differ for accredited and candidate institutions. The General Institutional Requicements

specify the minimum requirements of organization and good practice; the Evaluative

Criteria provide the basis for judging fthe institution against its stated an& appropriate

purposes.

oy

The thirteen General Institutional Requirements are:

Regquirements of institutional program:
The institution

L.

2.

3,

LB

5.

Has formally adopted a statement of mission appropriate to a postsecondary
educational institution;

Offers one or more programs (or curricula) consistent with that mission, including
general education at the postsecondary level as an essential element.of, or a

3

prerequisite to, the principal program(s); .

Has adopted a ‘statement specifying the potential students it wishes to serve, and
admits students to its programs under admissions policies compatible with this
statement and appropriate to the programs;

. _
Enrolls students in at least one postsecondary educational program normally requiring
at least one academic year {or equivalent) for completion, and has students actively
pursuing such an educatioral program at the time of the Commission's evaluation;

Awards to each person successfully completing an educational program a certificate,
diploma or degree appropriately describing the demonsteated attainments of the

graduate,




Requirements of organization:

The institution

6.

Has a charter and/or other formal authorlty from an appropriate governmental

agency authorlziﬁg it to award any certificate, diploma or degree it awards;
?

7. Has all necessary operating authorities In each jurisdiction in which it operates;

8. Has formally designzted a chief executive officer, or has formaily organized and
staffed a chief executive office; '

9. Has a governing board that includes representation reflecting the public interest.

Requirements of operation and public disclosure: \\

The institution

10. Documents a funding base, financial resources, and plans for financial davelopment

adequate to carry out its stated purposes; .

il .Has its financial records externally audited on a regular schedule, and makes

available to the public on request the most recent report of tﬁe external auditor {or 2

fair summary thereof), inciuding the auditor's opinion; .
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-12. Makes freely available to all interested persons (and especially its present angﬂ

prospective students) accurate, fair, and gubstantially complete descriptions of its

Programs, activities and procedures;

13, Wil have completed at least one complete cycle of its principal programs before the

Commission's evaluation for accredited status. ‘ . .
The Evaluative Criteria for Accreditation are

1. The institution has clear and publicly stated purposes, consistent with its mission and

"appropriate to a postsecondary educational institution;

2. The institution has effectively organized adequate human, financial and physical

.

resources into educational and other programs to accomplish its purposes;
3. The institution is accomplishing its purposes;
6. The institution can continue to accomplish its purpose's.
The four Evaluative Criteria for Candidacy for Accreditation are:

1. The Institution has clear and publicly stated purposes, consistent with its mission and

appropriate to a postsecondary educational institution;

2. The institu‘tion has effectively organized adequate human, financial and physical .

resources into educational and other programs to accornplish its purposes;

’ v 147
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3. The institution s following realistic plans to acquire and organize any additional

resources needed to accomplish its stated purposes;

£

t
° - — — P e i ]

4. The institution has the poténtial to achieve accreditation within the candidacy perlod.

It will be observed that the Evaluative Criterla for Candidacy are closely related to those
for accreditation, but are appropriate for an institution not yet fully enough developed or -

experienced to achieve accreditation.
The criteria are applied to an institution through a process that Involves several steps:

1. The institution subjects [tself to its own selfevaluation, sueking to gather
information bearing on the criteria, and to make changes and improvements in its
activities as it evaluates itself against the criteria. The institution donuments this

study in an extended docuinent which serves as a basis for the following steps.

2, The Commission appoints a visiting team ,composed of persons from accredited

institutions, This team visits tt;e Institution, 'zonducting interviews and examining
written records to supplement the information contained in the institution's
self-study dociunent. The visiting team prepares a written report on its findings and
: prep.ares a recommendation for the Commission's action. The visiting team also

provides counsel to the institution. The institution Is Invited to respond to the team's

findings and recoinmendation. L

-
[Skad
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The institution's self-study document, the team report and the institution's response

are reviewed through the Commission's review process, using other persons from

.accredited . _institutions.. .. The..review...process...may .. result in  additional

recommendations for consideration in the Commission's action. e institution is
A )
invited to respond to any additional recommendations/

.-

v —

The Executive Board of the Commission, comprising twelve persons elected from
accredited institutions and two public members, considers the full set of written
materlals and recommendations and adopts a final accreditation action in the name
of the Comrnissions | '

The. institution may appeal from the Commission action to a separate appeal body
established outside the Commission by the Association Board of Directors. If an
appeal is denied the Commission action stands; if the appeal is sustained the case is
returned to the Commission for correction of the errors found and reconsideration of

the action.

Through this rather elaborate process the Commission provides for the exercise of

professional judgment on the question of whether an institution meets the criteria, The

institution is provided ample oppertunity to present its case, and the Comimission provides

for consideration by several different groups of persons drawn from ~accredited

institutions, thus helping to insure that the final action sepresents the general opinion of

qualified persons, and is not unduly influenced by the views of individuals or of particular

groups. The process is one of peer review: persons frorn accredited institutions judging

another institution. There is substantial evidence that these criteria and the process of

applying them meet with the general approval of the higher education comrnunity.
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2. -What Accreditation Means to an Institution )

and What Withdrawal of Accreditation Could Lead to.
. 2
] .

The accreditation of an institution is a public stamp of approval indicating that the
institution hag been examined by a qualified, independent group of peers and ,founa to be
meeting its appropriate purposes in a satisfactory manner. Like -any meaningful
expression of approval accreditation is valued by an institution. It provides assurance to
those within the institution that their work is regarded as desirable and satisfactory. It
provides assurance=-to those outside the institution that the institution performs useful
-activity for society, '
AN

This public approval has been accepted as a basis for action by many groups. Students use
accreditation as an indicator that an institution offers a satisfactory level of educational
activltieé. Those who provide financial support to students -- parents, employers, states
and the federal government ~ use accreditation as an indicator that the education offered
By an accredited institution is of satisfactory quality and therefore a éood investment,
Other institutions are far more likely to accépt for transfer or admission to higher
degrees credits earned at an accredited institution. In short, accreditation serves as a
basic jndicator of quality within an Institution and is used by those concerned with

institutional quality. ' _ -

L

: ’ \

Loss of accreditation will have signiiicant effects on an institution because it is the loss

of this basic indicator ‘of quality. ﬁiinsﬁtutlon will have difficulty recruiting studerits,

S,

who will no longer have the assurance of a program of acceptable quality. Parents will be .

less willing to provide financial support for students to attend an unaccredited -

 ——

institution. Many employers provide tuition reimbursement and other forins of financial
S ————

assistance to employees attending only accredited institutions. Many states
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provide financlal assistance to students only at accredited institutions. Most programs of
federal financial assistance (both s*udent aid and institutional grants) are restricted
generally to accredited institutions (aithough the federal government has provided certain

alternatives to accreditation). ln short, loss of accreditation leads to a diminished public

credibility for an institution, and diminished credibility has important consequences.

»

It must be kept in mind that accreditation |s a pass-fail judgment: an accredited
institution Is certified merely as being of at least acceptable quality. As is true for all
such pass-fail judgments, most of those that pass of are substantially higher quality than
is required for mere passing. For these institutions the process of accreditation has

assumed a greater importance than the certiflcation of accreditation. Through the

process an insiitution is stiinulated to thorough and extensive self-evaluation and provided
with external counsel from quahﬂed persons {rom other accredited institutions. This
process demcnstrably encourages desirable changes and improvements in an institution,
however high its quality may be. Thus, even for Institutions that are clearly accreditable,
the process of accreditation is a desirable one, It is for this reason that accreditation is
regarded by Institutions as a useful activity, and accreditation is supported by virtually all

postsecondary institutions.

3. Comments on the Carnegie Report

The Control of the Campus, subtitled "A Carnegie Foundation Essay," was published by

the Carnegie Foundation for the Advancement of Teaching in late 1982. It is a valuable
study, providing in its flrst part a useful historical summary of the development of the
present conditions of institutional integrity and public accountability, and in" its later

sections numet cus recoramendations for modifications in present conditions.

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:
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The historical summary shows clearly how present constraints on institutions of higher
education have grown bit by bit over many years. Taken one by one, the constraints
imposed by the states and the federal government through statutes an regulations appear
reasonable. But, as the Carnegie Report makes clear, the present situation is one in
which colleges and universities find theinselves so restricted by the deinands of multiple
statutes and regulations that they have lost much of their ability to change and respond to
new needs of society. Each individuall’requirement is a slender thread, reasonable in
itself. But taken together these threads have formed heavy ropes constraining reasonable
and necessary {reedom. The. report properly call for reasonable relief from these
constraints so that institutions can serve soclety appropriatély. A principal means of
relief described in the Report is a return to greater self-regulation by institutions acting

by themselves and through voluntary associations, such as the accrediting bodies. 1agree

with this general conclusion and recommendation. .

Each of the many recommendations in the Report deserves attention. For reasons of time

Y

I can mention only some of those directed specifically at accreditation.

Certainly no objection can be raised to the general thrust of these recommendations. But
I think that the Report does not correctly describe the present circumstances iﬁ its
discussion on pages 76-78. Our experience in North Central does not support the Report's
comment that ‘'higher education leaders frequently aecline to participate” in the
accreditation process. Our roster of some 650 persons who serve on cur visiting teams, in
our review processes, and on our Executive Board includes over 196 college and university
presidents, and another almost 200 chief academic officers -- deans and vice presidents.
Our Executive Board is currently chaired by the President of the University of Neobraska,
and counts seven presidents among its twelve institutional members, All these persons

devote each year many days of hard work to accreditation.




O

As | have discussed earlier, and contrary to the statement of the Report (page 77)

accreditation does inore than "ineasure a gollege against its own objectives."

t
i
i

While accrediting bodies are not enforcement agencies for federal 6r state requirements
for managen.cot, affirmative action and consumer protection, we do pay attention to
these inatters, contrary to the implication of the Report (page 77). Our General
Institutional Requiremments speak explicitly to the presence of public representation on
governing boards and to the public disclosure of financial and other information of
importance to educational consumers, among other things. North Central has a general

policy as follows:

"The Commission expects an affiliated institytion to evaluate its policles and
practices relating to such things as protection and nondiscrimination, monitoring of
student financial aid, mediation of internal strife and institutional sponsorship of
nonacadeinic activities, Therefore, a visiting team may include assessment of such
practices and policies in its evaluation of an institution, and may comment on such

matters in its written report.”

Exainination of our team reports shows that our evaluators takes such matters seriously —

sometimes to the discomfort of an institution being evaluated.

Of course no accrediting body is perfect, Accreditation and institutional evaluation are
difficult and demanding tasks, and like other human enterprises we fall short of our
ideals. The comments in the Report are valuable in providing an additional spur to our

improvement, as well as a support for the goals we have set.

EMC 2141 O—84——10 153
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I fully agree with the Report's recommendation (page 77) that “information about the

accreditation of colleges should be more accessible to the public. The balance between
confidentiality, needed for full access to information, and public disclosure, needed for
continued credibility and usefulness of accreditation, has been struck too far toward

confidentiality, in my view. These are issues under active consideration. The Council on

Postsecondary Accreditation has a special committee studying the mattier of public

disclosure, and we trust that it will produce recommendations that can be embraced by all
accrediting bodies. Within North Central we have examined the kinds of information that

should properly be public, and will be considering a new policy statement in April.

The “federal connection" between accreditation and eligibility for federal funding has

been the subject of much discussion and some controversy. | agree with the position of

a—

the Carnegie report (page 82) that we should maintain the reliance of the federal

government "on the academy itself -- through voluntary accreditation -~ to determine
which colleges are eligible to get federal support.” The experience of abuses arising from
the G.L Bill of World War II -- which gave rise to this reliance -- shows that a test of basic
institutional quality is necessary. Certainly there are problems in the present
arrangements, but, as the Carnegie Report notes (page 82), "This procedure is not perfect
but it is better than having the Department of Education evaluating colleges. . ." The
explicit recommendation (page 83), “In determiniﬁg the eligibility of colleges to
participate in federal programs, the éecretary of Education should use- regional
accreditation as the basis for approvaly” needs to be widened to include the institutional
accreditating bodies other than the regionals that now appear on the Secretary's list, since
these bodies provide accreditation to many worthy institutions lying outside the scope of

¥

the regionals,
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An essential part of this process is.the listing of accrediting bodies whose accreditation is
accepted for purposes of federa! eligibility. The Repport recommends (page 83), "The
preparation of an approved list of regional associations ;;f’)ould be a function of the Council
of Postsecondary Accreditation, not the federal government.” I do not fully agree with
this recominendation. Certainly it would be helpful it the present duplication existing in
the independent recognition processes of the Department of Education and of the Council
could be eliminated. But it seems to me that the federal government must assure itself
about the accreditation which it uses for decisions about financial aid. This cannot be
done unless federal officers either examine the accrediting bodies directly (as is now
done), ‘or else supervise the recognition process of the Council. 1 think this latter
alternative presents new problems, and dealing with them will cost more than the value of
the advantage gained. The present spirit of cooperation betwean the Council and the
Eligibility and Agency Evaluation Staff of the Department opens a iore attractive
opportunity: the use of the same submission by the accrediting bodies to the Council and
the Department, allowing each to make its separate decision, but eliminating the
duplication of submissions now required of the accrediting bodies. This procedure would
require not new legislation, but simply cooperation between the Council and the
Department in settling on a common list of requirements against which to measure the
accrediting bodies,

Let me again express my thanks to the Subcommittee for the opportunity to testify. The |
time is ripe for a reconsideration of the many regulations that currently constrain
"institutional governance. The Carnegie Report points to inany places at which
iinprovement can be made. The interest of the Subcommittee in addressing these matters

¢

is heartening to all in higher education.
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Mr. Simon. Thank you, Dr. Manning. My apologies to the first
two witnesses for my absence.
Dr. Phillips. <

STATEMENT OF JAMES M. PHILLIPS, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, AC-

CREDITING COMMISSION, ASSOCIATION OF INDEPENDENT

COLLEGES AND SCHOOLS, ACCOMPANIED BY ROBERT KLINE,

CHAIRMAN; AND WILLIAM C. CLOHAN, JR., GENERAL COUNSEL

Mr. PHiLLIPS. Thank .{ou, Mr. Chairman, members of the com-
mittee. I am James Phillips, executive director of the Accrediting

Commission for the Association of Independent Colleges and

Schools. As indicated earlier, I am accompanied today by Dr.
Robert Kline from South Carolina, who is chairman of the Accred-
iting Commission and Mr. William Clohan, who is our general legal
counsel and former Under Secretary of Education.

[ would like to give just a brief historical overview as Dr. Kline
can talk to you about the procedures and then comment briefly on
the Carnegie recommendations. Also, if I may, I will clarify a
couple of statements that got into the testimony here on Tuesday
that we feel were eithei' misunderstood or inaccurate.

We do consider the schools that we represent to be a significant
sector of the postsecondary education community of this country.
The recent Carnegie study failed to recognize or dwell at any
length at all on our sector of postsecondary education. It lumped us
for listing purposes between two very specialized programmatic
agencies. We have mixed feelings about that. We do not mind being
ignored for the right reasons. We are concerned that perhaps the
occupation sector of postsecondary education in this country is con-
tinuing to be ignored by the so-called traditional sector of higher
education.

I would like to address that just very briefly by saying that the
report mentions 3,100 accredited institutions, and I think it just
refers to them as institutions, not colleges and universities. I call
the attention of this committee to the fact that there are twice that
many accredited occupational institutions in the country.

That is the sector, by and large, with which our association deals.
Ninety percent of our accredited institutions are taxpaying busi-
~ ness corporations. We have been listed by the Department of Edu-
cation as a recognized accrediting body since 1956. Today we have
- 971 schools and colleges and another 174 branch campuses that
have been thoroughly evaluated and accredited by our organiza-
tion. All of these are private institutions.

They range in types from specialized business programs of less
than 1 year in length all the way to institutions offering graduate
education. We estimate that there are 400,000 students today en-
rolled in our sector of institutions. Nearly all of the graduates
available for employment’finishing their training at our institu-
tions do, in fact, become employed in occupations, professions, and
servicas, including self-employment, for which they have been
trained.

I will ask Dr. Kline to discuss just briefly with you the process
that we utilize which almost is similar to those already described
by the regional accrediting representatives.

T Y g
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Mr. KuINE. Thank you, my name is Dr. Kline’and I am chairman
of the AICS Accrediting Commission and a professor of business ad-
ministration at Winthrop College.

I am going to talk about three things: the accrediting process, a
little bit about the educational community’s involvement in that
process, and also briefly about denials, withdrawals, and litigation.

The AICS Accrediting Commission is broadly representative of
each of the types of institutions that we accredit. The accrediting
commission also includes three external members who are not from
accrediting institutions, and usually from collegiate schools of busi-
ness. I happen to be one of those members who is from a nonaccre-
dited school.

In addition, there are public members who are appointed, and we
have another one to be appointed this year. In addition to this,
there is an outside advisory committee to the commission consist-
ing of traditional and vocational educators, representatives of the
general public, and representatives of students.

The-policies and procedures in criteria over which our institu-
tions are evaluated are more similar than dissimilar to those em-
ployed by regional accreditation. We encourage institutions to con-
tinue self-monitoring and improvements of the accrediting process
in areas such as student relatigns, academic programs, faculty
qualifications, inservice training,*administrative capabilities, and
supervision of student financial aid programs.

e believe that it is important for members of this committee, as
well as all Members of Congress, to understand and, hopefully,
accept the fact that accrediting bodies simply cannot monitor an
institution’s day-to-day compliance with the myriad of Federal reg-
u}gtions associated with the administration of Federal financial
aid.

Accreditation is, and should continue to be, relied on as a thresh-
old requirement for student aid partic?ation. There-always is as-
sessment by department beyond accreditation before eligibility is
established.

We use a variety of outside people to be involved in the accredit-
ing process, representatives of all groups. We have a waiting list of
individuals throughout the country, both from AICS-accredited in-
stitutions, and from outside institutions that work on the accredit-
ing teams and visit the institutions.

There is a frequent criticism in that nearly all institutions are
accredited, and very few ever lose accreditation, therefore the proc-
ess is meaningless. This is simply not true. AICS has refused to ac-
credit many institutions because they fail to meet the criteria. We
also routinely withdraw accreditation from institutions that no
longer meet these guidelines and each and every withdrawal is
published. '

I will turn it back to Jim. '

Mr. PHiLLips. Briefly, on the Carnegie report and some of its rec-
ommendations, we, too, as do my colleagues, support some of the
suggestions and recommendations for change and/or improvement
in that report.

Most of the criticisms of accreditation in that regort are really
not new. Historically, we have heard them going back for years
and years. Historically, and traditionally also, during economic
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hard times, accreditation gets criticized along with other ediication-
al processes more than at other times. You can trace the history of
this in the 1930's and the 1940's during the campus unrest period
of the late 1960’s and early 1970’s, and now it has cropped again in
the 1980’s. . ,

The old adage, again reported by the Carnegie Foundation, para-
phrasing somewhat is let’s throw accreditation off the campus and
regain control of our own destiny, has been heard for years and
years and years. '

It is a typical complaint, usually from university administrators.
You do not hear this complaint generally from students or from
faculty. That seems to me to be the cadre to which the Carnegie
report was suggesting that the control be returned. I am not sure
that those criticisms are campuswide.

Specifically, we disagree with the recommendation on page 82
that in determining the eligibility of colleges, the Secretary should
use regional accreditation as a basis for approval. As previously
pointed out, regional accreditation accounts for only one-third of
the currently accredited eligible institutions in the country. Were
this recommendation to be implemented without some accompany-

‘ing adjustment somewhere, you would immediately disinfranchise

some 6,000 accredited institutions, and I do not know how many
millions of students involved in those particular institutions.

The further recommendation that the Council on Postsecondary
Accreditation, and not the Secretary, prepare the approved list of
regional associations is probably impractical for some of the same
reasons. The tecommendation that regional associations should
hold accountable for areas of special concern hold the campuses re-
sponsible for State and Federal agencies and concerns of the court,
seems to us to contradict the concept of self-regulation that is pro-
moted elsewhere in the Carnegie report. ‘

Last, we would deem it an unnecessary delay in due process for
COPA to be a court of last resort to resolve differences between
member institutions and their accrediting organizations.

I may, in conclusion, on Tuesday, if not directly, at least by
inference, I am afraid the impression was left with some members
of your committee, Mr. Chairman, specifically Mr. Owens asked the
question of one witness whether there was any assessment or eval-
uation of institutions beyond the fact that they were accredited..

My interpretation, sitting in the audience, to the response to that
was, well, no, that is it, once you are accredited, you are eligible. I
suggest to you that there are other levels of evaluation, particular-
ly with our sector of schools.

Accreditation is just the first ticket-punch, so to speak. There are
at least two other ticket punch stops before those eligibility agree-
ments are in place and the funds begin to flow. Those responsihil-
ities lie within the Department of Education.

Coming back the other way, the Department has on the books
the statutes, the legal authority to limit, suspend, or terminate
those funds for cause at any time without consulting with accredi-
tation or regardless of the accrediting status of an institution.

It is partially because of that, and those numbers of regulations,
that we think it is probably impossible and improper for accredit-

)
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ing age»{cies to have to try to monitor all of those during the ac-
_crediting process. o

The other area that seemed to be misunderstood on Tuesday was
that accreditation is the only route to eligibility for institutions.
There are other routes. :

With that, I will conclude. :

(Prepared statement of James Phillips follows:] \

4

o St ;.‘*7;’13?;3;:15‘7-:-#@:4- R e A P #1en Beg matErae g

TR i1



1.

2.

Je

4.
5.
6.
7.

8.

9.

¥ [
156
PREPARED STATEMENT OF JAMES M. PHILLIPS, PH. D)., EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
- ACCREDITING COMMISSION

SUMMARY OF TESTIMONY

The Association of Independent Colleges and Schools i3 one of
several natiofally recognized inatitutional accrediting bodies
in the United States. It is not a "spscialized" accrediting
body in the sense of evaluating only explicit program offerings.

The national accrediting organizations were not mentioned in
the racent Carnegie Foundation Report "Control of the Campus,”
even though they accredit as many or more institutions as do
the regional accrediting bodies.

AICS has been recognized by the Commissioner/Secretary of
Education since 1956, longer than some of the regional
accrediting bodies. '

AlCS-accredited institutions range in type from those offering
only short-term programs through those offering graduate
degrees and they range in size from fewer than 200 students

to as many as 6,000 students.

The AICS institutions offer education primarily in business-
related areas and ninety percent of the institutions are
taz-paying business corporations.

The.policiea, procedures, and eriteria by which the AICS
institutions are evaluated are more similar than dissimilar %o
those utilized by regional acerediting bodies. :

Accreditation should continue to be relied on by the federal
governmeat as a threshold criterion to establish eligibility
for participation in student financial assistance progrsaas.

The AICS accrediting body is broadly representative of its
types of institutions and includea or has input from the
general public, business and industry, government, the
professions, and vocational educators.

We oppose in the Carnegie Report the following recommendations:

a&. That only regional accreditation be uaed as a basis for
establishing financial aid eligibility. This will mot work.

b. That accrediting bodies should or cap hold campuses
accountable for areas of special concédrn to atate and
foederal ageancies and the courts. °

¢. That the Council on Postsecondary Accreditation (COPA)
serve as a court of last resort in grievances betwee
institutions and accrediting bodies. :

10. We want to emphasize, contrary to some recent misstatemeat

of fact, that accreditation is only a threshhold factor in
establishing institutional eligibility. Eligibility aasessment
is made ot two or more levela beyond accreditation and program

participation agreements become contracts directly between the .

federal government and inatitutions. The limitation, suspen-
alon, or termination of those eligibility agrecments is at

the discretion of the fedoral government and in no way is tied
to accreditation.
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Mr. Chairman. Members ¢f the Comzittee. Thank you for this
opportunity to present testimony relstive to the Carnegie ¥oundation
Essay entitled “"The Control of the Campus....” I an James Phillips,
Sxecutive lirector of the Accrediting Commission of the Association

of Independent Collieges and Schools (AICS). With mes are Dr. Robert

S« Kline, Professor at Winthrop College in South Carolina and

Chairman of the Accrediting Commission, and Mr. William C. Clohan,

Jr., partner in the Washington, D.C. lqw firm of Laessig..Brown.

Hearn and Clohan and legal counsel to the Accrediting Commiasion. ~
Prior to entering private practice, Mr. Clohan was Under Secretary

of Education.

INTRODUCTION “

<

!

We consider the schools and colleées that wo represent to be a
aignificant slector of the postsecondary education community.

¥e want to éﬁphaaize that significance to you inasmuch as the
recent atudy by the Carnegie Foundation for the Advancement of
Teaching failed to recognize in context national institutional
accrediting bodies such as AICS; rather lumping us for listing
purposes batween two very specialized programmatic-type acerediting

bodies.

We have mixed feelings about being iguored in the cssay.

On the one hand., we were not included in the criticism contained
in the report toward regional and specialized accrediting bodiea.
On the other hand, being ignored may reflect an historic and,

apparontly, continuing lack of acceptance of occupational education

,“!;161

e N

Fagui- b Hohond




Il e

168

“by the so-called traditional higher education copmunity. I call your

attention to the fact that there are nearly twice as many accredited
occupational institutions as there are regionally accredited °
institutions in tﬂe United States. With few minor exceptions, all
of tiheso accredited occupational institutions are permitted to
participate fully in all student financial assistance programs

authorizad by the Congress.

TESCRIPTION OF AIC.
As an asgociation of buuiﬂgaa schools, the professional ancestry
of AICS may be traced back to the early 1900s. There were many
business or commercial schools in existence long before that.
Today, there are 40 member schools in the Asacciation's Century
Club, denoting that théy have been in continuous operation for
more than one hundred years.
The AICS Accrediting COnaisaion has been listed by the Department
of Education as a recognized ;ccrediting body since 1956. Today,
there are 571 schools and colleges and another {74 branch campuees’
acoradited by AICS, each of which has been- thoroughly evaluated
by erit;ria comparadle to, aﬁh in some areas more rigorous than,

the criteria utilived by the regional accrediting asscciations.

OQur types of inatitutione range from business or specialized .
achools offering training of up to one year in length to junior

and senjor colleges offering recognized associate and baccalaureate
degrees. There are an eatimated 400,000 students enrolled in theae

{netitutiona.
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Oﬁr association and our instilutions take pride in the fact that

nearly all graduates available for employment do, in fact, become -
employed in occupations, professions, and services {including self-

employment) for #hich they have been trained.

We note, also, for the bemefit of this body and others presently
concernad with precarious nationwide economic conditions that some
ninety percent of the AICS-accredited institutions are tax-paying

business sorporationa.

These institutions have always provided timely services adapted
to the needs of the student and the community so that the edulational
prograns ars consiatent with .the needs of employers. Because

enployars’ needs ars changiung constantly, the inatitutioue,sgﬁgt”"
.

constantly to mest those needs.
THE AICS ACCREDITING PROCESS

Because the rapid changes in sccisty aro reflectad daily in AICS
institutions, we as their accrediting body have to be in tune
with government, business, and industry in order to be sure the
institutions are developing the competencies in students that

the marketplace expecto.

The AICS Accrediting Commission is broadly representative of each of
our types of institutions, as well as having as mambers on it thres or
four external experts like Chairman Kline from non-AICS-accredited

-l ;-
institutions. fﬁ%?szusually arse collegiate schools of business.
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Ia addition, there is a public member with another to be appointed

. this year.

Rd

There is an outside Advisory Committee to +he Commission,

-

consisting of both traditional and vocational educators,.govern-

ment officials, professional business peraons, and one persecn

whoiduring her tenure has moved from beiug};,student to being °
- '-\.‘ -

an active partner in a small business.
. — .

The fact that our member institutions differ in some respects

from traditional colleges and universities may account for our

)
-

not being mentioned in the Carnegie FPoundation Report.

'

Howsver, I would like to emphasize that the policiea, procedures,

and criteria by which our institutions are evaluated are more

similar than Jiaeimilar to those employad by the regional accrediging
bodies. AICS criteria are applied nationally, not rasgionslly.

We believe this is a strength-~there is unquestioned consistency

of quality standards from Caligornia to New York.

A8 a recognized inatitutional accrediting organization, we
encourage our inatitutions to continue self-monitoring and
improvement through the acorediting prockaa in areas such as

student relations, academic programs, faculty gqualifications and

in-gervice training, administrative capability, and supervision

of-student financial aid proéraus.

' . .

A word on the arsa just zentioned-~supervision of financial aid.

We believe it important for members of this Committee, as well as all
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menbers of The Congress, tc understand, and hopefully sccept, the
fact that accrediting budies simply cannot monitor an institution's
day~to-day compliance with the myriad of federal regulationa
asgociated with the administration of financial aid programs.

¥e are concerned about and do insist, as part of the accrediting
proceas, that this area of an institution's opera}ion be capably
administered and supervised. We cannot, just as you cannot, .
legislate honesty of individuals. There have been soze abuses in
all types of institutions. Accreditation will not stop intentional

circunvention of law or regulationas.

Accreditation is and should continﬁe to be relied on as a
threshold requiranoét for student aid participation. There always
is assessment by the Department beyond accreditation before eligi-
bility is established. Accrediting bodies should not be Rade
responaible, however, for auditing each inatituticn's compliance

with those numerous participation regulations.
EﬁUCATIOH}COKHUNITY INVOLVEMERT

Our institutions and their personnel hold membership in the
same national sducational groups a3 do most others--the
American Council on Education, the American Asascciation of
Collegiate idmissions Officers aud Registrars, the

American Association of Community snd Junior Colleges, the
American Personnel and Guidance Association, the Data
Procesaing Maneéemant Asgociation, the American Yocational

Asaociation, as woll as professional individual disciplinary
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societies ranging from teachers of English and mathematics

to the American Psychological Association. We, as a full

rartner in the Council on Postéecondary Education (COPA), ait

in the same forums witn the regidnal sccreditatioﬁ groups.

All our institutions are listed alphabetically by state in the
directory, ACCREDITED INSTITUTIONS OF POSTSECONDARY EDUCATION,
published annually for COPA by the American Council on Education.
Wo have a waiting list of persons from throughout the

country, both from our imatitutions and from those accredited

by othera, who are anxious to be involved in the AICS accrediting
process. They receive no pay, they sacrifice their valuable time
from their own inatitutions, and they enjoy being able to work

and coasult with other institutions around the country.

g =S
. TENIALS, WITHDRAWALS, AND LITIGATION

A frequent criticiem of accreditation--rapeated again by

attribution in the Carnmegie Poundation report--is that

‘nearly gll institutions are accredited, that few ever lose

accreditation, therefore the proceys is meaninglesa. This
simply is not true. During recemt years AICS has rafused
to accredit many inetitutions because they failed to meat
criteria. We also routinely withdraw accreditation from
institutions that uc longer meet the guidelines. FRach

and every such withdrawal is published.
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This rigor of the proceas has, of course, resultsd in
litigation. But during our nearly thirty years of existence,
the AICS Accrediting Commission ha3 never been prevailed
against by a complainant. The courts conaistently have
decided that our processes and procedures sre equitable, R
fair, non-arbitrary and non-capricious, and in the best
interests of the public at large. That i3 a2 legal track
record of which we are proud and which, more importantly,
speaks to the worth of self-regulation as practiced by

our inatitutions.
THE CARNEGIE REPORT

"The Control of the Campus” is a nice essay-~historically
interesting, well written, and legitimized by an important

philanthropic foundation and an impressive list of panelists.

Most of the criticisms of accreditation in the report are
not nevw. Hiatorically when the general economy turas down,
accreditation has been criticized. Usually, the severest
criticism comes from within--from institutional admin-
istrators. Tnis was true in the early 1930s, during

the early 1940s, and during the campus unrest years of

the late 1960s. I¢ haa emerged again in the 1980s.
The old smaw by college and university adminiastrators of,

"throw the rascals out and regain control of our own destinies,"

has been voiced again and again over the years. But, only
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by a fex of them. One ias hard pressed to find such eriticism
coming from faculty and students on the campuses--the very
cadre to which the Carnegie panel suggests control should be

returned.

The report, both in some of its criticisms of institutional
accrediting bodies and in its recommendations to them for
improvemeat, overlooks a basic important tenet. That is,
accreditation 1s designed to evaluate educational practices--
not dictate what those practices are to ba. While accrediting
bodies can be the collsctive guardian of acadenmic quality, and
to a lesser degree, institutional integrity, they cannot cause '
institutions to bte either good or bad. Institutions, as the
Carnegie Report suggests, must do that for themselves.

!
We support asome of the recommendations in the report for
improvement or at least change. We know some areas already
are under intensive study by COPA and we are participating in

those efforts.

Some of the reccmaendations we take exeeption to as being
unworkable or impractical. Specifically, we disagree with

the recommendation (p. 82) that, in determining the eligibility
of colleges to participate in federal programs, the Secratary

of Education should use ragional acecreditation as the basis

for approval. As previously pointed out, regional accreditation
accounts for only one~third of the currently acoredited and

eligivle institutions in the country. Was this recommendation
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intended to "deeligibilize"” more than 6,000 institutions?
We certainly hope not. We suggest that the social and
political reaction to thet from disenfranchised citizens

would overwhelm the Congreas.

The further recommendation that COPA, not the Secretary of
Education, prepare an approved list of regiomal asaociations is

impractical for the same reasons.

-The recommendation to regional assmociations that they should

have their own clear standards of academic quality (p. 77) seems
to contradict the overall theme of the report to restore complste

acadeaic control to the campus,

Similarly, the recommendation that regional aseociations should
hold campuses accountable for ar:aa of apecial concern to state
and federal agencies and thq'courto (p. 77), seems to absolutely
contradict ths conce;t of self-regulation promoted elsewhere

in the report.

Lastly, we would daes it an unneceasary layer of due process for
COPA to be a court of last resort to receive appeals and to resolve
conflicts between accrediting bhodies and their member institutiona.
COPA's role is to inmist through its recognition process that all
acorediting bodies have in place and consistently follow an appeals-

dus process procedure. “ Y
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Accreditation has adapted to many educational and

societal changes in the past; is adapting today through

many activities being aponsored by the Council on

Postsecondary Accreditation; wants to be socially acoceptable .
while being educationally accountable; and is more than willing
to do its part in vhat has to be a partnership arrangement

to address both human accomplishments and human

expoctations. It ahould not, however| assume or be forced to
assume responsibility in areas for whigh it has no authorization

or inatitutional agreement.

We at AICS agree that there are far too many externals
affecting our personal aand professional lgvoa. ‘there

have been far too many social engineers in atate houses,

the White House, and the halls of Congrass during the

past quarter ceantury. But, we permitted them to legislate
and appropriate in the ever rosisr expactations of sharing in
the promised commonweal. We at AICS do not apologiza for
being a passenger on the bandwagon. At the same time, we

ars not s0 naive as to believe that postsenondary educstion )
in this country ;an or should ever return to the era of Mark
Hopkins and a student on & log. PFederal and state bodies have
made it possible for millions of Americans to sit on that
nodern-day log. Accrediting bodies have helpad to make the
educational experience more meaningful for studenta. Without

both of the foregoing our society would not be as far along in

its development.
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We at AICS think of ourselvea as a full partmer in this

spndeavor. ¥We have triad to'be helpful to The Congress in the

past, and The Congress has been helpful to our institutions and

their students; we have cooperated with the Uxeﬁﬁtive branch 3nd

will continue to do so; the courts have upheld the legal appropriate-
neas of what we do and how we do it. We, the Association og Indepen-
dent Colleges and Sch;ola, therefore, proclaim our hard-fought right
to be recognized as a contributing member of the postsecondary

education cozmunity in this country.

Thank you for your time and your attention.
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MEMO

AICS

Amedation of
independent Colleges and Schools
Accraditing Commission
Accrediting Commission James M PRibps. £xecutive Drrecior
Vicior K B.ebghauser. Assisiant Execulive Dueclor
T: AICS Member Institutions
FROM: Howard Steed, Chairman, Accrediting Commission
DATE: November 12, 1982

'} SUBJECT: Revised Accrediting Criteria

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

Enclosed are recent revisions and additions to the Accreditation Standards

adopted by the Commission following consideration of all comment feceived

from the members,

Also included are two explanatory documents: “Procedures and Guidelines
for Senior Collegiate Institutions Offering Education at the Craduate Level,"
and "Interim Approved Policy Guidelines for Institutional Grant and Loan
Programs.” Please note that the latter is still subject to comment from

members prior to‘November 30, 1982.

Pleuse veview these materials carefully. All institutions are now respon-

sible for being in compliance with the criteria as revised.
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GRADUATE CRITERIA ADOPTED IN AUGUST, 1982

CHAPTER 5 Standards for Institutions Offering Education
- at the Graduate Level

3-5-100 EATURE OF GRADUATE EDUCATION

NOTE: These statements are more fully explained in s separate
document, "Procedures spd Guidelines for Senior Collegiate
Institutions Offering Graduate Programs.” Imnstitutions

wishing to initiate graduate education should request
a copy of this publication.

Graduate degres programs may be classified in two ways--research

and professional, The research graduate degroe prepares studente
zainly f£or scholarly or research activity while the professional

graduate degree prepares students primarily for apecific careers

in,pusiness and other areas.

The avarding of a masters degree signifies that, iz the Judgment
of the faculty, the student has attained specialized competence
which qualifies the recipient for opportunities and additional
responsibilities not ordinarily available to the baccalaureate
recipient. To make a graduate program distinctive, a component
designed to teach research akills should be included.

Because of the varying student groups served and their special
needs in teras of flexible inatructional approachen and
scheduling patterns, instructionsl latitude is encvuraged in
developing innovative gradusfe prograzs. The graduate prograz,
however, should not dbe buif} at the expense 5f the undergraduate
progras,

7/
Considerations in developing and maintaining & masters progren:

s) The program is consistent with the goals and objectives
of the imstitution,

b) The financisl resources required f£or developing and main-
taining the prograa extend beyond those naecessary for an
undergraduate pruograz. ’

¢) AQuality and depth of inmstruction requires faculty with
advanced degreeas and related professional experience.

*d) The program should enhance the undergraduate program.

e) The program requires the appropriate adniniatrative
azpertise to maintain quality.

£f) The program requires strangthening of library resources
on a continuous basis.
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The program may require an extension of student services.

3«5-200 ELIGIBLE INSTITUTIONS

a)

b)

e)

d)

The institution must be acoredited a8 a senior college
by the Accrediting Commission of AICS in order for e
Rasters degree program to be eligidle for inclusion
withia the scope of acoreditation.

The institution must be authorized by the educationally
appropriate state agency, where such authority exists,
to legally confer the masters degree.

The institution must offer a program vhich requires a
aininuz of 30 semester hours, 45 quarter hours, or the
squivalent, of masters work with a thesis at the graduate
level; or 36 semester hours, 5S4 guarter hours, or the
equivalent, of course work at the draduate lavel.

The institution must demonstrate a need in its geographic
ares for its proposed progras prior to applying for graduats
status,

3-5-300 PHILOSOPHY ARD OBJECTIVES

The objectives of & masters degree progran are an
extension of the institution's avareness of its
mission to its constituents and to eociety at large.
Theas objectives are long-renge and have a cloms

relationship to the human, physical, and financial

. resgurces evailable to the institution. They relate
~$3_ the student's mastery of a body of subject matter
and an understanding of related research and research

rethodology.

While program objectives are ueutlly stated in geceral
teras, course objectives should be more precise and
directly related to the learaing outcomas,

Continuous internal evaluation of prograa objectives is
essential for providing viable graduate education. The
attainment 5¢ the institution's objectives shall be
messursd by the productivity and professional performancs
of its graduates as well ae by evaluation of its programs
by students and alumni. !
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35400 EDUCATIONAL ACTIVITY

3=5-401 (raduste faculty must be directly involved in the
development and modification of graduate program policies
-and procedures and in the development and modifiocation of
curricula. : .

The masters degree program is a direct outgrowth of the
institution's atatement of philosophy and objeotives of
graduate education and should be struotured on a foundation
of subject matter from the funotional ares. Normally,
"the masters degree prograz is the squivalent of one
calendar year of full-time graduate study and inoludes

the f0llowing component:s:

a) An understanding of the sudbject matter with sufficient
breadth and depth, at the advanced level, that peraits
the students to further their profession and make
significant contributions to soolety dy addressing
techaologicel, social, economic, and political issues
and prodbleas.

b) An understanding of research and research methodology
that contridutes to the student's intellectual inquiry
and senss of creative independence.

c) An evsluation of the knowledge, skills, and competencies
as & seans of certifying the student's ability to
integrate the bodies of subject matter in (a) and (b).

d) A learning environzent that iz conducive to the
acquisition of knowledges, skills, and competencies at
the graduate leval.

3=5+500 ORGANIZATIOR, ADMIRISTRATIOR, AND CORTROL

5«5-501 The responsibility for developing, modifying, and main-
taining the gradusts program shall be performed by 2 qualified
designated committes. Administration of the graduate program
shall be performed by a qualifiey individual with appropriate
adainistrative and educationsl btackground and experience far the
direction of a graduate progras. The duties 02 this individual
may be full- or part-time with adequate etaff support.

. 4
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3-5-600 PACULIY

3-5-601 The institution shall bave an adequate and compatent
faculty working under conditions that encoursge their best
offorts. The size of the faculty ehall be appropriate for

the graduate enrollment. All masters prograa faculty should
have an appropriate graduate degree with a sufficient number
possessing & termineal degrae. Professional certification is

u0% & substitute fcr a termine! degree. At least one-half of
the gradumte level courses ars to be taught by full-time faculty
and at least one-half of the graduate level coursss shall te
taught by faculty possessing terminal degreas.

3-5-602 In judging competence of faculty, consideration ahall
be given to the academic preparation and experience of ‘each
instructor. During any academic terz, a faculty meader shall

not be assigned to teach in more than three fields of instruotion
and preferably in not more than two fields. Instructors

shell be assignud in terms of their major and minor areas

of scademic preparation and related experiencs. The total
teaching load of faculty members tsaching one or more

graduate couraes shall not exceed twelve credit hours per

term.

3-5-603 The institution should preseant evidence of a

stable graduate faculty; stability ia partlcularly important
for thoee programs which contain courses of a sequential
nature. The institution should also encourage graduate
faculty members to engage in scholarly research and to
publiah in profeasional journals.

3=5-700 THE LIBRARY AND INSTRUCTIONAL MATERIALS

3-5-701 Institutions offering graduate programs shall
provide access to substantially different library resources
iz terms of their depth and breadth than those ragquired
20 baccalaureate degree programs.

These rescurces shall include bibliographic and monographic
references, major professional journals and reference services,
and research and methodology materials. The breadth and

depth of the accessible library holdings ahall be such as %o
exceed the rsquirementa of the average gtudent in order to
encourage intellectual development of superior students and

to enrich the profesaional devalopment of the faculty.

A lidrarian with speclal qualifications to aid in research
study shall supsrvise the library. -
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3-5-702 Library acquisitions are the jolnt responaibility
of the faculty and library staff, with the greater amount

of input emanating from the faculty. Also, it is the
faculty'a responsibility to inspire, aotivate, and direct
student usage of the 1ibrary resources. The ultimate

test of the library's adequacy is deterained by the

extent to which its resources Suppozrt all the courses nffered
by tke inatitution.

3=5-800 ADMISSIONS

3-5-801 Admission to & masters progran is based on the
POsSsession of a baccalaureste degree from an institution
accredited by an institutiozal accrediting agency listed ty

the United States Secretary of Bducation or an inetitutional
&genoy recognized by the Council on Povstsecondary Accreditation.

3-5-802 In evaluating applicants, appropriate techniques
should be used to deteraine whether they have the acadenmic
qualifications t0 benefit from graduate study.

3-5-803 Transfer of credit for appropriate graduate lavel
course work from another institution asy be granted according

to the policy established by the institution. (Institutions are
eaccuragsd to follow the guidelinee on tranafer and avard of
acadsaic credit developed by the Council on Postascondary
Acoreditation, the Azericai Council on Education, and the
American Asegciation of Collegiate Registrars and Adnissions
Officers.)

3-5-804 Admisaione procedures, transfer policies, and
requirements for graduation gshall be steted in the collage
catalog and shall be coneistent with the overall philosophy
and objectives of the institution.

3«5-800 PUBLICATIONS

3-5-301 Thers shall te a sepsrate section in the Lnutitution's

catalog deseribing the masters degree progran requirements,
regulations, and course deacriptiouns.,
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Section 1=3=103-=Senior Colleges

Bscause graduate criteria wevs adopted, the definition of senior
oolleges vas expanded to imclude graduate program offerings withia
. the scope of the institution's acoreditation and will read as follows:

LN

1-3=103-=Senior Colleges

A senior oollege is a four-year collegiate {natitution
devoted predominantly or substantially to educatlon

for business at the oollsglate level. Such institutions
offer progrsas of four academio years.in length

leading to an appropriate baccalaureate degree, and

may be responsive to comsunity needs by also offering
oocupational, speolalized adult, ramedial, or

contizuing education programs. Seninr colleges may
clso offer programs leading to & graduate degree.

-

l 1)
1

+

{e4=101==Non-Nain Caspus Educational Activities

A revision to 1-4=101 (a) Branch Caapus is editorial in nature and
technically clears up what in practice has been an inconsistency with
another section of the Standards. The change permits without -conflict
an institution to operate and the Comaission to evaluats & branch
campus that is single-purpose and, perhaps, all technlcal.

The change deletes the former refereuces that a Branch campus has to
geet the eligibility requirement that it will be abdle to seak accred~
itation in its own right which would have required it to have been
predominantly tusliness in nature froas its {nosption.

That particular eligibility requirement still will have to be met by
the branch before it can be evaluated by the Commission to Y e
fres-standing institution following two years of operation.

The new languags reads as follove:

(a) Branch Caapus. A branch campus could be
dlstinguished by such characteristics as: offering

a complete progras leadiasg to an cccupational objective
or academic oradential; exhiditing the ability, exzcept
for the remoteness of ownership and control, to

meet ‘the requirements of the evaluative criteria in }
Title III of the Standards; and having a significant

- . azount of looal responeiblity for administrative s¢ontrol
and acadenic affairs. .

178
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S=1=421-<Scholurships, Inatitutional Grants, Iastitutional Loana,
and Pinancial Ald

This 3ectidn replaces existing 3-1-421--Schelarships and Pinancial Ald.
It clarifies how the Commission will treat this area of an institution's
activitiea., With many institutiosns wanting to offer asome institutional
financiel aid to deserving students in the form of srants and loans

© rather than acholarsnips, the proposal will permit that within the
parazeters set forth. Institutions are also referred %o the Interim
Approved Policy Guidelines adopted by the Comnission concerning accept-
able characteriatics for such instituticnal programs.

(a) With the prior review and approval of the Commission, institutions
may participate ic scholarship, institutional grans, and insti-
tutional loan programs which accepiably reflect the dignity end
integrity of :he institution so long as the ethical application of
those programs falls within the publicly and generally gccepted
meaning of the terms "scholarsiip,” "arant," and "loan.”

(b) Scholarship, institutional grant, and institutional loan prograzs
shall be printad in the current catalog of the institution with
full disclosurs of the terms, conditions, source, application
procedurss, deadline dates, basis for selections, nuaber {scholar-
ahip only}, zaxizum and minisus avarde (scholarahiips and grants
only), and aggregate award volume (scholarships and grants omly).

* (¢) Pinancisl aid (such as grants, 10ans and work-study programa
supported by outside sources such as private organizations or state
and faderal governments and supervised by an instituticn) mar be
offerad 30 long as they are administersd within the guidelines
established by the funding source. It is the responsibility of

tne institution to clearly identify, in all its publicatiosns and by
all its actions, the distinciion betwesn the publicly and generslly
accepted meanings ¢f the terms "scholarship,” "grant,” "loan,” ead
"financial aid.”
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PROCEDURES AND GUIDELINES POR SENIOR COLLEGIATE
IRSTITUTIONS OPFERING EDUCATION
AT THE GRADUATE LEVEL

These procedures and guidelines have been developsd to assist tie
senior collegiate institution in preparing for graduate programs %o
be included within the scope of accreditation of the institution.
Attention iy given to those sress of importance which focus on the
quality and relevance of the progras under review. The institution
should oaintain close consultation with the Commissicn staff while
undergoing the acoreditation process.

PROCEDURES

The institution must notify the Executive Director of the Commission
at least six months prior to initiating & graduste program. Pollowing
notification, the institution must prepere and submit for review by
the Commission a report on the graduate prograzs. (See GUIDELINES

of this publication.)

Upon acceptance of the graduate program rsport, the Commission nay
srant an interim inclusion within the scops of the institution's
accraditation for & period not to extend beyond two years, During

the interim iaclusion, & follow-up evaluation will be scheduled.

This evaluation will assist the Commission in ascertaining the overall
quality and effectiveneas of the graduate progran while it is in
operation, When final approval is given by the Copmazission, tis graduate
program will be included within the scope of accreditation of the
institution and, thereafter, be reevaluated at the time of the

nomal accreditation schadule uf the institusion.

GUIDELINES «

The following requirezments have besn establisned by %he Commisaion
and aust be addressed in the graduate prograa report.

t. Statement of Rationale for Offering the Graduate Progran.
This statezent should explain the relevance of the
graduate prograz to the professional dsvelopamant
and avareness of the graduate student as well aw
the impact the program may have on the institution
and the comaunity, including any market surveys
conducted.

2, Curriculums for All Graduate Prograas.

The copy of each gradua%e program curriculum must include:
a. Jbjectives of the program;

b. Program osutline;
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¢ Listing of all courses showing credit allowed for each;
d. Thesis requirements; and

e. Total amount of credits required for completion of
the program.

3. Evidence of State Authorization.
Documented evidenoe must include specific state authority,
unlesas the law is silent, for the awarding of graduate
degrees by the institution.

4. Information on the Person{a) Responsible for Administering
the Graduate Program.

Documentation supporting the qualifications (educational
background and experience) of the administrator and the
adninistrative staff must be gubmitted.

5. Information on Faculty.

The following items must be included for all full-time and
part-time graduate faculty:

a. Official transeripts, including evidence of degree(s)
obtained;

b. Experience, other than academic, evidencing qualifications
t0 teach at the graduate levsl; and

¢. Contractual arrangements, including credit hour teaching
requirements.

6. Library Uevelopment Plan.
The institution should indicate what measures are being taken

to develop or expand its library resources to meet graduate-
lovel criteria.

181
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MEMO A
Awedation of
tndependent Colleges and Schools

PO Accraditing Commission
AC“.dnlﬂg Commiission camas M\ Po.ups Esecutve 0.rector

Vg W Beobigrausr ASsstan! Esecubee Doetlor

103 A0S Accredited Institutiw. and Intarasted Parties
FROM: Accroditing Tommission

1
DATE: Septesbeor 16, (W2

SUBJECT: Interim Approved Policy Suidelines for Institutional
Grant ani Loan Prograns

The Jommisgsion recognizas tnst scoredited inatitutiona may lesire from
time to time to offer proprams of institutional finanrial aasiastance

to students, The Jommisaisn alsn has 8 reaponsibility to its varioua
pabliss to set appropriate guidelines for such programs in order to
insure their legpitimacy. Accordingly, any institution desiring to
offer any inatitutional grant or loan program will be required to sub-
wit the details of any such program to the Comnission for prior review.

In reviewiny propoused programa of this &ype, the CTommisaslon will con-
sider the characteristies iisted below., Theae charscteristics are not
1isted in any priority order. Any inatitution whose grant or loan
program is no% in accoriance with any or all of theso characteristics
may be subject *n A directive by the Tommission to show cause why ita
progran ia acceptatle and why its grant of acereditation should not be
suspended, revoked or otherwise conditioned. The greater the number of
these characteristics evident in an institution's grant or loan progran,
the greater the presumption of acceptability. However, the Commisasion
will review sach inatitutional grant or loan program in ite entirety
ani not baond solely on its individual parta.

1. The Rrants or loana are made from i{dentifiable anl segregatad
funda of the institucion.

2, The percentage of studenta receiving institutional grante or
loans, as compared to the overall student population of the
institution. 18 not inordinately high.

7. The total amount for inatitutional grants is publicly and
clearly identified prior to the beginning of the acadesmic
year or term.

4., The amount of the grant or loan varies according to the
tadiviiual financial need of each student receiving the
asaistance.

§. The anount of the grant or loan is not buced aolely on the

4ifferance betwoen “he tuition charged and the anount of
federal a1 state financial aid received.

1730 $AGmeel MWy Washm 3t D € 20036
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6. The tuition charged reasonabdbly and closely repreaents the
cost to the institusion of the coursswork provided and does
not significantly vary in amount from & similar or same
course provided in another certificate or degree progras.

7. The azount of tuition retained as non-refundable by tae
institution from those students who drop out prior to the
end of the acadesic term or period is preportionately
allocated between the institutional grants or loans and the
fedsral and state financial aid received.

Sa

¥ 8. The collection of institutional loans is pursued in an
aggressive and systsuetic msnner, baszed on sound business
practices, for sll student borrowers.

9. The type and amount of institutional aid provided i3 deter-
nined by an independent selection or review punel.

10. Any specialized or zoatractual programs, for which an inati-
tutional grant or loan is utilized, are not open to the
genaral pudbliec.

These Interin Approved Policy Guidelines are effactive immediately and
will remain in effect ponding a further review by the Comniasion st its
Decanter, 1982 meeting. Any accradited institution or interested
per3ons or parties desiring to comzent on these guidelines are encour-
aged t5 do s0. Any comments should be addressed to the Commission and
shouid be recsived in the Washington office prior %o Noveaber 30, 1382.
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Mr. SiMON. Thank you. If 1 may just follow up, I did not quite
understand. You said there are two other ticket punches. What are
the two other ticket punches you are referring to?

Mr. PuiLuips. The institutions, once accreditation is achieved b
an institution, that institution must then take that fact, first of all,
to the eligibility section in the Department, where it gets evaludt.
ed, and then specific program participation agreements have to be
carried out with another section within the Department so that
until those three places have been assured, until approval from
those three have been assured, the eligibility really has not been
established, - S

Mr. SimoN. Does your association, which, as you point out, repre-
sents two-thirds of the accrediting institutions, you have any—do
you work with the Council on Postsecondary Accreditation a* all?

Mr. PaiLlips. Yes; very closely. We were a charter member of
that organization.

Mr. SimoN. Does the Carnegie recommendation suggesting that
they have, in fact, assumed much of the ‘work the Secretary now
does, does that make sense to you or does it not? .

Mr. PHinuips. I think there is some middle ground there. The
problem is that, and again, it came out in the testimony on Tues-
day, the Secretary recognizes and lists so many more accrediting
bodies than are presently recognized or have been evaluated by
COPA. I do not know how you resolve that dilemma if that should
oceur,

I think, as Dr. Manning indicated, there are so many intricacies
in trying to untangle some of these things, ideally maybe that
could be done at some point in the future. But I do not think that
it is reasonable to believe that it could be done very quickly.

Mr. Simon. Dr. Manning and Dr. Sweet, my apologies for not
being here when you testified. I may be asking you to go over, in
tact, I guess I am asking you to go over some testimony you have
already offered.

If either of you suddenly became the member of this subcommit-
tee or Secretary of Education and you could just wave a magic
wand and you could do three things to improve the accreditation
process, what would those three things be?

Mr. MANNING. Gordon, you are older than I am. [Laughter.]

Well, Mr. Chairman, one of the principles that I try to guide my
life by is, if it works, do not fix it. I think one of the points that needs
to be emphasized here is that over the 30 years that the present
system has been in place and has evelved, it has worked really quite
well for the purposes for which it was intended. _

It was not intended as an arrangement of having accrediting
agencies or other persons not directly connected with the Federai
Government to monitor the compliance of institutions with specific
regulations or requirements. It was intended to provide a basic as-
surance to the Federal Government that .its funds were being ex-
pended in or for the benefit of institutions of reasonable and ac-
ceptable quality. That has been the case, by and large, over 30
years. There have been individual exceptions, but individual excep-
tions will occur in any kind of human enterprise.
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The actions that the Secretary takes in examining the accredit-
ing agencies, I think, are proper. The only suggestion that I would
make is one that appears in my testimony, that I think a degree of
cooperation which is possible within the framework of existing stat-
utes between COPA, Council on Postsecondary Accreditation, and
the Secretary, could reduce the administrative burden on the ac-
crediting organizations. ~ :

But I think no basic change in the statute is necessary, or indeed

. desirable.

Q

Gordon.

Mr. Sweer. I think over the years that we have regretted but we
have certainly cooperated and articiFated in the use of regional
accrediting for eligibility for Federal funding. I think this has
made accreditation sometimes a littie difficult in dealing with insti-
tutions, although I believe that we are now so set into this route
that there is no way to change it.

In my span of experience, earlier it was somewhat of a struggle
at times to give advance recognition to institutions and so on with-
out really going through some of the process that we wanted to be-
cause we regretted that the institution could not get the funds that
might be available. It has presented some difficulties.

I think that is the purposeful one. The other is that we always
cgn usetmore money and more people to do a bigger job. I believe
that is it.

Mr. SimoN. OK. Then one final question if I can address this to
the two of you and also to Dr. Carpenter, who has the practical ex-
perience at an institution. Should the Department be involved in
accrediting the engineers association and the journalism associ-
ation and all of the umpteen various groups that we do, and specifi-
cally to you, Dr. Carpenter, does that present a problem when you
are trying to run Memphis State University?

Incidentally, you are at Memphis State, You are getting close to
my district. My district is deep southern Illinois. I am a heck of a
lot closer to you than I am to Chicago.

Mr. CarpreNTER. Well, earlier when there was a reference to a
problem, I assume it came out, perhaps journalism or something of
that nature, specialized accreditation, I will have to admit that we
do have some problems with those areas. I am not sure, though,
that we should attempt to solve them through the Federal Govern-
ment. My feeling is that except in rare instances, the presidents of

‘the institutions themselves should take this on as a task and re-

solve it.

Mr. Simon. If I may press, at the present time, the Federal Gov-
ernment is involved to the extent that we recognize these various
associations. They come to you and say, you know, you have to do
this, that or the other thing or you are going to lose your accredita-
tion.

Mr. CarpENTER. Well, T will cite as an example the military, for
instance, will not comniission a nurse ~—ho has not graduated from
an LN-accredited program. That sort of thing creates some prob-
lems with us because we sometimes disagree, and I will not select
NLN, but we sometimes disagree with the specific criteria which
.“l.'e believe infringes on the autonomy: of the institution unnecessar-
ily.

. 185
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We would hope, though, that those in the profession in nursing
or in law or in any of these others would understand the problem
and work with us. I have no objection to the Federal Government
recognizing that, but there is something in between those two that
needs some corregtion in our opinion.

Mr. SiMON. Any comments either of you wish to make?

Mr. ManNING. [ think, Mr. Chairman, that if the Federal Gov-
ernment has a program or process of recognizing or listing accred-
iting bodies, as it does, and for good reasons, then it is essentially
impossible for it to exclude from that process accrediting bodies
that seek to be recognized, because one cannot claim that you could
recognize only the bodies whose accreditation is necessary because
the gccz;gditq_tion may not be necessary until after they are recog-
nized.

Essentially, you would have to have an open door. I do not think
there is any way of getting around that. Insofar as this impinges
upon the institutions, I think this comes back to the theme of the
Carnegie Foundation report, the institutions themselves need to
take responsibility. I speak as a person who has been a president
and a dean and a vice president in several institutions. W/

There is no cachet provided by the recognition of the r
of Education that prevents any institution from saying to a special-
ized agency or to an institutional agency, we do not wish to be con-
nected with you.

Indeed, within the last year, two major universities have told one
of the specialized agencies, we no longer wish to have our program
accredited by you, goodby. That agency is recognized by the Secre-
tary and the Secretary’s listing of that agency does not present any
barrier or problem to the institutions if they pull up their socks
and do something.

Mr. Simon. All right. T guess that is a good practical phrase on
which to end that testimony.

Mr. Coleman.

Mr. Coneman. I was wondering if each of the three of you-could
briefly outline what happens if you receive complaints by either
students or the general public about the academic quality of an in-
stitution that you have accredited in the past. How do you handle
that, and do you wait until the next 5 or 10 years go by befere you
?(li so;}netohing about it? Just briefly, how do you handle something

ike that?

Mr. MANNING. Our complaint procedure runs along these lines.
We first of all have certain criteria with respect to whether the
complaint is valid. It must be written, it must be signed, the com-
plainer must know that we will share it with the institution. Occa-
sionally, we get, well, not occasionally, I guess ahout half the time
we get anonymous complaints where the complainers says, well, I
do not feel strongly enough to do anything, so that passes out.

When we get a valid complaint, the first thing we do is to share
it immediately with the chief executive officer of the institution for
the comments of the institution on the complaint.

Based upon that response so that we have the complaint and the
institution's response to it, the staff can then make a judgment as
to whether further examination is necessary, whether the com-
plaint has been resolved, whether the complaint is valid.

-
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If further examination is necessary, we will send a team. We do
not wait for the next 5 years. Interestingly enough, most of the
complaints that we get turn out to deal with either individual prob-
lems, that is, someone feels they have not been fproperly paid for
services rendered, which falls outside our scope of activity, or they
are complaints where something has happened deep down inside
the institution and as soon as the president finds out about it,
things are resolved and the complaint is solved without further at-
tention.

Mr. Sweget. I think this is probably the procedure of all the re-
gional associatirns. We do deal with those immediately, particular-
ly through tk . chief executive officer. Sometimes I much prefer
Just to throv. them in the wastebasket. One 1 received yesterday
was from a parent, who obviously knows much more about comput-
ers than his daughter’s instructor does, and so he feels that the
daughter is not getting proper instruction in the computer because
she is not learning all the things that he knows.

This is a sort of a complicated one, because I gather that he is a
rather important person somewhere, some engineering firm, I sup-
pose, but we/will take that up with the president and look into it.

Mr. CoLeMaN. Dr. Phillips.

Mr. PHiLLIPs. Our procedure is similar, Mr. Coleman. No com-
plaint goes unanswered longer than 24 hours by my directive to
staff. The institution is informed of the complaint, asked to respond
within 10 days to us. We try to resolve all complaints from either
students, parents, faculty at the institutions, by the way, or other
institutions with a 30-day period to the satisfaction of all parties.

Mr. CoLeMAN. T note in your testimony that you say that you
have never lost a legal case over accreditation. Is litigation a fre-
quent byproduct of your review process for the others, and have
you ‘also a 100-percent track record in that? If not, what happens
when somebody feels strong enough to file a lawsuit against you? I
cannot imagine that that does uot color the relationship for some
time down the road.

How do you handle that?

Mr. SweeT. It would be colorful, there is no doubt about that.

Mr. CoremAN. Colorful.

Mr. Sweer. But we find that the cost of the due process proce-
dures, the appeals procedures that all of us have in the regional
associations, really pretty well take care of this because they can
keep right on moving up and if the last resort would be to go to the
courts, and at the present time, we, even though we have been
threatened, it has not happened. We have a long history of accredi-
tation in the southern region.

Mr. CorLEMAN. Dr. Manning.

Mr. MannNinNG. Yes; our situation, I think, is similar. We were
last sued in the late 1960’s by Parsons College when we revoked
accreditation from Parsons College. Before that, it was in the
1930’s when we were sued by the State of North Dakota for revok-
ing the accreditation of North Dakota State University or State
College, as it was then. That is a celebrated landmark case known
as the Langer case, after the former Governor. But in the mean-
time, I think our own internal procedures hzve strongly improved,
as Dr. Sweet has indicated, and this problem is not a serious one.
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Mr. Sweer. We have had a couple of Governors who did not want
to sue us, they just wanted to kick us out of the State.

Mr. SimoN. How do you set your fees to institutions that you
review? Do they pay you a certain amount of money? Is it a mem-
bership fee? How do you handle that?

Mr. MANNING. We have two sources of charges to the member
institutions. One is an annual membership dues. We are a member-
ship organization, incorporated in the State of Illinois, and the
;nembers are the institutions. So, there are annual membership

ees.

Mr. CoLeMAN. Is that set by size of enrollment?

Mr. MaNNING. Yes; in our case, it is.

lI:dr.l 9COLEMAN. What would be typical for a large and for a small
school? .

Mr. MANNING. The smallest is an institution below 500 persons,
the membership annual dues at this point is $360. For the largest
institution above 10,000, it is, I believe, $1,310. These are small,
they have increased by 5 percent since 1975. They have not moved
strongly there.

We also, however, charge an evaluation fee. This is a flat fee, de-
pending upon the number of days the team is present in the insti-
tution and the size of the team. This is looked at and adjusted an-
nually so that over the whole group of evaluations, the evaluation
fees pay for these direct costs of the evaluation.

This means that the institution knows in advance, since it is a
flat fee, what it will be, and it also means that the commissiun does
not profit from this activity.

Mr. CorLeMAN. Typically, what kind of ballpark figures would you
give, is that possible?

Mr. MANNING. Yes; I can say that in general it would run about
$2,500 for a typical team for a 8-day visit.

Mr. CoLEMAN. And that occurs in what intervals on a campus?

Mr. MANNING. In our situation, it depends upon the institution.

We must reevaluate an initially accredited institution within 5
years. If we reevaluated it, it must be reevaluated again within 10.
Actually the time interval is set individually for each institution,
based upon a judgment made through the previous evaluation of
the rate at which change is occurring or should occur in the insti-
fution. Rapidly changing institutions are evaluated more frequent-
y.
A few institutions, therefore, are visited as frequently as every
other year, all candidate institutions are, for example. And large,
stable institutions, such as the University of Illinois, Champaign-
Urbana or Nebraska are visited once every 10 years.

On the average, we are now visiting our institutions about every
6 years, more than half are on the less-than-10-year review cycle.

Mr. CoLEMAN. Are all of you set up not to make a profit; in other
worgs, you are a not-for-profit organization that is chartered that
way?

Mr. MANNING. We are chartered that way, yes.

Mr. CoLeMAN. And you have a tax-exempt status?

Mr. MANNING. Yes; we are a 501(cX3) organization, incorporated
in Illinois, and as one of our requirements, a full set of audited fi-

- T
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nancial statements must be published to all the members, indeed to
the public, in our journal each year.

Mr. CoLEMAN. I thank you. I said the other day that this is a
rather mystical area of higher education I am glad to see some of
the mystics come forward. I had some calls made back to my dis-
trict to see if there were some questions that some campus admin-
istrators might like to have asked of you this morning and I was
surprised that the response was maybe in the past they may have
had some questions, but through internal procedural changes, that
they were delighted and happy, very much so, with Dr. Manning's
organization, where I come from.

At least you have satisfied your constituency there.

Mr. MANNING. That is important.

Mr. CoLeEMAN. I have been very impressed with all of your testi-
mony and thank you very much.

Mr. SimoN. I thank you, too. I join Tom, it has been an educa-
tional process for me just to learn a little bit more about how all of
this takes place. We appreciate it very much.

Dr. Phillips, if we want to complain about your general counsel,.
do we do that to you, personally? [Laughter.]

Mr. CoLeMAN. Wait until he loges a case.

Mr. SimoN. OK.

Mr. PuiLries. Qur new general counsel has not been tested yet.

Mr. SimMoN. Let me also invite any accrediting associations that
have not had the opportunity to present oral testimony, we would
be happy to have any testimony they might wish to submit entered
into the record. They should submit that fairly soon if you want it
entered into the record. . .

Again, we appreciate the contributions that all of the witnesses
have made, and will be asking follow up questions for the record.

The hearing stands adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 11 a.m., the subcommittee was adjourned, to re-
convene subject to the call of the Chair.]

‘ l[lAdditional materials submitted for inclusion in the record
ollow:]
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AMERICAN COUNCIL ON EDUCATION

Offce of the Presdent

March 3. 1983

Mr, Paul Simon, Chairman

Congress of the United States

House of Representatives

Committee on Education and Labor
Subcommittee on Postsecondary Education
320 Cannon House Office Building
Washington, 0.C. 20515

Dear Paul:

In response to your request of February 22, 1983, I am pleased to enclose
my response to the list of questions accompanying your letter.

I appreciated the opportunity to participate in the hearings and to submit
these additional responses for the record.

Cordially,

A"

W. Peltason
JWP/gtk

One Dupont Orcle. Washington DC 200361193
Presdent (202) 8334710 Vice Preslent  (202) 8334712

~3



187

Responses to Questions Submitted
By the House Subcommittee on Postsecondary Education

&

Reference: Subcommittee Hearings
on Accreditation

Question 1.

You state that Federal policy and procedures have already "gone a steg too far

in bolstering the role of specialized accrediting agencies.” What role do You

see, i1f any, for specfalized accrediting agencies? Along this line you suggest

that COPA should be responsible for national recognition of thnese agencies; if
a specialized agency recejves COPA'S

4 specialized agency approval, why is that different from
partmental approva

1 see a very limited role for specialized accrediting agencies in the

establishment of eligibility for federal funds. Federal funds go to the
institution, not to the specialized unit or program; and the statutory
references to accreditation in almost every instance are to institutional
accreditation. Status granted by a specialized agency shodad only be used to
establish eligibility for federal funds when it is the only accreditation held
by a freestanding special purpose institution. ’

The question of COPA approval versus Department approval for specialized
accrediting agencies goes to the heart of self-regulation initiatives of higher
education. COPA is higher education's agency to foster and assure good
practices in accreditation. The COPA recognition process is the basis for
colleges imposing voluntary sanctions against agencies f?iling to comply with
the co&e of good accrediting practice established by the academic community.
The Department's list serves no such purpose. The Department's list was
establéshed only as a 1isting of accrediting agencies to be used in determining
institutional eligibility, for certain federal! funds.

Undgr present policy and practice, a specialized agency can attain
recognition by the Department without first gaining the approval of COPA. This

undercuts the effectiveness of higher education's self-regulation efforts,

#
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Holding "national recognition,” a concept imbedded in the recognition criteria
of the Department, should mean having formally been recoénized by acadenmic
peers (COPA recognition) if seif-regulation efforts are to be suppnried and to
succeed. The mere fact that the Department's recognition process is a
government activity makes it markedly differentlfrom self-regulation

initiatives even though academics are used in an advisory capacity.

Questions 2 and 3

While it is clear from your testimony that you favor nongovernmantal
accreditation of colleges and universities, It is not clear whether you fully
support the Federal government's withdrawing tota)ly from approval of
accrediting agencies. Do you feel that COPA should have the final say in
approving accrediting agencies? in what ways do you feel that the current

rocedure for Federal governmént approval of accreditin agencies is
getrimentai to campuses or to seif-evaluation Sz the academic community? Do
you have any sug?estions for changing the system--other than tota ¥
eliminating the Federal role--which m gnt_improve the system.
3

Certainly I believe, for reasons just stated above, that COPA should have

the principal and initial say and no agency should receive Depgrtment
recognition without first having COPA approval. Moreover, as i view the
present recognition processes now operated by COPA and the Department, they are
essentially the same. The results have been different because some agencies
hzve sought and obtained Department approval without first seeking and
obtaining COPA approval. Therefore, the Department s 1ist is more inclusive
than COPA's. In keeping with the principleé stated above, the Department's “
list should not contain any agency not first approved by COPA. .
Moreover, few extra assurances relative to the cébabilities of accrediting,
agencies are provided by the Department's recagnition procedures that'are not
provided through COPA's 1ist of recognized agencies. If it is good public .
policy (we strongly support the premise that it is) for the federal government

to rely on nongovernmental accreditation to establish the educational quality

v
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of institutions seeking eligibility for federal funds, ! believe that it -
followstlh& it is good pubTic policy for the federal government to mainly rely
on nongovernmental recognition procedurés to determine which agencies Should be
used to establish eligibility. ‘ ‘

As stated above, the principal problems wiih Federal governmental approval
of accrediting agencies is that it results in some agencies being recognized .
that do not have COPA approval. This factor provides some leverage thrat \
Speciaiized agencies dse to undercut our own éOPA procedures. These problems
could be eliminated by some modifications in the Federal role.

First, ihe federal criteria for recognition should be changed to reguire
COPA recognition as a condition vf being included in the Department's list.

Second, the Department should limit its recognition process to special ,
requirements not coverad by thg COPA recognition process. o~

There may be rare instances when the;e should be exceptions to the abovg.
If so, they should be que with the advice of the Dcpartment's Advisory‘ﬁ #

Committee and with the consultation and concurrence of COPA.
4

o Cote—

J. W. Peltason, President
American Council on Education
March 3, 1983
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SOUTHERN ASSOCIATION OF COLLEGES AND SCHOOLS MAR 101983

’ 745 Peachtree Street, N.E o Atlanta, Georgia 30365
Phone 897-6100 Area Code 404

Mar‘Ch 4' 1983 “

Mr. Paul Simon

Subcommittee on Postsecondary Education
Committee on Education and Labor

U, S. House of Representatives

320 Cannon House Office Building
Washington, D. C. 20515,

Dear Mr. S1mon'

Thank you for your letter of February 23, 1983 in which you
invited me to respond to several quest1ons concerning
accreditation. Enclosed are my responses to fhe questions
you have asked.

I appreciate this opportunity and hope you will contact me
again if further information is needed.

Sincerely,

1,{’4’_(4 (&,\i L’

' Gordon W. Sweet :
Executive Director
. « Commission on Colleges

GWS/ml. . ‘

Enclosure
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Do you feel that special program accreditation (excluding professional schools)

15 necessary or appropriate even though'your association has already. accredited

&
. . 191 . . »
L3
SOUTHERN ASSOCIATION OF COLLEGES AND SCHOOLS
795 Peachtive Street. N o Attanta. Georgra 30365 * !
¥ Phone 897.6100 Ares Code 404 .

March 4, 1983‘

)
[

the institution? .

.

It has' long been our policy that it is an institution's prerogative to
determine the extent to which it involves itself in the review of '
programs by specialized accrediting agéncies. Many of our institutions®
presidents would agree, however, that thgre have been problems with spe-
cialized accrediting agencies. The requests of these agencies are often
considered unreasonable and as undermining institutional autonomy.
Programs with specialized accrediting, because of their support by the
accrediting agency, are often able to compete more vigorously for 1limited
institutional resources, thus affecting the overall academic balance of
the institution, The numerous accrediting teams;. with the concemitant
expenditure of staff time and funds for self-studtes, make 1+ difficult
fér institutions, especially when funding .is ¢ight.

In our evaluations of institutions according to our standards we give at-

tention' to broad areas of curricula and the resources and faculty available .

for academic programs. In instances where an institution either does not
have program accreditation, or has not had a recent committee visit in the
specialized program area (nursing, social work, allied health, engineering,
etc.} we wil) usually put evaluators on the team to look at those areas in
1ight of our standards. Institutions may, and often do, schedule special-
ized accrediting visits to coincide with the visit of our regional
accrediting team, -
Whether regional accreditation would suffice or is appropriate in lieu of
program accreditation !s a question which ultimately and appropriately
needs to be answered by our accredited institutiong.

2. Dr. Ambach testifidd that he feels state accreditation is a viable activity.
Do you believe there is gver a need for the states to establish epproval
processes?

4o

There may exist a need for states to establish state approval mechanisms
in cases where state funds are provided to institutions which are not
accredited by a recognized accrediting agency., State involvement in requ-
lation of accredjted institutions presents the possibility of politically

}
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motivated erosion of institutional autonomy. Hot only would a system of
state rogulation or accreditation be a threat to institutional autonomy,
"but it would introduce another layer of evaldation into the process of ~
assuring academic quality. Also, higher education is increasingly mobile,
operating in many instances across state boundaries. Regional and national

. accrediting, being nongovernmental and able to conduct evaluations freed

5 from local copcerns and biases may be in a particularly favorable position
to deal with this mobility. ;

. . .

3. Can you give us some examples of Federal criteria for accrediting agencies
that you object to? - .
Regional, accrediting commissions of higher educution have traditionally been
$ concerned with maintaining standards of quality in accredited institutions .
and with promoting institutional self-improvement. €ongress recognized the v
s vatidity of this function in 1952 when, the Conmissioner of Education was
authorized by the Koream-War 6.1, Bill to Vist the regionals and other
nationally recognized accrediting associations that were determined to be .
. reliable authority as to the quality of training offered by an educational .
institution. This authorization assumed that there existed such private
associations and that reliance on them would lessen the threat of federal
control of education. This legislation was intended to avoid the direct
regulation of educational institutions, with the assumption that the federal
government would not do this indirectly by requlating the ‘accrediting
associations. This was the situation from 1952 to 1968: the Commissioner
consulted adv1sory groups of educators, some of which were drawn from the
accrediting comnunity in making determlnatlons as to which accrediting
asso ns had gained acceptance in the higher education community and
should be placed on the Commissioner's 1ist.

The initial 1952 criteria for recognition, developed in consultation with

the higher education community, were not revised until 1969. This revision, .
and others which have followed, have expanded inappropriately upon the

procedures that accrediting agencies rust employ, even to the extent of

specifying the manner in which an institution should conduct its own self-study. .

The criteria have also requircd accrediting agencies to "foster ethical
practice” such as equitable student tuition refunds and nordiscriminatory
practices in admissions and employment within acrredited institutions,
These types of provisions are an attempt to regulate institutions through
accrediting agencies and move arcrediting associations away from their tra-
ditional role into that of law enforcement agencics. In the 1970's it was
proposed, in addition, that the Commissioner make a determination that an
.accrediting association was reliable authority as to the "probity" of its
accredited institutions, Fortunately, this was not incorporated into the
criteria. The criteria also have mandated that an accreditinq assocfiation
“encourage experimental and innovative proqrams.” This requires that an

‘e
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accrediting association demonstrate that it is a change agent before
it can be listed. -

We belfeve that the Eriteria have gone well beyond congressional intent
and statute,” It was not, nor do we believe it ig now, the intent of
Congress to grant to the Department of Education, through its Eligibility
and Agency Evaluation Staff, the authority to requlate directly the ac-
crediting associations and therefore to regulate indirectly postsecondary
institutions. We are hopeful that steps can be taken to deal with these
concerns which affect not only the accrediting associations, but all of
postsecgndary education as well, .

Do you feel that there should be any role for the Federal government in
accreditation?

There shoyld be no‘role by the Federal government in the accreditation of
institutions. Our colleges would support no move in this direction, The
current role of the Department of Education in 1isting recoanized accredi-
ting associations shbuld be modified to allow increasing reliance on the
recoyaition process of the Council on Postsecondary Accreditation and to
reduce the inappropriate expansion of the ¢riteria for recognition,

How many schools that apply for accreditation through your association
receive 1t? How many schools Tose accreditation during your review process?

If we assumed that there were no regional accrediting association in the
South we could be certain that: the number of postsecondary institutions

* would be far more numerous than is currently the case. Many institutions
never reach the nascent stage because of accrediting requirements which
exist down the road and without which accreditation the institution
would have a difficult time attracting students, This is the initial
screening device, '

Ongoing institutions that apply for accreditaticn have in many cases been
in existence some time and have gone through a development stage. Some
of these (medical colleges, art colleges, seminaries, bible colleges,
business colleges, for example) may already have accreditation through
another accrediting agency. When institutions contact us concerning
accreditation they may receive advice which indicates’ that they are not
ready to apply, ' .

These factors serve somewhat as screening devices so that, of the institu-

tions which actually~do apply, the great majority eventually earn accredita-

tion. The candidate stage, before accreditation, offers an institution an
additional opportunity to correce weaknesses, Institutions may remain in
candidate status up to six yea(g.

. -
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There are very few institutions which lose their accreditation during

the review process, Quite a few institutions are placed on notice or

probation and most manage To correct deficiencies cited during the review .
process. Only one institution was dropped from membership during the

Tast ?ew years and it was reinstated in probationary status after an

appeal, .

Gordon W, Sweet

Executive Director \
Commission on*Colleges

Southern Association of Colleges and SChools

»
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North Central Associstion T . 150 Notth Dearbors
ot Cellegas and Schools 4 Chieago. unois 66601
Commission on Institutions §41.0) 61 0456

{ 744
of Higher 'Eduullon . . . “, m .

[J =
» €
March 2, 1983 * ‘ . .
’ 'b-'" . . ’ . ' b - ”' .
Ly y .
-_ * .
Q: 1

Representative Paul Simen, Chairman

Subcommittee on Postsecondary Education
« House of Representatives

320 Cannon House Office Building

Washington DC 20515

-Dear Representative Simon, ' .

Thank you for the opponumty o testity before your.committee on February 10, and to ¢

prov:de further infcermation in response‘o your questions received on February 25.

For convenience | have provided responses to the quesnons on separate sheets, which are
enclosed. | would of course be glad to provide any ‘urther information that might be
" desxred by you or your commntee.

-

| appreciate your courtesy and the cordial interest of the committee during my
testimony. Please let me know if additional information is desired.

Yowincerely, . > " ,

/ Ny ®
'/‘ ‘ é?’a ’ Y * .
Thurston E. Mamni

.Director of the Cotimission

on Institutions of Higher Education .
r oA ¢
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Responses to Questions from the
Hous¢' Subconmnttee rx\ !’ustsg ondury Education
»
Thurston E. Manning,
Director of the Commission on Institutions of Higher Education
North Central Association of Colleges and Schools
. I59North Dearbom_ Chicago IL 60601

* “March 2,1983 ) N

Note: The responses represent the p;rsoml views of the responder, and are not officially
approved state ments of the Northi Central Assocmuon of Colleges and Schools.
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Do you feel that special program accreditation {excluding professional schools) is
necessary or appropriate even though your association has alrc-ady accredited the
nstitution?

il . *
Response: ) . o
Yes, Program accreditation provides a detailed examipation of an individual
program, which is not provided by institutignal accreditation. Such  detailed
examination s unportant for programs training practitioners for fieids beaking on
public health and safety (for example, mudical technicians trained,in comdmunity
colleges). Program exarination can also be heipful to institutions that wish “the
external consultation provided in the field; while it Is possible that an institution
could arramge for its own examinations, having an evaluation program readily
available saves time and money for an institution and also gives better assurance of a
thoughttul evaluation than does én ad hoc arrangeiment. -

When the Fedéral govemment, has provided funding for specific programs {or for
students in specific programs) 1t is appropriate for it to require such programs to
meet the specidl standards of program accreditation, * .

’

. 1he ditficulties: institutions have experimced with program accreditation fall into

three principal areass First, on occasion program accrediting standards have been
rigid and rigidly applied, imhibiting or preventing useful innovations by indlvidual
Mstitutions: Second, when state statutes and regulations require graduation from an

‘accredited program for licensure of individual practitioners an institution cannot

depart from the specific standards of the program uaccrediting body, even if the
institution believes departures to he desirable. Third, the increase in the fuumber of
programs sébject to accreditation has placed a burden on institutions, The Council on
Postsecondary Accreditdtion has undertaken work in these areas, and I am hopeful
that appropriate relief w1l occurs é

)
L]

Dr. Ambach testified that he feels state accreditation is a vmblc ac-ivity. Do you
beheve there is ever a nend for the stafes to establish approval processes?

Responses \
Yes. There are two distinct needs to be served by state approvafst,
a i :
SR
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The first s establishing a minimum acceptable level for the operation of educational
institutions within a state. Since accreditation is voluntarily sought by institutions it
cannot speak about the operations of institutions’ that do rot'seek accreditation. ‘The
reasonable protection of citizens from unscrupulous operations Is a legitimate
activity of the state, and it is appropriate for a state to establish and enforce through
its police powers.minimuin requiremnents te,be met by all institutions, whether or not
they seek accreditation. In my opinion, some states go well beyord providing such.
basic consurfer protection, and, impose~‘requirements that .inhibit or prevent
reasonable variety in institutional oper_atlons — sometimes to the benefit of in-state
institutions and to the detriment of cltizens who are thereby denied the benefits of -
alternative educational institutiol.s or programs. Some belicve that no special
Jequirements for educational mstitutions are needed, since statutes dealing with
fraud and misrepresentation can be used to dpive out undesirable operations. There
are examples of effective use of such ¢ atutes, but in general states have been slow
to utilize them against shady educational operations. .
The second need ariscs when the state provides substantial financial assistance to
private institutions or students. In such.cases (the State of New York is a prime
example} it isappropriate for the state to establish additional reasonable institutional
and prograrn requirements for access to state imanc,hl assistance.

States obviously have 3 concem: for (.oordimtion of state-operated colleges and
universities, but this coordinating activity should be distinguished from approvals
required of all institutions, private and public,

Can you glve us some examples of Federal criteria for accrediting agencies that you
object to? . 'oa

Responses . ' .
\

No. While the wording and' organization of the criteria could be improved, 1 find

nothing in their content that should be objectionable to a well-rin accrediting body.
If the Federal government is to rely on the decisions of accrediting bodies it is

-appropriate for it to have assurance that those accrediting bodies c,onduct their

activitigs well,
Do you feel that there should be any role for the Federal government in accreditation?

Response: v P
Yes. . The present Federa! rofe of using accreditation as a threshold requirement for
funding eligibtlity is highly desirable, and the associated role -- examining accrediting
bixiles against reasonable criteria to help insure that the accreditation meets the
Federal eligibility needi’ - is appropriate. The Federal govemment also provides,
throug,h the Fund for the Improvement of Postsecondary Education, a fundmg source

improvoment of accreditation; FIPSE is currently funding a joint project of the®
Coumii for Postseconglary Accreditation afid the State Higher Education Executive
Officers organization directed at providing to accrediting and state approval bodies
assistance needed in dealing with institutions operating at many focations through the
use of modern telecommunications.

- .
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{ believe it inappropriate for the Federal government to take a direct role in
accreditation, either by itself undertaking saccrediting activities, or by providing an
approval of accrediting bodies beyond that directly needed for Federal purposes.

5. How many schools that apply for accreditation through your association receive it? ¢
. How 1nany schools losk accreditation during your review process?

Response: ‘ ' .

. Data responding to these questions need to he Interpreted in the light of our
Practice. "Applying" tor accreditation 1s not simply a matter of sending in some
information. We regard the submission of a completed institutsonal self-study, -
docurnent as the forma! application. The following steps outline the process;.note

. that there are several steps before an application for accreditation & mades
. L

. «
a.  The institution provide’s for statf analysis written materials bearing on whether
. the institution meets North Central's General Inst itutional Requirements.

. Between March 1, 1982, and February 28, 1983, twe received in§uiries

. + from 10} institutions and responded by providing €ach with the General
Institutional Requirements (and other information). Only about a third of
those inquiring have responded by filing informatign about their
activities. In fairness to the inquiring institutions it should be said that,
judging from <heir names, a number are short-course vyocational

. ‘Institutions that fall outside the Comrnission's scope, and in several cases
mtformation was requested for use in assessing whethér to organize 3 new
institution. . . : .

b, Unless the staff analysis shows a prima facie case that the institution meets thew

5 General Institutional Requirements no further formal action Is taken, but in
many cases jnstitutions seek informal staff counsel in revising their activities

. and materals. '

<o . Of the 39 institutions that have submitted information, 16 have been
,found to make this prima facie case. The other 23 have been requested to
P ~provide further information, or have been advised that unless changes are

. made 1n their operations they do not appear to meet the Requirements,

fe.  Following staff acceptance of the written submission, the institution & advised
s to proceed with a self-study, and assistance is given in this process.

Of the 16 institutions receiving staff acceptance, 10 have submitted
self-study documents, and 6 are in the process of self-study.

. d. Following receipt of the self-study document, which constitutes the formal
application {or consideration, the Commission’s evaluation process, including a
site visit by a team, is scheduled. .
- L]

Q o~
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Of the 10 institutions submitting self-study documents {and thereby
formally applying for affiliation), 5 have site visits scheduled after March
1, 1983. Actions have been taken on the remaining 5 as follows:

One was granted accreditation (this is a long-established public
vocational-technical school that had not previously sought North
' Central affiliation); | ¢

Two were grgnted candidacy;

One was denied candidacys

, One withdrew its application foliowing the site visit and review, but

before ilm:/(,’,ommission consideration. :

e. The common path to accreditation is for the institution first to seek tandidacy,
a formal status of affiliation with North Central. An institution can be in
cardidacy for six years; candidate institutions are evaluated through a site visit
every two years, Institutional development during the candidacy years points to
accreditation, and in goneral a candidate institution successfully attains
acereditation. " . :

Of the 14 institutions granted accreditation diring the past year, 8 moved
to accreditation from candidacy;_the 6 granted accreditation without
candidacy were all long-establishea institutions {four of them theological
seminaries) that had not previously sought North Central affiliation. 6
candidate instjtutions that applied for accreditation were denied
accreditation but had candidacy continued. tinder Commission policy an
institution can withdraw an application for accreditation or candidacy
withiout prejudice at any time before the final decislon; sorfie candidate
‘fhstitutions that originally sought accreditation withdrew the application
in the course'of the process and successfully sought continuation of
. candidacy. 10 institutions were granted candidacy. (Note: these numbers
differ from those in paragraph d. above because actions enumerated hete
include institutions making application before March 1, 1982)

f.  During the past year the Cominission has withdrawn accreditation from one
institution on probation {which then ceased operations), and has withdrawn
candidacy from one institution (which is in the process of appealing from this
decision), One institution, which had been placed on probation, merged with a
strong institution, The Cominission seeks to counsel institutions in difficult
circumnstances to 'find additional resources, merge, or cease operations before
conditions have deteriorated to the point at which accreditation or candidacy
will be withdrawn, -
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Associotion of Independent Colleges and Schools 1730 M S

1

Accrediting Commission

a¥March 7, 1983 Lt

The Honorable Paul Simon

.3, House of Representatives s

3203 Cannon House Office Building

washington, D.C. 20515 -

Dear Congressman Simon:

This is in response to your letter of February 23, 1983, inviting
ansvers to three specific questions, with the responses to be in-
cluded in the record of the hearing held before the Subcommittee
on, Postsecondary Education on February 10, 1983. We are happy to

reapond.

»
Please note for your files that your letter was sent to the wrong
gasociation and the wrong address and was delayed in reaching our
office, which is as indicqted on this letberhead.

1.

The AICS accrediting process involves a continuous
monitoring of the fiscal stability of an inajitution.
An annual “"accounting-type" financial report ia "
required filing. TRe information submitted {s come
puterized 'and the data are analyzed. The data are .
then compared to similar data from the institution

for previous years. 1If the potential for fiscal in-
stability shows up, the institution then is required
to submit quarterly financial statements snd the
monitoring intengifies until the institution either
recovers 1ts stability or has its accreditation with-
drawn for fiscal instability. .

I would iike to point out *hat your reference,to
"default rates on atudent loans" is’ratler broad
and seems to imply an institutional responsibility
for the collection of all "student loans.” This is
not the case. For ¢he most part, AICS accredited
institutions participate in two loan programs, the
NDSL program “and the GSL program. While there i5 an
institutional responsiblity in tha collection of
NDSL's, the same i3 not true for CSL's, the collec-
tion of which is out of the hand8 of the partiel-
pating inatitution.



~ 0 .

Dafault rates on atudent loans are only ons of many

factors that affect the overall financial stability

of an institutian. I cannot recall an institution
. ever losing its accreditation 8olely based on the
default factor -- except as that factor, perhaps
with others, reflects the sduministrative capability
or educational quality at an institution and which
the lack of, in the opinion of the Accrediting Com= » .
mission, has led to loss of acoreditation by numer- -
ous institutiona.

There is discussion within the Commisaion at this

time about the dsvelopment of guidelines to aid

site evaluators and staff members in better aa-

Bc3sing the finuncial aid management at an inati-

tution. It would not bBe the intent of thbae

guidelines to tranaform evaluators into auditors,

N rather to help them identify financial aid "
administration weaknessas st an inatitution and

to report those weaknesses to the Accrediting

Commission. ' .

2. During 1982, a total of 58 inatitdtions ware
: reviewed for initisl accreditation. Of these,
% reccived accreditation, a percentage of 62,
(1t i3 instructive to understand that a high
percantage do not achisve accreditation on firat
- attempt, but continue to remedy deficiencies
until they are accreditable. An initial appli-
cant {natitution may de deferred one or more
times while remedying deficiencies before ac-
creditation 13 oither granted or denied. This
process can tdke u full 12 months or longor.)

During 1982, acereditation was removed for
various csuses from ten institutions. (Several
other suspensions jissued in 1982 -are.pending
while schools exercise their eppeala.) ~— ~~

3. Onoly those relatively few atates that claim to o
have constitutional responsibility for sccredi- TN
ting ehould be engaged in a process whieh b
duplicates what the accrediting associations

ERIC
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already do. There is an admitted role for
states §n the liconning or approval of propri-
etary schools to operate. To protect consumor
interests in that area requires far less ad-
ministrative detail and academic evaluation than .
does accreditation, however. X
As a matter of routine, AICS invites appropriate
state officials to be present during site evalu-
ations and to share with the Aocrediting Commis-
sion-any tnformation they wish to about a given
institution. State officials, on the other hand,
do not routinely notify accrediting bodies of
their inapection activities and, generally, it
is our experience that only when an institution
is in gomo sort of trouble that results in pub-
licity do state officials feel obligated to be
in touch with accrediting organizations.

1 trust the foregoing il responsive to your questions snd will be
helpful to The Congress. Thank.you for the opportunity to partici-
pate in helping-to shape legislation,

Sincerely, -

wmes 7777/%//7”

Janes M. Phillipe
Execptive Director

Jsh

-t

ERIC ' T ~

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



1,

2,

3.

203

QUESTIUWS FOR DR, JAWES PHILLIPS ,

DURING YOUR ACCREDITATION AND REVIEW PROCESS, DO YOU .
EVALUATE THE FISCAL RESPQ&SIBILITY SHOWN BY INSTITUTIONS
SUCH AS DEFAULT RATES ON STUDENT LOANS? Do SCHOOLS EVER
LOSE ACCREDITATION FOR THAT REASON? '

5 )
CAN YOU GIVE US A PERCENTAGL ON HOW MANY SCHOOLS THAT
APPLY FOR ACCREDITATION RECEIVE 1T? HOW MANY SCHOOLS

LOSE ACCREDITATION DURING YOUR REVIEW PROCLSS?

¥2 * . 1
DO YOU FEEL THERE SHOULD BE ANY ROLE FOR THE STATES IN
ACCREDITING AND REVIEWING INSTITUTIONS? DOES AICS EVER
WORK WITH STATE FEVIEWLRS AT INSTITUTIONS?

»

N .
T~
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ACCREDITING BUREAU OF HEALTH EDUCATION SCHOOLS
{Formerty Accrediting Burseu Of Medxal Leborstory Schooit)

Oak Manor Offices « 29083 U. S. 20 Wast, Eikhart, Indiana 46514-1188
Talaphone: AC 219 293.0124

L Phillip Lewis, £4.0.

Admarastrator Congultant
February 21, 1983 Mary Low Roed

Adman, Astistant . , Secretary

Honorabie Paul Simon

Chairmin ,

Subcommittee on Postsecondary Education
tHouse Committec on BEducation and Labor
320 Cannon House Office Building
Washington, D.(. 20515 '
Dear Mr. Chaimman:

We would like to submit the following information for inclusion in the

record of the Subcommittee Hearvings of Februavy 8-10, 1983. "

The hearings which focuseq on the Carmegie Foundation Essay, The Control

of the Campus, gave inadequate recognition to the functions of specialized

accreditation and its basic importance to the fie.lds in which it operates.

In addition, th(!: presentations made at the hearings were almost exclusively nd
disscrtations from the higher gﬂucation-comlmity and did not truly

vepresent the problems and contributions of the private and proprietary

institutions offering occupational education and training. for-immediate

Y e e
——— e

entry level employment and advancement. .

Department of Labor Statistics indicate that there will be shortages of
trained personnel to serve the Allied Health fields for the foreseeable .
future. Yet, a major resource to alleviate this grave societal need is the
priva!e‘:md proprictary schools offoring current and updated courses in the

essential arcas. N

These institutions ave tax-paying businesses whose success and contdnuity

depend upon their effectiveness and the success of their graduates in .

INDEPENDENT ACCREDITING AGENCY OF THE AMERICAN MEDICAL TECHNOLOGIS'S °

208
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Tad obtaining eaployment and becoming self-sustaining mewbers of our soclety,
‘the many tevels and tyvpes of training mauhe it possible for those with little

or with adequate bachground to suceead at appronriate levels,

I 4
LI

tiplovees in the health Field mist assime important responsibilities in theirve

1

- » [4 i L . s [}
work in hospitals, chinies, doctors' offices und in gesting labovatories. It
.is incumbent on®then to know current techiiigques and practices to safely and
efficiently serve the public. Private and proprictary schools are organieed

to pespond autehly and appropriately in mkips curviculum modifications and

to update mractices - an aetivity which is not nearly as effective in the

traditional higher education Institutions. A basic rveason for this advantage

A}
is that many of such offerings have specialized accreditation with attondant
N 5

+ o stamdards and criteria which ave uplated continuousty as the {icelds dwnand,

- 3

$ince mention of the operation and activitios of the Acerediting Burcau of

L3

Tl Health tiducation Schools was ndt‘spccificully identified in the Cornegic Report

and in the hearings, and since this agency has operated nationally to serve

¥

. f
its menber schools Tor more tifn fotirteen years, its record shoulj‘he brought

torthe attention of persons concerned with the hearings.

. ACCREDITING BUREAU OF HEALTH EDUCATION SCHODLS

©ABHES was initially recognizod by the ULS, Otfice of BEducation as a national

Wi

averediting ageney in 1969 (just one voeire af'ter the activities of the Acereditation

and Institutional Thigibility Stnff.cmwmnwod operation). The Burcau has
rcc&ivvd continuing and expunded scope recognition to the present date.  In the
specialized avea, ABHES dedivated its efforts to the develomaent and implomenti-
tion o standards and guidelines tor schools offering education and training

tor Madival Laboratory Technivians amd for Medical Assistants. ALl during this

" L] .
) .
L3
o . . ‘. b & ;s S)
BTN O0PY
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period of some fourteen’ years and cyelic veassessment and cont inued roubgnition
ot the Burc:u.x, the U.5,0.E, nndl subsequently the Dopartment of Education
ux'tcndud eftective, incisive ond appropriate gubdance and assistance to

ABHES,  ‘Their requirements were and dre clear and definitive and their
decisions have been farr and cquitable, )
K ) ]
:\l“though ABHES s also recognizad by COPA for the two spevialized aveas in
the private amd proprictary sectors, this organization is still in a growth
amd dovelspniont stage, l he Bureau was one of the £irst agencies to e -
provessed- for rcc‘pgnlt'ion by COPA and is in a psition to us$uss the vrganization

in a constructive way. Its predecessor organizations NCA and FRACHE were of '

inited duration and NCA was not kindly dispvosed toward private and vroprietary -
+schools because of its ovientation toward higher education nevsnectives., At -

nresunt, (OPA ks tho asscablios to represent specialized amd inktitutional

. ?
. . . 3. . . .
geeraditation interests,  But this does not yot sevve their constituent membors

since some accvedit both institutional and speclatlzeds 1t would be
wwarranted at this time to seriously consider that COPA take over the function

€
to deternine eligibility of institutions to particinate in Federal Programs,

The system in place has generally worked very well. What €OPA could du is an

unknonn which we cahnot afford to test at a time when OPA s still ina :
develonsental phase, ' : _
.
ABHLS has grown to 4 noint where it now has in excess of ‘one hundred schosls
amd praotrams on jts ;u'cro\ligod Tict.,  Over the vears mrograms have heen
i
dropied from the list for non-compliance aith essential standunls.  In no case, ‘
however, has there over boen a law suit instituted against the ﬁln'uam as a result
of the decisions of its comissioners, On the other hand, support from our
mehier schuols has heen outstanding to encomige expandest scope activities.
, .
.



offering allicd'health education in the private amd proprietary sectors,

S . .

o

a ¢lean bill-of-health relating to its practices.

AL of our schools and programs arve ¢ligible for funding under ;|ppmpriuw

~Pureau and are reviewed for cont uuum.. complianee with financial and other

requiTements, ki 1082 the 68\ com!uctcd audits of the schools of a nunber

A8 a result, ABHES was further recognized in June 1982 to ageredit institutions

.

Y federal programs,  As a result, the Bureau's \1>|t3t|0n Teams also. assess the
Cinancial practices of the appl icant schuols i programs tor soundness ':xm,lu

stability. In additiog, Annual Ro’fm&:f‘ rom the schools are received by the

b . . v - b . - 0 .
of Di-recogiited aceraditing agencies,  ARHES and its member schools veceived

The Bureau reviews placement services, employment documentation of graduntes,

ritus to xm-uu- that sdudents are being well tl'unod .uut are successtul

.hw\smnt u-pmh of proficiency of graduntes uom employers, and dropout

in

gu@;lol ines and requirements for acereditation of schools and programs, are

u-vl-»od and disseminated every two years.with 1nto| im supplements as appropriate.

their work. In, ml\-l:tmn, the Manuals of the Buru\'m, which contmn critovia,

As" a result, the pmctlcu; and procedure employed in our ncm‘editcd schools are

hept current and ret'lect Jdesivable innovative nrocedures in the appropriate
4

, o.._.

areis,

It was noted that Seeretary Bell mentioned that the Carnegie Report was umler

studv in his)\:p.n rtment smd that @ renort with recommenditt ions would he
!

torthcoming at the conclusion of this review. In the event that turther

a4 presentation that would equitably represent the case of specialized education,

purticularly the oftering of the private and pronrictary schools.

Q . LR ITE I3
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hearings are to be scheduled in the future, ABHES would be pleased to prepaye

.
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ADDITIONAL COMMENTS

—

. The services of ABHES for private and proprictary schools and programs in
. " the health education field is essential since the Burveau is conceyned
: with and serves their highty-differentiated nceds, which ave different

oin many respects to the character of higher cducation offerings per se.

1]
« 2. Weare at a loss to understand why snecialized accreditation was not, in /
! _ =
v balance, vepresented at the hearings. 4
~ .

¢ 4 e

3. The schools we serve prepare graduates for entry level jobs in areas

- . : L
where there are jobs, and the courses are tailored to the reyuivements
of the training objectives - not necessarily to fit into traditional time
?

“slots, ' ’

4. The Bureau's criteriu for accrediting schools and progvams ave eqygl to
and in many cases more stringent than those implemented in institutions

of higher learning.

: 5. Since accreditation is voluntary, there is no “intrusion on campus,'
Application for ABHES accreditation nust be made at the option and

decision of the administration of the school or program, !

) 1. The Secretary of Education should not use regionul accreditation as the
basis for cligibility for Federal Programs. Regionals have different
.criteria which do not and cannot equitably apply to our sclzlools/programs.
Some accredit programs "at least one academic year in length.' Others
specify, "colleges that offer baccalaureate degrees.” Another example

»

stresses, "institutions that award bachelor's, masters, or doctor's
degrees, and two-year-institutions which include in their offerings degrees

.
I3
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in liberal arts or génewal studies,” And the 1ist goes on.  None of -

theso mttcrins'- are anpropriate’for the private and nroprictary schobls.
N Ca )

« Recommending that COPA and not the Secretary of kducation prebare the o

E 3%

Fist, of regional ussociations is impractival tfor many rc:tsozi;; including

*

the fuct ‘thit regiomals are not "gxpcrietwud or prepared to assess ¢ J

specialized programs, ’ : S ’
. . .
" - . .

. 3. COPA should not be the place of final anpeal between acerediting agencics

and their accradited institutions. =nn§ would merely furthgr complicate

i
+ rathor than simplity the provess.  As mentioned enrlier, ABHES has been

able to vesolve amy of its problems without recourse to-litiyation.

4. A ihorough hearing of the place and activities of the gn"ivnte and
., proprietary schools will Bo revealing and will substuntiate the need for mg
o recognition of the Impoftint contributions of this facot of the alducational/ i
r‘ : trafning process. X
Sincerely
- 7 ) CJ -
o Ay G-Cefpds >
Hugh/A, Woosloey -
Administyator
for
ABHES Commission
Huveml e
CC: Roger D Karee, Ph.[??', ABHES Chairman
Ponahd JJ. Bowge, Ph.DN, ABHES Vice (haiviman
Fhitip Lewis, Ed.D., ABHES Consultant
Thorus R. Jolly, ksquive, ABHES Lepgal Counsel
Christina Fleps, Attoraey, ABHES [egal Counsel
COPA

»,
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